

Characterisation of the gut microbiota in three porcine models of obesity and metabolic syndrome

The impact of diet-induced obesity on the dynamic and profile of gut microbiota

Pedersen, Rebecca

Publication date: 2013

Document Version Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link back to DTU Orbit

Citation (APA):

Pedersen, R. (2013). Characterisation of the gut microbiota in three porcine models of obesity and metabolic syndrome: The impact of diet-induced obesity on the dynamic and profile of gut microbiota. Technical University of Denmark.

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

• Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
- You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.



DTU Vet National Veterinary Institute

Characterisation of the gut microbiota in three porcine models of obesity and metabolic syndrome

The impact of diet-induced obesity on the dynamic and profile of gut microbiota

PhD Thesis 2012

Rebecca Pedersen

Characterisation of the gut microbiota in three porcine models of obesity and metabolic syndrome

The impact of diet-induced obesity on the dynamic and profile of gut microbiota

PhD thesis by

Rebecca Pedersen

2012

Technical University of Denmark

The National veterinary Institute

Department of Bacteriology, Pathology and Parasitology

The Microbial Ecology Group

Supervisor

Professor Mette Boye Department of Bacteriology, Pathology and Parasitology The national veterinary institute Technical University of Denmark

Co-supervisor

Jan Stagsted, PhD, senior scientist Department of Food Science Faculty of Agricultural sciences University of Aarhus, Denmark

Assessment committee

Associate professor Thomas Thymann Department of Human Nutrition/Clinical and experimental nutrition Faculty of Nature and life sciences University of Copenhagen, Denmark

Professor Siv Ahrné Division of Applied Nutrition Department of Food Technology, Engineering and Nutrition Lund University, Sweden

Professor Tina Rask Licht Department of Food Microbiology The Food Institute Technical University of Denmark

Characterisation of the gut microbiota in three porcine models of obesity and metabolic syndrome *The impact of diet-induced obesity on the dynamic and profile of gut microbiota*

PhD thesis 2012 © Rebecca Pedersen

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS	IV
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	VI
PREFACE	VII
SUMMARY	IX
SAMMENDRAG	XI
ABBREVIATIONS	XIII
1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
1.2 OBESITY	
1.2 Metabolic Syndrome	
1.3 THE GASTROINTESTINAL MICROBIOTA	
1.3.1 The upper diaestive tract: oral. oesophagus and stomach microbiota	
1.3.2 The microbiota in the small intestine	6
1.3.3 The large intestine and faecal microbiota	7
1.3.4 Intestinal microbiota in pigs	7
1.4 THE GUT MICROBIOTA OF DIFFERENT PHENOTYPES	8
1.4.1 The gut microbiota of lean phenotype	9
1.4.2 The gut microbiota of obese phenotype	
1.4.2.1 The gut microbiota of obese pigs	11
1.4.3 The gut microbiota and metabolic syndrome	
2 ANIMAL MODELS IN OBESITY STUDIES	15
2.1 LANDRACE X YORKSHIRE PIGS	
2.2 Cloned Pig Model	17
2.3 GÖTTINGEN MINIPIGS	17
2.4 Ossabaw minipigs	
3 HYPOTHESES	21
4 GENERAL MATERIALS AND METHODS	23
4.1 Animal Experiments	23
4.1.1 Nutriomics Project	
4.1.2 Cloned and non-cloned Landrace x Yorkshire pigs of Obese and Lean Phenotype	24
4.1.2 The Göttingen minipigs Study	
4.1.3 The Ossabaw minipigs Study	
4.2 METHODOLOGICAL APPROACHES FOR STUDYING GUT MICROBIOTA	
4.2.1 DNA extraction and purification	
4.2.2 Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)	
4.2.3 Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP)	
4.2.4 Fluorescent in situ hybridization	
4.2.4 Quantitative real time PCR (qPCR)	
4.2.4.1 Relative quantification of intestinal bacteria by qPCR	
4.2.5 High-throughput qPCR-based approach in quantification of gut bacteria in pigs	

4.2.5.1 Fluidigm data analysis	34
4.2.6 Microbial community in cloned and non-cloned pigs	
4.2.7 Deep sequencing by Illumina	35
4.2.7.1 Library generation	35
4.2.7.2 Cluster generation	35
4.2.7.3 Sequencing	
4.2.7.3.1 Sequencing data analysis	36
4.2.8 General statistical analysis	37
4.2.9 Characterization of gut microbiota in Ossabaw and Göttingen minipigs	
5 GENERAL RESULTS	39
5.1 RESULT FROM NUTRIOMICS PROJECT	39
5.1.1 Experiment I: Gut microbiota of obese cloned and non-cloned pigs: (unpublished data)	39
5.1.2 Experiment II: Gut microbiota of obese cloned and non-cloned pigs (Paper I)	42
5.1.3 Experiment II: Bacteroidetes and Firmicutes in faecal microbiota (Paper I)	42
5.1.4 Experiment III: Gut microbiota of lean cloned and non-cloned pigs (Paper II)	42
5.1.5 Experiment II: Gut microbiota of lean and obese cloned and non-cloned pigs (Paper II)	43
5.2 THE GUT MICROBIOTA IN OSSABAW AND GÖTTINGEN MINIPIGS (PAPER III)	44
6 PAPERS	47
Paper I	47
RUNNING HEAD: GUT MICROBIOTA DURING DEVELOPMENT OF OBESITY IN CLONED PIGS	48
Paper II	65
Paper III	
7 DISCUSSION	108
7.1 GENERAL DISCUSSION	108
7.1.1 Host genome and gut microbiota: The cloned nig as gnimal model	100
7.1.2 Diet and aut microbiota	110
7.1.3 Göttingen minipigs: diet-obesitv-aut microbiota	
7.1.4 Ossabaw minipigs: HFD-obesity-gut microbiota	
7.1.5 The animal model suitable for human studies: Firmicutes-Bacteroidetes dogma	
7.1.6 Gut microbiota along the intestinal tract	113
8 CONCLUSIVE REMARKS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES	115
9 REFERENCES	117
10 APPENDIX	128
10.1 Design of Probes by Arb	128
10.2 Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH)	
10.2.1 Results	
10.3 LIVAK METHOD FOR RELATIVE QUANTIFICATION OF BACTERIAL FOLD-DIFFERENCES	131
10.4 PRIMERS USED IN THIS STUDY	132

Acknowledgments

First and foremost I wish to thank my supervisor Mette Boye for her guidance, for inspiring me and for giving me the opportunity to be part of a very exciting project. I would like to thank my co-supervisor Jan Stagsted for his input to this thesis and all the hard work with the animal experiments. The co-authors of all the manuscript are greatly thanked for their input to the manuscripts.

My gratitude goes to all the benefactors for making this research possible (Danish Research and Innovation Agency, The Danish Strategic Research Council). Novo Nordisk A/S and the University of Copenhagen are thanked for allowing me to obtain samples from the Göttingen minipigs. The Indiana University School of Medicine with funding from United States National Institutes of Health grants, Purina Test Diet Inc, and the Perdue-Indiana University Comparative Medicine program, are thanked for providing me with samples from Ossabaw minipigs.

The people at the University of Aarhus (Tjele), University of Copenhagen (Taastrup) and the Indiana University School of Medicine and Purdue University breeding colony (West Lafayette) are specially thanked for providing the samples from the animal experiments.

My colleagues are thanked for their moral support, especially during these last couple of months. Special thanks to Joanna Amenuvor, Sophia Rasmussen, Thomas Pihl, Anastasia Isbrand and Annie Ravn Pedersen for their great help in the lab.

My gratitude goes to H.C. Ingerslev for his positive attitude, for all the support and for sharing his expertise on sequencing with me. I wish to thank Anders Daniel Andersen, for being there for me at times of need, for being a good colleague and a friend, for the stimulating intellectual conversations and for morally supporting me during this past year. My deepest gratitude goes to Lars Mølbak, for his exceptional guidance and for teaching me all that I needed to know about T-RFLP, thank you for always keeping your door open and answering my questions. You were immensely missed when you left DTU.

I am deeply grateful to my wonderful mentor, Karen Krogfelt, who guided, inspired and supported me with her great intelligence and insight into the world of science. This thesis would not be possible without you. You have inspired me and made me want to learn more.

I would like to thank my wonderful parents for being there for me and for believing in me, my sister and brother in law are thanked for supporting me in every possible way.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my beloved life-partner, *Christian*, who was there for me in each step of the way, who kindly took care of the children and everything else for the past couple of months and understood the very long hours I spent at the office, thank you for supporting me. To my children, *Noah* and *Neela*, lights of my life, I wish to thank you for your lovely smiles and kind kisses, even when I was stressed and inattentive.

Preface

This PhD thesis was performed in the Microbial Ecology group at National veterinary institute, Technical university of Denmark, Copenhagen at the department of Bacteriology, Pathology and Parasitology under supervision of Professor Mette Boye and co-supervisor Jan Stagsted. Duration of PhD project was from December 2008 till October 2012. The project was partly financed by funds provided to the DTU National Veterinary Institute and co-financed by a grant from the Danish Strategic Research Council (FØSU 2101-06-0034) which was part of the project: "Nutriomics – functional foods for cloned lean/obese pigs".

Three papers make the basis of this thesis and throughout the thesis the papers will be referred to by their roman number. Table 1 summarises the different studies in each paper.

Paper I: <u>Pedersen R</u>., Andersen AD., Mølbak L., Stagsted J., Boye M.: "Changes in the gut microbiota of cloned and non-cloned control pigs during development of obesity". 2012, *submitted to BMC Microbiology*

Paper II: <u>Pedersen R</u>., Andersen AD., Stagsted J., Boye M.: "The gut microbial composition of lean and obese cloned and non-cloned pigs on high-energy diet". 2012, *submitted to Microbial Ecology*

Paper III: <u>Pedersen R.</u>, Ingerslev HC., Sturek M., Alloosh M., Cirera S., Berit Ø. Christoffersen BØ., Moesgaard SG., Larsen N., Boye M.: "Characterization of intestinal microbiota in Ossabaw minipigs and Göttingen minipigs as models of obesity and metabolic syndrome". 2012, *submitted to PlosOne*

Study	Model	Diet	Phenotype	Sample	Method	Studied
Paper I	Cloned Domestic pigs	HF/HE-ad libitum	Obese	Faeces	T-RFLP qPCR(RotorGene)	 Bacterial diversity in the faecal microbiota during the diet intervention period Time-line analysis: change in bacterial diversity
	Non-cloned Domestic pigs	HF/HE- ad libitum	Obese	Faeces	T-RFLP qPCR(RotorGene)	 Firmicutes/Bacteroidetes ratio-during diet intervention study Correlation between body-weight and Firmicutes/Bacteroidetes Ratio
Paper II	Cloned Domestic pigs	HF/HE-restrictive (Lean) HF/HE- <i>ad libitum</i> (obese)	Lean and obese	Faeces, colon, terminal ileum content	T-RFLP qPCR (RotorGene) High throughput qPCR (Fluidigm)	 Bacterial diversity in the faecal microbiota of lean group during the diet intervention period <i>Firmicutes/Bacteroidetes</i> ratio in lean and obese pigs in colon and terminal ileum microbiota
	Non-cloned Domestic pigs	HF/HE-restrictive (Lean) HF/HE- <i>ad libitum</i> (obese)	Lean and obese	Faeces, Colon, terminal ileum content	T-RFLP qPCR (RotorGene) High throughput qPCR (Fluidigm)	 Fold differences in different taxonomic groups between lean and obese pigs Fold differences in different taxonomic groups between lean/obese cloned and non-cloned pigs
Paper III	Göttingen minipigs	Lean-minipig chow Obese-minipig chow <i>ad libitum</i> Lean-mini pig chow	Lean and obese	Colon, cecum content	Sequencing by Illumina High throughput qPCR	 Characterization of intestinal microbiota in Phyla, class, family and genus level Fold differences in different taxonomic groups between lean and obese pigs Göttingen minipigs: Differences between lean and obese intestinal microbiota in colon and cecum
	Ossabaw Minipigs	Lean: standard chow (2200 kcal/day) Obese: atherogenic diet (HF/HE) (4500-600 kcal/day)	Lean and obese (MetS)	Colon, terminal ileum content	Sequencing by Illumina High throughput qPCR	- Ossabaw minipigs: Differences between lean and obese intestinal microbiota in colon and terminal ileum

Summary

Obesity is increasing worldwide at an alarming rate which has reached epidemic proportions. Obesity and its co-morbidities such as cardiovascular disease, type-2 diabetes and cancer are of great economical burden to the countries affected. Efforts have been made to identify the causal factors that lead to obesity and maintenance of the obese state. Recently the gut microbiota has been implicated of being a contributing factor to obesity. Therefore the gut microbiota is a potential target for management of obesity and its co-associated morbidities by changing the composition of the microbiota by pre- and probiotics diet supplements.

In order to investigate the impact of diet and obesity on gut microbiota and vice versa in humans, there is a need for translational animal models that can contribute to the understanding of obesity and its related diseases. Pigs are often used in intervention studies, primarily due to the close resemblance of their anatomy and physiology to that of humans.

The main focus of this Ph.D. thesis was to elucidate the changes in gut microbiota during the course of diet induced obesity in three porcine models and to relate their microbial profiles to a physiological trait, namely lean or obese phenotype. Furthermore, these porcine models of obesity were evaluated for their potential as animal models that may be used in diet-induced obesity-gut micriobiota related studies in the future.

In this Ph.D. thesis, the faecal and intestinal microbiota was investigated in three different breeds of pigs that were used as models of obesity: the domestic Danish pig (Landrace x Yorkshire), Göttingen minipigs and Ossabaw minipigs. The L x Y pigs were divided into two groups; cloned pigs- and non-cloned pigs used as the control group for the cloned pigs.

The gut microbiota was primarily studied with molecular methods such as terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP), fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH), next generation sequencing by Illumina and two quantitative real-time PCR platforms namely the Rotor-Gene Q instrument and high-throughput microfluidics-dynamic array.

The faecal, colonic and ileal microbiota of lean and obese, cloned and non-cloned pigs was investigated by T-RFLP and the results showed that the gut microbiota was affected by high-fat/high-energy diet and obesity. A positive correlation was observed between body-weight and percentage of body-fat in obese cloned and in non-cloned pigs. Based on gut microbial profile, the composition of the microbiota in cloned pigs did not have less inter-individual variations among them as compared to the microbiota in non-cloned pigs. The bacterial diversity was similar between cloned and non-cloned pigs over time in both the lean and obese group. The colon microbiota of lean cloned pigs contained relatively more of bacteria belonging to the phylum *Firmicutes* and less bacteria belonging to the phylum *Bacteroidetes*

ix

than obese cloned pigs. In the obese group, body-weight correlated positively with the relative abundance of *Firmicutes* and negatively with the abundance of *Bacteroidetes*; however the negative correlation with *Bacteridetes* was only observed in the cloned pigs.

According to the next generation sequencing data (the V5 region of the 16S rRNA gene) the microbiota of cecum from obese Göttingen minipigs was characterised by significantly higher abundances of *Spirochaetes, Tenericutes* and *Verrucomicrobia* at phyla level than the lean Göttingen minipigs' cecal microbiota. Generally, most of the differences in bacterial groups were observed in cecal microbiota. Based on qPCR, there was 7.6-fold more *Clostridium* cluster XIV in cecal microbiota of obese Göttingen minipigs as compared to lean Göttingen. In lean Göttingen minipigs' cecal microbiota, significantly higher abundances of the phyla *Firmicutes* and genera *Clostridium, Akkermensia* and *Methanovibribacter* was observed compared to obese Göttingen minipigs. Overall, most significant differences between lean and obese Göttingen minipigs cecal microbiota was observed in Gram-negative bacteria both at phyla and genera taxonomic levels.

The composition of the intestinal microbiota of lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs was investigated by sequencing as in the Göttingen study. The results revealed that the microbiota in colon and terminal ileum of obese Ossabaw minipigs had higher ratios of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* than the lean Ossabaw minipigs. Furthermore, in obese Ossabaw minipigs, a significantly higher abundance of the genus *Clostridium* was observed in colon and terminal compared to lean Ossabaw minipigs. In lean Ossabaws the abundances of bacteria belonging to the genera *Prevotella* and *Lactobacillus* were significantly higher in both colon and terminal ileum than the obese Ossabaws. The high ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* has previously been connected to the obese phenotype in mice and humans. While low abundances of *Lactobacillus* in obesity has been reported to be connected to dysmetabolism in obese mice.

In conclusion, the cloned pigs did not have reduced inter-individual variation as compared to noncloned pigs in regard to their gut microbiota, in neither the obese nor the lean state. The gut-microbial analysis of all the lean and obese domestic pigs suggests that high-fat/high-energy diet both in restricted amounts and *ad libitum* is associated with an increase in *Firmicutes* in the gut microbiota. Overall, high-fat/high-energy diet affects the gut microbiota differently than normal chow as observed in cloned/non-cloned L x Y pigs, Ossabaw and Göttingen minipigs, respectively.

Х

Sammendrag

På verdensplan, er fedme stigende i et alarmerende tempo, der har nået epidemiske proportioner. Fedme og dens følgesygdomme såsom hjertekarsygdomme, type-2 diabetes og kræft er en enorm økonomiskbyrde for de berørte lande. Der er gjort bestræbelser på at identificere de kausale faktorer, der fører til fedme og vedligeholdelse af den fede tilstand. For nylig har forskning vist, at sammensætningen af tarmens mikrobiota kan være en medvirkende faktor til fedme. Derfor er tarmens mikrobiota et potentielt mål for modulering af fedme og dens co-associerede morbiditeter ved hjælp af diæt med tilsætning af præ-og probiotika.

For at undersøge virkningen af kost og fedme på tarmens mikrobiota og omvendt, er der behov for translationelle dyremodeller, der kan bidrage til forståelsen af fedme og dens følgesygdomme. Grise anvendes ofte i interventionsstudier, primært på grund af lighed af deres anatomi og fysiologi til mennesker.

Hovedfokus i denne Ph.d. afhandling var at belyse ændringerne i tarmens mikrobiota i løbet af kostinduceret fedme i tre grisemodeller og at relatere deres mikrobielle profiler til et fænotypisktræk, nemlig normalvægtige eller fede grise. Endvidere er disse grisemodeller blevet evalueret for deres potentiale som dyremodel, der kan anvendes i kost-induceret fedme-tarm mikrobiota relaterede undersøgelser i fremtiden.

I denne Ph.d. afhandling blev mikrobiotaen i fæces og forskellige steder i tarmen undersøgt i tre forskellige racer af grise, der blev brugt som dyremodeller for fedme: Danske produktionssvin (Landrace x Yorkshire), Göttingen minigrise og Ossabaw minigrise. L x Y svin blev inddelt i to grupper; klonede grise, og ikke-klonede grise der blev brugt som kontrolgruppe for de klonede grise.

Tarmens mikrobiota blev primært undersøgt med molekylære metoder, såsom terminal restriktion fragment længde polymorfisme (T-RFLP), fluorescerende *in situ* hybridisering (FISH), næste generation sekventering ved Illumina og to kvantitative real-time PCR metoder ved brug af Rotor-Gene Q instrument og high-throughput mikrofluid-dynamisk array (Fluidigm).

Sammensætningen af mikrobiotaen i fæces, kolon og ileum i tynde og fede, klonede og ikke-klonede grise blev undersøgt ved T-RFLP, og resultaterne viste, at tarmens mikrobiota var påvirket af diet med højt-fedt/høj-energi indhold og fedme. En positiv korrelation mellem kropsvægt og procent kropsfedt blev observeret hos overvægtige klonede og ikke-klonede grise. Baseret på tarmen mikrobielle profil, har de klonede grise ikke mindre variation i sammensætningen af deres tarm mikrobiota blandt dem end ikke-klonede grise. Den bakterielle diversitet var det samme mellem klonede og ikke-klonede grise over tid i både tynde og fede grise. Mikrobiotaen i kolon af de tynde klonede grise indeholdt relativt flere bakterier fra phylum *Firmicutes* og færre bakterier fra phylum *Bacteroidetes* end fede klonede

xi

grise. I de fede klonede og ikke-klonede grise, korrelerede kropsvægt positivt med den relative forekomst af *Firmicutes* og negativt med *Bacteroidetes*, men den negative korrelation med *Bacteroidetes* blev kun observeret i de klonede grise.

Sammensætningen af mikrobiotaen i Göttingen minigrise blev undersøgt ved næste generations sekventering af V5-regionen af 16S rRNA-genet. De fede Göttingen minigrises' cecum mikrobiota var karakteriseret ved signifikant højere mængder af *Spirochaetes, Tenericutes* og *Verrucomicrobia* på phyla niveau end tynde Göttingen minigrise. Generelt blev de fleste forskelle i bakterielle grupper observeret i cecum mikrobiotaen. Baseret på qPCR analyser der var 7.6 fold mere *Clostridium* cluster XIV i cecum mikrobiotaen i de fede Göttingen minigrise end de tynde. Den cecum mikrobiota i slanke Göttingen minigrise havde signifikant højere mængde af phylum *Firmicutes og* slægterne *Clostridium, Akkermensia* og *Methanovibribacter* sammenlignet med fede Göttingen minigrise. Generelt blev de mest signifikante forskelle mellem tynde og fede Göttingen minigrises cecum mikrobiota observeret hos Gram-negative bakterier på såvel phyla som slægt taksonomiske niveauer.

Den intestinale mikrobiota af tynde og fede Ossabaw minigrise blev ligeledes undersøgt ved næste generations sekventering som i Göttingen undersøgelsen. Resultaterne viste, at den intestinale mikrobiota af de fede Ossabaw minigrise havde højere mængde af *Firmicutes* og lavere forekomst af *Bacteroidetes* i kolon og terminal ileum end de slanke Ossabaw minigrise. Endvidere fandtes en signifikant højere forekomst af slægten *Clostridium,* observeret i mikrobiota fra kolon og terminal ileum fra fede Ossabaw minigrise. I slanke Ossabaw minigrise var forekomsten af bakterier tilhørende slægterne *Prevotella* og *Lactobacillus* væsentligt højere i både kolon og terminal ileum end hos de fede Ossabaw minigrise. Den høje ratio af *Firmicutes* til *Bacteroidetes* er tidligere blevet knyttet til den fede fænotype. Mens mindre mængder af *Lactobacillus* er blevet rapporteret i fedme og er blevet forbundet til dysmetabolisme hos muse.

Som konklusion, har de klonede grise ikke en mindre variation i sammensætningen af deres tarm mikrobiota i forhold til ikke-klonede grise, i hverken den fede eller tynde tilstand. Tarm mikrobielle analyser af tynde og fede produktionssvin tyder på, at kost med højt indhold af fedt og energi, både i begrænsede mængder og *ad libitum*, er forbundet med ændringer i tarmens mikrobiota. Samlet set, påvirker kost med højt indhold af fedt og energi sammensætningen af tarmens mikrobiota anderledes end normalt føde, som det blev observeret hos både de klonede/ikke-klonede L x Y grise, Ossabaw og Göttingen minigrise.

xii

Abbreviations

Acronym	Definition
ATP	Adult Treatment Panel
BLAST	Basic Local Alignment Search Tool
BMI	Body Mass Index
Ct	Threshold cycle value
CT-scan	Computerised Tomography scan
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
DXA	Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry
DIO	Diet Induced Obese
DZ	Di-Zygotic
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EGIR	European Group for the Study of Insulin Resistance
ET	Energy transfer technology
FA	Fatty Acids
FISH	Fluorescent in situ hybridization
GI tract	Gastrointestinal tract
HDL	High-density lipoprotein
HE	High-energy
HF	High-Fat
HF/HE	High-fat/ High-energy
HFD	High-fat diet
HFD-D	High-fat diet diabetic
HFD-DR	High-fat diet diabetic resistant
HOMD	Human Oral Microbiome Database
IL	Interleukin
LPS	Lipopolysaccharides
MetS	Metabolic syndrome
MZ	Mono-Zygotic
ND	NanoDrop
PCA	Principal Component Analysis
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PLS-R	Partial Least Square Regression
rRNA	Ribosomal Ribonucleic Acid
SCFA	Short Chain Fatty Acids

Acronym Definition

SCNT	Somatic Cell Nuclear Transfer
SD	Standardized
T2D	Type 2 Diabetes
T2DM	Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus
TI	Terminal Ileum
TLR-4	Toll-like receptor-4
TNF-α	Tumor Necrosis Factor-alpha
T-RF	Terminal Restriction Fragments
T-RFLP	Terminal Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism

WHO World Health Organization

1 General introduction

Microbes are found in almost every environment and these microorganisms adapt to an ecological niche in their respective environment. The microorganisms that together make up an ecosystem are called the microbiota and the collective community of bacteria in the intestinal tract is called the gut microbiota. The gut microbiota has several functions that are important for their host, such as maintaining the mucosal integrity and providing their host with energy. However this homeostasis can be altered by diet and other external factors. Recently gut microbiota has been implicated in playing a role in development of obesity and the metabolic disorders that accompany obesity.

The work presented in this PhD thesis is based on diet-intervention study in three pig models of obesity where the relation between the composition of the intestinal microbiota and diet-induced obesity is investigated. In short, one group of pigs was cloned in order to minimize biological variations and the animals were given an experimental high-energy diet and the composition of their gut microbiota was investigated throughout the development of obesity. The two other pig models are well established models for obesity research, the Göttingen minipigs and the Ossabaw minipigs. Three papers make the basis of this thesis with the main focus of characterising the obesity related gut microbiota and these are outlined in Table 1.

1.2 Obesity

The word obese was first used in 1611 and the word obesity comes from the word Obesitas (Latin) meaning simply "fat". Today obesity is defined as a condition where accumulation of excess fat in adipose tissue and other organs exceeds above the normal fat deposits and can be measured by body mass index (BMI). BMI is a measurement of body fat and is calculated by dividing the weight in kilo grams (kg) with height in meters squared (m^2) ((kg)/ (height $(m)^2$)). An adult is considered overweight with a BMI greater than 25 kg/m² and the obese state is defined by a BMI greater than 30 (WHO, ;Flegal KM, 2010). Obesity has become a growing epidemic around the world (Figure 1) and globally obesity is inexorably rising in developing and developed countries at such a rate that the number of overweight and obese people exceeds the number of people suffering from malnutrition. In 2008 the World Health Organization (WHO) reported that more than 1.4 billion adults (Age>20) were overweight while 200 million men and 300 million women were obese worldwide and more than 40 million children under ages of 5 were estimated to suffer from overweight by 2010 (WHO). According to the health department in Denmark (Sundhedsstyrelsen) 47% of the adult population in Denmark are overweight and 13% are obese (Sundhedsstyrelsen., 2012). One of the reasons for this growing epidemic is the obesigenic environment provided by the easy access to fat-enriched, sugar-enriched, energy-dense and processed diet that are low in vitamins and micronutrient (Gross et al., 2004; Malik et al., 2010) together with a sedentary and inactive life style, whereby energy intake exceeds energy expenditure (Swinburn

et al., 1999). This state of obesity is of large economical burden due to the associated co-morbidities such as cardiovascular disease (CVD), hypertension and diabetes (Toubro S, 2 A.D.).



Figure 1 The Obesity prevalence in selected countries. Source: (http://www.iaso.org/resources/obesity-data-portal/resources/trends/12/)

According to WHO, obesity and overweight are the causes of 2.8 million premature deaths in adults worldwide. The dysbalance between energy intake and energy expenditure is not the only factor that results in obesity. Other factors such as a hosts' genetics, hormonal imbalances and the composition of the gut microbiota are implicated in contributing to obesity and/or promoting the state of obesity (Bäckhed et al., 2004;Bäckhed et al., 2007). Evidence supports the concept of the gut microbiota and promoting weight-gain and state of obesity and this putative relation between gut microbiota and obesity has been the subject of many investigations. The new era of metagenomic techniques such as next generation sequencing has provided information about the intestinal microbiota and its' interaction with the host. This relation between obesity and gut microbiota will be described in detail in the following chapters.

1.2 Metabolic Syndrome

Obesity is accompanied by a cluster of metabolic disorders that together are called the metabolic syndrome (MetS). MetS is defined as a group of conditions that are developed along with obesity which increases the risk factor for development of type 2 diabetes (T2D), CVD and stroke (Grundy et al., 2004). The risk factors that define MetS are; central/abdominal obesity i.e. deposition of adipose tissue in viscera and around the waist and upper body, insulin resistance and ±glucose intolerance, hypertension, dyslipidemia and a systematic low grade inflammation (Grundy et al., 2004). The criteria

for MetS are slightly different according to WHO, European Group for the Study of Insulin Resistance (EGIR)(1999) and National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel (ATP) III (USA) (Table 2)(Bloomgarden, 2004). At least some of the risk factors must be present in a subject before the patient is diagnosed with MetS and the criteria for the presence of these risk factors vary between different organizations (Table 2).

Although obesity is a risk factor for the complications mentioned above, only some of the obese patients develop T2D, CVD or both. The subgroup of obese patients that have excess fat in viscera and abdomen are at risk of developing T2D and CVD. Some of the adverse effect of extra fat accumulation is hypertrophic intra-abdominal adipocytes causing disruption of the metabolic functions of several organs such as the liver (Musso et al., 2012). Furthermore, adipose tissue is considered to be an endocrine organ capable of producing hormones that affect metabolism and body homeostasis (Harwood, 2012). Adipocytes are also capable of producing proinflammatory cytokines such as tumour necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) and interleukin (IL)-6 (Hotamisligil et al., 1993) as well as adipocytokines such as adiponectin, leptin and resistin which play important roles in modulation of insulin (Bjorbaek and Kahn, 2004; Lehrke et al., 2004; Yang and Barouch, 2007). Impaired functions of adipocytes or their dysregulation may contribute to insulin resistance, secretion of proinflammatory adipokines, endothelial dysfunction and eventually may give rise to atherosclerosis (Teran-Garcia and Bouchard, 2007). There are several studies that suggest a genetic basis for MetS (Teran-Garcia and Bouchard, 2007; Phillips et al., 2012), however other factors such as the composition of the gut microbiota has also been implicated in playing a role in development of MetS (Zupancic et al., 2012). This putative relation between the gut microbiota and MetS will be discussed in later chapters.

Table 2 Definitions of metabolic syndro	mo according to WUO ECID and ATD III
I ADIE 2 DEIIIIIIUIIS UI IIIEIADUIIC SVIIUIU	IIIE ACCULUIIIE LU WILU, EUIK AIIU ATT III.

Criteria for MetS	WHO	EGIR	ATP III		
Required Condition	15				
Insulin	Insulin resistance	Fasting hyper insulinemia			
abilormanties	Type 2 diabetes				
At least two of the following conditions (WHO, EGIR) At least three of the following conditions (ATP III)					
Fasting plasma Glucose		≥6.1 mmol/l			
Glucose levels			Serum glucose ≥110 mg/dl		
Central Obesity	Waist-to-Hip ratio of > 0.90 (men); > 0.85 (women); BMI > 30 kg/m ²	Waist circumference >94 cm (men) and >80 cm (women)	Waist circumference >102 cm in men and >88 cm in women		
Dyslipidemia	Serum triglycerides ≥150 mg/dl or HDL cholesterol < 35 mg/dl (men); < 39 mg/dl (women)	Triglycerides2.0 mmol/l or HDL cholesterol <1.0 mmol/l	Serum triglycerides >150 mg/dl HDL cholesterol <40 mg/dl (men); <50 mg/dl (women)		
Hypertension	Blood pressure ≥140/190 mmHg	Blood pressure ≥ 140/190 mmHg	Blood pressure ≥130/85 mmHg		

1.3 The Gastrointestinal Microbiota

The gastro-intestinal tract (GI) provides an environment that is rich in nutrients for microorganisms. The microorganisms have different functions that are necessary for the mammal host such as shaping the immunological environment, production of vitamins and digestion of complex carbohydrates (Hooper et al., 2002;Cummings, 1984). Microbiota is a term used for the microorganisms that occupy an organ and the gut microbiota is mainly referred to the microorganisms occupying the terminal ileum and large bawl (i.e. colon and cecum). The microbiota has coevolved with their hosts (Bäckhed et al., 2005) and the colonization of the mammalian GI tract begins at birth. When the animals are born naturally the first bacteria that they encounter are the maternal vaginal and intestinal microbiota and already one week after birth the number of bacteria per gram stool reaches 10⁹ bacteria/ml (Palmer et al., 2007). This colonization continues and the microbial community changes over the course of time in response to diet, diseases and antibiotic treatment (Turnbaugh et al., 2009b;Dethlefsen et al., 2008). Eventually the gastrointestinal tract is colonized and ileum is reported to consist of 10⁸ bacterial cells/ml and colon 10¹² bacterial cells/ml (Figure 2) (reviewed in (Walter and Ley, 2011)). These residents of the GI tract and their collective genomes are called the microbiome (Eckburg et al., 2005; Gill et al., 2006). The normal gut microbiota is involved in many functions in the GI tract, such as preventing colonization of intestinal lumen by pathogenic bacteria, maturation of the intestine, metabolic functions, breaking down indigestible food particles, synthesis of micronutrient and immunological modulations. The products from the microbial gut community is suggested to affect obesity and obesity related metabolic disorders by influencing the intestinal function as well as other organs such as liver, brain, muscles and adipose tissue (reviewed in (Tremaroli and Bäckhed, 2012)). In this chapter the microbiota in the intestinal tract and the factors that may shape the microbial community in the intestinal tract will be presented briefly.

1.3.1 The upper digestive tract: oral, oesophagus and stomach microbiota

The upper digestive tract starts in the oral cavity where the microbiota is mainly composed of uncultivable bacteria. There is a lower abundance and diversity at the upper digestive tract while colon consist of a more diverse and higher richness of bacteria (Sizova et al., 2012). The sequencing era has made it possible to characterize oral microbial community. According to the human oral microbiome database (HOMD.www.homd.org), the oral cavity is composed of 13 phyla with 619 different taxa. The most abundant phyla in human oral cavity are *Firmicutes, Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria, Fusobacteria*, TM7 and *Spirochaetes* comprising 96% of all the phyla (Dewhirst et al., 2010). The next part of the digestive tract is the oesophagus which is a transition site and based on 16S rRNA gene analysis the oesophageal microbiota is mainly composed of six phyla, *Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria, Proteobacteria, Fusobacteria,* and *TM7* (Pei et al., 2004) (Figure 2). Following the oesophagus is the stomach that previously due to the low pH (1.5-2.5) environment was considered to be sterile assuming that this acidic environment is capable of killing most of the bacteria that are ingested, however the stomach is not sterile and recently Bike et al presented the five major phyla in the stomach microbiota; *Proteobacteria, Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria*, and *Fusobacteria* (Bik et al., 2006) (Figure 2).



Figure 2 The microbiota of human digestive tract, the figure is adapted from Walter and Ley (2011) and modified (Bik et al., 2010;Costello et al., 2009;Pei et al., 2004;Walter and Ley, 2011).

1.3.2 The microbiota in the small intestine

The small intestine in humans consists of duodenum, jejunum and ileum which are sites of digestion, absorption and immune function. Duodenum is responsible for digestion and absorption of nutrients such as carbohydrates, polypeptides and fat by the enzyme activities while jejunum and ileum are mainly involved in absorption of nutrients and water (Thomson et al., 2003). The proximal small intestine that constitutes the duodenum (25 cm) has lower bacterial diversity than the other part of the small intestine. Here the combination of low pH that comes from the acid chyme of the stomach and the concentration of pancreatic juice, released from pancreas and bile from lever, cause an environment with low abundance of bacteria compared to the large intestine (Guarner and Malagelada, 2003). The bacterial density in the small intestine is further controlled by immunoglobulins (Ig), especially IgA which binds to epitopes of bacteria and the presence of IgA in the intestine is mainly to prevent penetration of bacteria into the mucosa (Hapfelmeier et al., 2010;Stoel et al., 2005). The small intestine is predicted to contain 10⁴–10⁵ bacterial cells/g in duodenum, 10⁶–10⁷ cells/g in jejunum and 10⁷–10⁸ cells/g in ileum (Booijink et al., 2007;Booijink et al., 2010). Despite efforts to investigate the microbiota of the small intestine in humans, few reports are available on the subject due to technical difficulties in sample collection from this site. Booijink *et al.* (2010) reported that the ileal effluent from humans had a

higher abundance of bacteria belonging to the orders *Lactobacillales, Clostridiales* and the Veillonella group (Booijink et al., 2010). Wang et al. (2005) reported that the jejunum microbiota was mainly dominated by *Streptococcus* and distal ileum consisted mainly of *Clostridium cluster XIVa* and *IV* and bacteria belonging to phyla *Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, Proteobacteria, Fusobacteria, Verrucomicrobia* and *Actinobacteria* (Figure 2) (Wang et al., 2005a).

1.3.3 The large intestine and faecal microbiota

The large intestine is composed of different sections, beginning with cecum and ending in rectum. In between it is composed of the ascending colon, transverse colon, descending colon and sigmoid colon (Figure 2). Conditions in this part of the GI tract are anaerobic and many of the bacterial species are obligate anaerobes (Flint et al., 2007). The low acidic environment, longer transit time and low bile concentrations provides a very favourable environment for bacterial growth. Even though the different parts of colon are physiologically different, the composition of the microbiota of these different part at phyla level are almost the same in normal conditions (Costello et al., 2009). The colon in humans is where the fermentation of nutrients occurs by the microbiota. However, sampling from colonic microbiota is not possible without invasive approaches (Serino et al., 2012a) and therefore most of the studies on gut microbiota of humans have been performed on faecal samples.

Faecal samples are easy to obtain and many studies on human gut microbiota are based on investigations performed on these samples (Ley et al., 2006a). The faecal microbiota has been shown to be different from the colonic mucosal-associated microbiota, consisting of luminal non-adherent bacteria and some mucosal bacteria (Eckburg et al., 2005). The most abundant mucosal-associated and faecal microbiota in phyla level are *Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes* and *Proteobacteria* (Hong et al., 2011). Studies in humans and pigs have shown that the human and porcine colon is colonized by many different bacteria and most of the bacteria belong to the phyla *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* (Lamendella et al., 2011;Eckburg et al., 2005). The human colon, consists of 10¹¹-10¹² bacteria/g and the most dominant phyla are; *Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes* and *Actinobacteria* (Eckburg et al., 2005;O'Hara and Shanahan, 2006).

1.3.4 Intestinal microbiota in pigs

There are few studies that have characterised pig gut microbiota (Leser et al., 2002;Lamendella et al., 2011). A metagenomic analysis of Yorkshire pigs' faecal microbiota revealed that *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* were the two most abundant bacteria at phyla level followed by *Proteobacteria*, *Actinobacteria* and *Spirochetes* (Lamendella et al., 2011). *Clostridiales, Bacteroidales, Spirochaetales, unknown gamma-Proteobacteria*, and *Lactobacillales* were the most abundant bacteria at order level. While at genus level, *Prevotella* was the most abundant genus followed by *Sporobacter* (Lamendella et al., 2011). Lamendella *et al* (2011) reported that human adult microbiota had higher ratios of *Actinobacteria* than pigs' faecal microbiota and 40% similarity at genus level to pigs' faecal microbiota

(Lamendella et al., 2011). The same group however showed that swine faecal microbiota was more similar to cow rumen and chicken than human faecal microbiota. The pig faecal microbiota revealed similarities that were closest to cow rumen in regard to *Bacteroidetes, Firmicutes, Proteobacteria* and *Actinobacteria*.

In this thesis the composition of the faecal-, colonic-, ileal- (terminal ileum) and cecal microbiota are investigated in three pig models of obesity.

1.4 The Gut Microbiota of Different Phenotypes

The gut microbiota is influenced by many factors such as the hosts' genetic, diet, infections, disease, drugs such as antibiotics. Through metagenomics the microbial communities can be studied. Metagenomics is a sequence based functional analysis of bacterial community and their genomes and is used to understand the interactions of bacteria in their respective environment. This is especially interesting when studying gut microbiota in relation to certain diseases or conditions, to obtain a full understanding of the community. Sequencing has made it possible to obtain an understanding of the bacterial diversity in GI tract. Diversity is defined as the number and abundance of different types of organisms within a microbial community and diversity of the microbial community inside the gut is called the gut microbial diversity (The Human Microbiome Project Consortium, 2012). The changes in gut microbial diversity have previously been linked to conditions such as obesity (Turnbaugh et al., 2009a) and the stool bacterial community has been shown to be very diverse in healthy humans (Costello et al., 2009;The Human Microbiome Project Consortium, 2012), however the bacterial diversity may change in response to disease and dietary changes (Turnbaugh et al., 2009b).

Although bacteria are the vast majority of the microbial community with 150-200 known species (Qin et al., 2010), other organisms such as viruses and Archaea are also present in the gut microbiota (Eckburg et al., 2005;Reyes et al., 2010). Viruses such as phages, which have bacteria as their hosts (bacteriophages), have been found in faeces of humans (Reyes et al., 2010) but much less is known about the role of these viruses in the human gut and the functions they may play in different disease states such as obesity. One of the first reports on virus-induced obesity was by Lyons *et al.* in 1982 where they found a significant increase in body weight and body fat in mice infected with canine distemper virus. The virus is implicated to cause damages in hypothalamus region of the brain and cause obesity (Lyons et al., 1982), later on a relation between viral infection and obesity was reported by other groups (Bernard et al., 1999;Verlaeten et al., 2007). A correlation has been reported between adenovirus 36 and obesity in humans (Atkinson et al., 2004) and recently this correlation was found in obese children as well (Almgren et al., 2012). However, it is mainly the bacterial community in the gut that have been implicated to be connected to obesity.

1.4.1 The gut microbiota of lean phenotype

Once the humans are born, the infant gut microbiota starts to shape and is at first affected by birth method. The infant microbiota than fluctuates throughout the first year of its life and finally the microbiota converges towards the adult microbiota (Penders et al., 2006). In 2004 Gordon J. and colleagues published their findings regarding the relationship between the gut microbiota and obesity (Bäckhed et al., 2004) and by now many papers are published on the subject. The normal gut microbiota in humans consists mainly of the Gram-negative Bacteroidetes and Gram-positive Firmicutes which together constitute 90% of the total microbiota (Eckburg et al., 2005;Ley et al., 2006b). Furthermore the normal gut microbiota is characterized by high bacterial diversity (Turnbaugh et al., 2009a; Ferrer et al., 2012). Bacteria belonging to the families Ruminococcaceae, Lachnospiraceae, *Christensenelaceae* and *Peptococcaceae* were the most predominant groups found in faecal samples of lean individual (Ferrer et al., 2012). Some species of bacteria seem to be present in both lean and obese individuals namely, Clostridium leptum, Clostridium coccoides and Bacteroides spp (Schwiertz et al., 2009). Higher abundance of *Bifidobacterium* and *Methanobrevibacter* has been associated with lean state in humans (Schwiertz et al., 2009). In a more recent human study Lactobacillus paracasei and Lactobacillus plantarum, were found only in lean subjects while Bifidobacteria animalis was associated with lean state (Million et al., 2012). One study (Ley et al., 2006b) in humans on a weight loss regiment have reported a significant reduction in the abundance of bacteria belonging to the phylum Firmicutes and an increase in abundance of bacteria in the phylum *Bacteroidete*. However a more recent study contradicts these findings where the subject with normal weight had lower abundance of *Bacteroidetes* (22.9%) than the overweight (46.8%) and obese subjects (45.0%) (Schwiertz et al., 2009). Surgical interventions such as gastric bypass have been an effective way of obtaining the lean state in humans resulting in substantial weight-loss in morbidly obese humans (Zhang et al., 2009). Gut microbiota of post gastric bypass patients have shown distinct differences between lean and obese individuals with lower abundances of Firmicutes and proportional increase in Gamma Proteobacteria (Zhang et al., 2009).

There are several explanations for the conflicting reports on bacterial composition in the gut microbiota in lean state. Some of the plausible reasons could be differences in methodological approaches to characterize the gut microbiota, furthermore factors such as diet, genetic background and age may have contributed to the differences observed in different studies.

1.4.2 The gut microbiota of obese phenotype

The role of gut microbiota in development of obesity has been investigated for a long time and correlation with obesity and alterations in the composition of the gut microbiota has been reported (Bäckhed et al., 2004). One of the early studies on the relation between obesity and gut microbiota was in an obese mouse model, C57BL/6, with homozygous mutation of the leptin gene (ob/ob), reared

germ-free and subsequently conventionalized i.e. the intestine of the germ-free mice were inoculated with gut microbiota of conventional mice (Bäckhed et al., 2004). Conventionalisation caused weightgain and increase in fat-mass in the mice despite decreased food intake and the gut microbiota was implicated as an environmental factor playing a role in obesity (Bäckhed et al., 2004). Studies in mice, pigs and humans have reported that the body-fat composition correlated with the abundance of the two largest phyla in the gut, *Firmicutes* and *Bcteroidetes* (Ley et al., 2005;Ley et al., 2006b;Turnbaugh, 2006;Guo et al., 2008a). However this relation between obesity and abundance of *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* is controversial and therefore it is important to characterize microbial community on lower taxonomic levels.

Higher ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* has been reported in a state of obesity (Ley et al., 2006b) while other studies have reported the opposite (Schwiertz et al., 2009;Zhang et al., 2009). A recent study has shown clear differences between lean and obese gut microbial community. In the obese individuals' gut microbiota, a lower bacterial diversity was observed and the gut microbiota was dominated by phyla *Firmicutes*, class *Clostridia*, family *Lachnospiraceae* and *Ruminococcaceae* (Ferrer et al., 2012). Obesity is a multi-factorial condition and the connection between obesity and gut microbial community is still under investigation. Diet has been implicated to have a great effect in shaping the gut microbial community (Hildebrandt et al., 2009;Semova et al., 2012). Several studies have revealed that high-fat/high-energy (HF/HE) diet changes the gut microbiota with the bloom of some bacteria in expense of other "beneficial" bacteria, thereby turning the gut microbiota into an energy harvesting environment (Hildebrandt et al., 2009;Jumpertz et al., 2011).

The complex carbohydrates that are not digested in the small intestine are converted to short chain fatty acids (SCFA) in colon by the fermentation action of the bacteria and the SCFA are then taken up by the host (Blaut and Clavel, 2007). Metagenomic studies have revealed that the expression of certain genes in the bacteria can contribute to extraction of energy in form of SCFA from digestion of otherwise indigestible carbohydrates. The SCFAs are then absorbed by the intestine and are converted to lipids in lever that are further accumulated in adipocytes (Bäckhed et al., 2004).

Dietary fats such as triglycerides are digested in the intestinal lumen by the action of lipases and free fatty acids (FFA) are released. In the intestinal epithelium, these FFA are absorbed by eneterocytes. Three fates await the FAs, i) FAs are oxidized (energy is generated), ii) FAs are released in circulation as FFA or in form of chylomicrones, iii) FAs are re-esterified into triglycerides (Iqbal and Hussain, 2009). The FFAs in circulation are eventually transported to other organs for either storage or oxidation. Recently a connection between increased FA absorption and gut microbiota upon feeding was observed in Zebrafish(Semova et al., 2012). Especially bacteria belonging to phylum *Firmicutes* was bloomed upon feeding (Semova et al., 2012). Hildebrandt *et al.* found distinct community changes in the gut

microbiota of RELM β knockout mice (RELM β KO) upon switch from standard chow to HF/HE chow (Hildebrandt et al., 2009). Expression of the RELM β gene is specific in colonic goblet cells and are expressed when the intestinal tract is colonized by bacteria (Wang et al., 2005b). Alteration in diet normally affects expression of RELM β but the RELM β knockout mice that received high-fat diet (HFD) remained relatively lean as compared to wild type mice (Hildebrandt et al., 2009). The HFD caused changes in the gut microbiota of these mice independent of the state of obesity (Hildebrandt et al., 2009). Furthermore they found a bloom in *Clostridia* and *Proteobacteria*, class *Delta Proteobacteria*, more specifically bacteria belonging to the genus *Desulfovibrio* (Hildebrandt et al., 2009). Altered nutrient load have shown to induce changes in the gut microbiota of humans as well. A 20% increase in *Firmicutes* was associated with increase in nutrient absorption corresponding to \approx 150 kcal while a 20% increase in *Bacteroidetes* was associated with a decrease in nutrient absorption and stool energy loss (Jumpertz et al., 2011).

Treatment of mice with antibiotics have been shown to reduce the abundance of both Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes and increase the abundance of Proteobacteria (Murphy et al., 2012). Interestingly, in this study the HF fed mice gained less weight upon ingestion of antibiotics, (Vancomycin) indicating that the gut microbiota can be manipulated therapeutically and such findings may be used to manage obesity (Murphy et al., 2012). The connection between diet, obesity and gut microbial community has long been investigated and the metagenomics have clarified some of the paradigms connected to this subject. Another function of the gut bacteria is to utilize substrates such as mucin when the gut environment is lacking the fermentable carbohydrates due to the ingestion of diets devoid of fibre. This utilization causes the bloom of some bacteria at the cost of other bacteria. The effect of Western diet on the gut microbiome was investigated using metagenomic analysis of the cecal microbiota in obese mice which revealed an increase in the genes encoding enzymes utilized in digestion of indigestible polysaccharides (Turnbaugh et al., 2008). Furthermore the Western diet was associated with bloom of a group of bacteria, the *Mollecutes*, at the expense of *Bacteroidetes* in cecal microbiota which also contains genes involved in cell wall biosynthesis (Turnbaugh et al., 2008). Together these studies have shed light on the hidden world of gut microbiota, however much is to be learned about the gut microbiota and its interaction with their host.

1.4.2.1 The gut microbiota of obese pigs

The gut microbiota in obesity has also been studied in obese Landrace and Meishan pigs and it was shown that the proportions of *Bacteroidetes* negatively correlated with body fat (Guo et al., 2008b). Lower abundance of *Bacteroidetes* was observed in obese pigs as compared to lean pigs; however obese Meichan pigs had significantly lower proportions of *Bacteroidetes* than Landrace pigs. Furthermore, it was shown that body fat did not correlate with the abundance of *Firmicutes*, which have otherwise

shown to be increased in other obesity experiment in pigs (Guo et al., 2008a). It must be mentioned that in different studies the diet is not the same, which could explain the conflicting results in these studies.

1.4.3 The gut microbiota and metabolic syndrome

Diet-induced obesity is connected to metabolic impairments such as T2D and CVD. Obesity related T2D, "diabesity", is characterized by low grade inflammation. It is mainly this low grade inflammation that has been implicated in the development of T2D and CVD (Creely et al., 2007;Després, 2012). Some of the early studies on the link between gut microbiota and inflammation revealed a correlation between the gut microbial community and insulin resistance (Hotamisligil, 2006). Visceral adiposity is implicated to be related to metabolic dysfunction and low grade chronic inflammation which contributes to insulin resistance and CVD (Lee et al., 2009a). Studies in diet induced obese mice have shown a constant but low increase in plasma lipopolysaccharides (LPS) in response to HF diet (Cani et al., 2007b). LPS are large glycolipids and are located at the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria. LPSs are also called endotoxins and are released when the bacteria are disintegrated. LPS binds to Tolllike receptor-4 (TLR-4) which is a transmembrane glycoprotein that recognises LPS's lipid anchor and initiates secretion of proinflammatory cytokines.

Cani and colleagues (Cani et al., 2007b) observed a dramatic increase in the plasma concentrations of LPS in mice that were fed a HF diet for a duration of four weeks and found that Bacteroides were significantly reduced and Gram-positive bacteria were increased in the gut microbiota of these mice. Subsequently, they fed a group of mice orally with LPS and water and another group of mice with LPS and oil to see if it was the HF diet that caused this increase in plasma LPS. They found that mice fed oil with LPS, had higher levels of LPS in their plasma, suggesting dietary fat as a factor that could play a role in an increased in plasma LPS. In this study, the blood plasma levels of LPS was low but constant, unlike in sepsis, and this phenomenon was called metabolic endotoxemia (Cani et al., 2007b). The absorption and transport of LPS from the intestinal lumen is thought to be facilitated by high fat concentrations in the gut and a mechanism through chylomicrones (Ghoshal et al., 2009). A more recent study in mice suggests that HF diet causes metabolic changes that affects gut permeability in proximal colon (Lam et al., 2012). In brief; the hypothesis is that in the circulation, LPS binds to TLR-4 that reside on the surface of immune cells and induce an inflammatory cascade that eventually results in insulin resistance and other metabolic dysfunctions (reviewed in (Cani and Delzenne, 2011)). The HF feeding in these studies caused a reduction in the abundance of Bifidobacteria. These bacteria are reported to reduce endotoxins in the intestine and have shown to improve HF-diet induced obesity and diabetes (Figure 3)(Cani et al., 2007a;Griffiths et al., 2004). It was suggested that this increase in LPS may cause increase in lipogenesis, stenosis and decreased insulin sensitivity, in adipose tissue it may cause increase in lipopolylipase activity, macrophage infiltration and increased inflammation, in muscles it may be the cause of decrease in insulin sensitivity (Figure 3)(Cani et al., 2008). These studies together

suggest that gut microbiota plays an important role in development of metabolic disorders as observed in diet-induced obese subjects.



Figure 3 Pathways that may cause metabolic endotoxemia through high-fat diet feeding. HFD is proposed to modulate the gut microbiota and change the intestinal barrier by causing a leakage of LPS which through CD14/TLR4 dependent pathway affects the lever, adipose tissue and muscles. The figure is adapted from (Patrice D.Cani. and Nathalie M.Delzenne., 2009).

To observe the changes in the gut microbiota in T2D, Serino *et al.* (2012) used mice that were fed a HFD. In this study diabetes was induced in one group of mice (HFD-D) while the other group was diabetes resistant (HFD-DR) (Serino et al., 2012b). The gut microbial profile of the diabetic mice was associated with increased endotoxemia due to increased gut permeability (Serino et al., 2012b). These changes in the gut microbiota was characterized by a significant reduction in genus *Oscillobacter* and family of *Lachnospiraceae* (*Firmicutes*) in HFD-D mice (Serino et al., 2012b). Furthermore *S24-7* family belonging to phyla *Bacteroidetes* was tripled in diabetic mice (Serino et al., 2012b). Interestingly, another study in mice fed a HFD diet also reported a dramatic and significant increase in the abundance of bacteria belonging the *Oscillobacter* genus as compared to mice fed a control diet (Lam et al., 2012). In both studies the gut permeability was increased while Lam *et al.* showed an increase in the expression of TNF- α in the colon tissue resulting in systematic insulin resistance (Lam et al., 2012).

There are few studies on the relation between the gut microbiota and T2D in humans and these reports are conflicting. Larsen *et al.* have recently reported that in humans with T2D the gut microbiota was altered and characterized by a lower abundance of *Firmicutes* and higher abundances of *Bacteroidetes* and *Proteobacteria* as compared to non-diabetic controls (Larsen et al., 2010). They found a positive correlation between an increase in bacteria belonging to *Prevotella* and blood glucose levels while the proportions of *Clostridia* was significantly lower in diabetic humans (Larsen et al., 2010). Another study in T2D and non-diabetic humans reported an association between *Bacteroides* in the gut microbiota of diabetic subjects and *Prevotella* was the most abundant genus in the non-diabetic subject (Wu et al., 2010) which is opposite of the findings by others (Larsen et al., 2010). Many factors could explain these

conflicting reports, such as, methodology, patient background, genetic background and diet and therefore the relationship between T2D and gut microbiota needs to be investigated further in larger cohorts.

2 Animal models in obesity studies

Animals are generally preferable models for multi-disciplinary studies aiming to understand human diseases. It is more practical to use animal models in understanding the underlying causes of a condition or disease as it is possible to perform more invasive experiments on animals as opposed to humans. Another limitation in human studies is the ethical issues. Even though animal experiments may provide relevant knowledge about the response of a treatment or cause of a disease; still it should be kept in mind that there is no direct equivalence between humans and animals.

Rodents are the experimental animal models that are used more frequently due to their size and the fact the they are less costly than larger animals, however there are many differences between rodents and humans (Litten-Brown et al., 2010). Most of the rodent models used in relation to gut microbiota and obesity are transgenic mice such as *ob/ob* mice with homologous mutation in leptin receptors, making it possible to induce the obese phenotype in these mice (Zhang et al., 1994). Diet Induced obese rodent models (DIO mice) of C57-black-6 strain (C57BL/6J) are also frequently used in obesity studies. DOI mice are able to gain substantial amount of weight when fed HFD with visceral adiposity, insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia (Petro et al., 2004). Other rodent models of obesity are mice that have mutation in a gene involved in toll-like receptor (TLR)-mediated bacteria–host interactions, the MyD88 knockout mice (MyD88-/-)(Kawai et al., 1999). Although there are several knockout mice that are able to exhibit obesity, spontaneous development of atherosclerosis and insulin resistance do not occur in rodent models as they do in humans, mainly due to metabolic differences between humans and rodents (Brindley and Russell, 2002) (reviewed in (Varga et al., 2010)). Research in metabolic disorders related to obesity therefore require animal models possessing similar metabolic and physiological phenotypes as humans in order to be able to translate the findings from animal models to humans.

The experiments regarding nutrition and GI tract have been mainly performed in nine species of mammals other than humans (mice, rat, guinea-pigs rabbit, cat, dog, sheep, pig and cow) (Guilloteau et al., 2010). Even though GI tract and diet of mice is very different from that of humans, mice are usually the animals chosen for experimental studies due to their availability, low cost and low housing cost as compared to larger animals such as pigs. Pigs may provide better animal models than mice in GI research as their GI tract t possess more similarities to humans than the rodent models (Kararli, 1995). Furthermore, pigs are often used in biomedical research as their GI anatomy (Figure 4), metabolism and physiology are very similar to that of humans (Guilloteau et al., 2010).





Additionally due to the fact that pigs are omnivores, their diet requirement resembles that of humans making them suitable for diet-intervention and obesity related studies (Miller and Ullrey, 1987). Pigs may therefore provide a preferable animal models due to their large size, their ability to adapt to humanized nutrition and large GI anatomy, making it easier to perform biomedical and surgical intervention studies such as diet intervention and gastric bypass surgery (Lee et al., 2003;Escareno et al., 2011).

The pigs that are mainly studied in connection with MetS posses either lean or obese genotype. The lean genotypes are mainly domestic pigs that are developed by selective breeding through many generations in order to display lean meat for the meet industry. This type of pig may become obese when fed high-energy diet *ad libitum* and may express atherosclerosis. However insulin resistance and T2D are not developed naturally in these pigs but can be induced through administration of a β -cell destructive drug (Spurlock and Gabler, 2008;Koopmans et al., 2011).

The obese genotype of pigs are different breed of pigs that are selected for their potential in obesity and MetS research such as, Mexican hairless pigs, Göttingen minipigs and Ossabaw minipigs in which atherosclerosis can be induced through diet (Camacho-Rea et al., 2010;Bellinger et al., 2006). Recently Mexican hairless pigs have been evaluated for their potential in obesity and diabetes research (Camacho-Rea et al., 2010), while Ossabaw and Göttingen minipigs have been studied extensively in research related to obesity, CVD and T2D (Bellinger et al., 2006;Litten-Brown et al., 2010). This Ph.D. thesis is based on experiments performed on three different breed of pigs, used as models for diet-induced obesity and gut-microbiota, one of them being a well-established model of obesity, the "Göttingen minipigs"(Val-Laillet et al., 2010a) and one a model for MetS "Ossabaw minipigs" (Litten-Brown et al., 2010;Val-Laillet et al., 2010b). These three pig models will be described briefly in this chapter.

2.1 Landrace x Yorkshire Pigs

The Yorkshire-crossed strains are known for their large size and lean frame but CVD and T2D are not induced naturally through diet and obesity (Bellinger et al., 2006). The domestic Landrace x Yorkshire (L x Y) pigs are generally used as production pigs in Denmark as well as many other countries, however they are also used as experimental animal models (Jonsson et al., 2006;Camacho-Rea et al., 2010). The L x Y cross pigs are normally of lean phenotype but obesity can be induced through diet-intervention. It is challenging to induce insulin resistance or metabolic syndrome in L x Y pigs through diet-induced obesity (Camacho-Rea et al., 2010). In a recent study, Mexican hairless pigs and L x Y pigs were evaluated for their potential as models for obesity-related metabolic disorders (Camacho-Rea et al., 2010). The L x Y were not considered a good model of obesity, as there were no changes in the glucose tolerance or amount of fat deposits by *ad libitum* feeding as compared to the Mexican hairless pigs. The contemporary domestic pigs such as L x Y pigs do not develop metabolic disorders related to obesity

but when fed substantial amounts of high-fat diet and cholesterol they have the potential of becoming humanoid models for atherosclerosis (Koopmans et al., 2011). Taken together, L x Y pigs may provide a model of obesity but not for obesity related metabolic disorders (Table 3).

2.2 Cloned Pig Model

The L x Y pigs for this study were cloned by somatic cell nuclear transfer (SCNT) (Figure 5). In this method the nucleus of somatic cell from a donor animal is transferred into an enucleated oocyte obtained from a donor animal and the cell is subsequently implanted to the surrogate mother (Figure 5). Cloning of pigs by SCNT is a common cloning method (Archer et al., 2003;John et al., 2005;Park et al., 2005;Hwang et al., 2009) but the method is not efficient and results in low numbers of cloned animals due to loss of embryos during the gestation period or the death of newborn piglets shortly after birth (Park et al., 2005;Whitworth et al., 2009).



Figure 5 Cloning by somatic cell nuclear transfer. The somatic cells are harvested from tissue cell donor and the cells are inhibited to divide and grow. Unfertilized eggs are obtained from donor animal and the cell nucleus is removed. This enucleated oocyte will receive the nucleus from somatic cell and the cell is implanted to surrogate mother 5-7 days after cloning.

Cloning may affect the phenotype of the cloned animals giving rise to altered metabolism (Clausen et al., 2011;Christensen et al., 2012), skin abnormalities (Figure 8) (Hwang et al., 2009)and other physiological defects (Tian et al., 2008). Despite all these drawbacks, cloning may provide a favourable animal model firstly by being genetically identical and secondly if biological variations are reduced, in which case low number of animals can be used in biological experiments. However it was found, that the biological and inter-individual variations are not reduced in cloned animals (Clausen et al., 2011;Rødgaard T et al., 2012), this is discussed in **Paper I** and **II**.

2.3 Göttingen minipigs

In the 1960s Göttingen minipigs were developed by professor Fritz and colleagues at the University of Göttingen, Germany (Simianer and Köhn, 2010). The Minnesota Minipigs, which were already experimental animal model for pharmacological and medical research at Hormel Institute in Austin, Minnesota (USA), were crossed with Vietnamese potbelly pigs from the Wilhelma Zoo in Stuttgart, Germany (Simianer and Köhn, 2010). This cross was then crossed again with commercial German Landrace pigs by artificial insemination which subsequently resulted in Göttingen minipigs, represented by 60% Vietnamese potbelly pigs, 33% Minnesota Minipigs and 7% German Landrace (Simianer and Köhn, 2010). Eventually Göttingen minipigs became available across Europe and are now also used in USA for experimental studies in pharmacology. They are one of the large experimental animal models used in obesity and metabolic syndrome studies (Larsen et al., 2005;Larsen et al., 2002; Christoffersen et al., 2007). Göttingen minipigs are easier to handle in the laboratory settings due to their smaller size than conventional pigs. To verify whether the Göttingen minipigs were suitable as animal model for obesity and metabolic disorders, Johansen et al. (Johansen et al., 2001) did a metabolic assessment of lean and obese Göttingen minipigs. There are some early studies on atherosclerosis (Jacobsson LS et al., 1994) and hypertension (Mey J et al., 1984) in Göttingen minipigs, however it was not until 2001 that Jacobsen and colleagues attempted to characterize the obesity related metabolic disorders in these animal. A marked gain in body-weight in form of fat was observed in the minipigs when fed a HFD and HE diet. This increase in adipose tissue was 52% more than the lean controls and only 28% of the gain in body-weight was lean tissue while the rest was fat (Figure 6)(Jacobsson LS et al., 1994). Although blood glucose levels were not different between lean and obese minipigs, the obese Göttingen showed evidence of insulin resistance when compared to their lean counterparts. Furthermore high blood lipid and cholesterol levels have been observed in Göttingen minipigs on a HFD (Jacobsson L, 1989). In 2007 Christofferssen et al. found differences in MetS parameters between male and female Göttingen minipigs (Christoffersen et al., 2007). The female Göttingen minipigs gain more weight on the same diet as compared to their male counterparts.



Figure 6 Göttingen minipigs of lean (left) and obese (right) phenotype. Courtesy of NOVO NORDISK A/S and University of Copenhagen.

The female Göttingen minipigs are more atherogenic and insulin resistant and therefore provide a better animal model for MetS than the male minipigs (Christoffersen et al., 2007). It is suggested that

male Göttingen minipigs are more protected against obesity and MetS than the females, mainly due to high concentrations of testosterone which protect them against metabolic diseases (Christoffersen et al., 2007;Christoffersen et al., 2010). The food intake in male Göttingen minipigs was increased corresponding to an increase in body-weight and fat upon castration. Furthermore, a significant decrease in testosterone levels indicates a relation between this hormone and regulation of food intake, body fat percent, body weight and metabolic parameters as shown in humans as well (Mystkowski and Schwartz, 2000;Wang et al., 2011). Together these observations suggest that Göttingen minipigs are suitable models for research in obesity and the MetS.

2.4 Ossabaw minipigs

In the 1500s Spanish explorers brought the now called Ossabaw miniature swine (minipigs) to the Ossabaw Island located off the cost of Georgia in USA. Since then the Ossabaw minipigs have remained in the island without being able to migrate due to the ocean, separating the island from the mainland (Sturek et al., 2007). The Ossabaw minipigs became isolated on the Ossabaw Island and had to survive at periods of famine. The pigs feasted during periods of abundance and stored large amount of fat in their body to be later used during times of famine and thereby obtaining a "thrifty genotype" (Sturek et al., 2007).

The Ossabaw minipigs were studied during 1970s and 1980s but were then forgotten and rediscovered in 2001 (Bellinger et al., 2006). In 2002 a breeding colony was established from the Ossabaw minipigs that were obtained from the Ossabaw Island (Sturek et al., 2007). These animals were subsequently studied for metabolic disorders accompanying obesity (Dyson et al., 2006;Bratz et al., 2008;Lee et al., 2009b;Bell et al., 2010). Ossabaw minipigs provide a suitable model for metabolic syndrome as they develop all the pathological aspects of MetS when fed atherogenic diet at longer durations (Table 3) (Litten-Brown et al., 2010).

Metabolic features	Domestic (L x Y)	Göttingen	Ossabaw	References
Obesity	Yes	Yes	Yes	(Sturek et al., 2007;Dyson et al., 2006;Bratz et al., 2008;Johansen et al., 2001;Christoffersen et al., 2010;Larsen et al., 2002;Val-Laillet et al., 2010b)
Insulin resistance	No	-	Yes	(Christoffersen et al., 2007;Val-Laillet et al., 2010a;Lee et al., 2009b;Lee et al., 2003)
Glucose intolerance	No	-	Yes	(Val-Laillet et al., 2010a;Lee et al., 2009b)
Dyslipidemia	No	Yes	Yes	(Johansen et al., 2001;Lee et al., 2003)
Hypertension (arterial)	No	Yes	Yes	(Mey J et al., 1984;Kreutz et al., 2011;Lee et al., 2009b)
Atherosclerosis	No	Yes	Yes	(Jacobsson L, 1989;Edwards et al., 2010;Kobari et al., 1991)
CVD	No	-	Yes	(Neeb et al., 2010;Lee et al., 2003)

Ossabaw minipigs are therefore recognized as being the large animal model that provide a good model for MetS (Dyson et al., 2006;Sturek et al., 2007). Comparisons between Ossabaw and Yucatan swine have shown many differences between the two races of pigs in development of MetS. Compared to Yucatan pigs, Ossabaw minipigs have shown to have a greater increase in at least four MetS features including obesity, glucose intolerance, hyperinsulinemia and increased arterial pressure (Neeb et al., 2010). It has been reported that Ossabaw minipigs that were fed high caloric-atherogenic diet became morbidly obese and developed elevated cholesterol, arterial hypertension and insulin resistance (Kreutz et al., 2011).



Figure 7 Ossabaw minipigs, lean and obese phenotype.

The Ossabaw minipigs' ability to become morbidly obese on HF/HE diet and progression to insulin resistance and occurrence of MetS makes them uniquely suitable for obesity-MetS studies (Bratz et al., 2008). So far there have been no studies on the MetS related gut microbiota in Ossabaw minipigs and this study is the first to characterized the gut microbiota in lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs.

3 Hypotheses

This Ph.D. thesis is based on three studies, addressing obesity issue and the relation between obesity induced by HF/HE human-like diet, genetic background and composition of the intestinal microbiota in cloned pigs and non-cloned pigs of the same genetic background. Furthermore, the relation between adiposity and metabolic syndrome was investigated in two well-established pig models of obesity namely the Göttingen minipigs, and the Ossabaw miniature pigs.

The research hypotheses for this Ph.D. thesis were:

- Does cloning minimize the biological variation among pigs, thereby making cloned pigs a more suitable animal model for gut-microbiota studies (Paper I)?
 - Hypothesis 1: The cloning of pigs minimises biological variations and thereby a more uniform profile of gut microbiota would be obtained. Furthermore cloning reduces the need of large numbers of animals and gives a study the statistical power which otherwise would be obtained by a large number of animals.
- 2. How does the gut microbial community respond to HF/HE diet over time from a state of leanness to the obese state (**Paper I**)?
 - Hypothesis 2: Specific groups of bacteria in the gut microbiota bloom in response to either the state of obesity or HF/HE diet, or both.
 - Hypothesis 3: There is a change in the ratio of the phyla *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* in response to diet and adiposity as shown before, however this change would be gradual.
- 3. Is there less biological variation between the lean cloned pigs (Paper II)?
 - The lean cloned pigs display a different phenotype (based on their gut microbial profile), in that the state of obesity does not camouflage the identical phenotype which is expected in genetically identical animals.
- 4. What are the differences between the microbiota of colon and terminal ileum of lean and obese pigs and which bacteria are specific to which part of the intestinal tract in obese and lean state?
 - Hypotheses 4: The microbiota of proximal colon and terminal ileum are different at normal metabolic and physical condition such as the lean healthy state. We then hypothesized that the colonic and ileal microbiota are different between lean and obese pigs (Paper II).
- 5. Is it the diet or development of adiposity that effects the composition of the gut microbial community (**Paper II**)?
 - Hypotheses 5: We hypothesized that the gut microbiota in lean animals differs from obese animals and thereby the state of obesity affects the gut microbiota.
- 6. What are the differences between the gut microbiota of obese pigs on normal chow and obese pigs fed atherogenic diet and suffering from metabolic syndrome? Do pigs with metabolic syndrome display phenotypic specific intestinal microbiota (**Paper III**)?
 - Hypothesis 6: Excessive feeding and obesity causes changes in the gut microbiota that is distinct from the effect of atherogenic diet.
 - Hypothesis 7: The gut microbiota of obese pigs with metabolic syndrome displays a specific profile that is different from that of their lean counter parts without metabolic syndrome (Ossabaw minipigs).

4 General materials and methods

4.1 Animal Experiments

This section is composed of a description of the animal models and the different methods used in this study.

4.1.1 Nutriomics Project

The Danish Landrace and Yorkshire cross pigs were used in a large nutriomic study with several other groups doing obesity related research in collaboration with the University of Aarhus, Foulum (Tjele, Denmark) which was supported by a grant from the Danish Strategic Research Council. The aim of the Nutriomics project was to obtain a pig model for nutriomic study in multiple disciplinary areas of nutrition, functional food and gene interaction. Pigs were cloned in order to minimize genetic and biological variation and to determine if cloned pigs could provide a better model for nutritional studies than normally bred pigs. Another part of the Nutriomic study was to evaluate the effect of functional food such as pre- and probiotics on obesity. The aim was to produce 240 cloned pigs, of which 120 were cloned domestic pigs (lean phenotype) and 120 were cloned pigs of obese phenotype, although this came to be difficult in practice. Due to complications of the cloning process only 17 cloned domestic pigs were produced. At the beginning of the project the aim was to clone Mangalica Hungarian pigs of obese phenotype (Figure 8); however the cloning of this phenotype failed. Furthermore, the effect of functional foods such as pre- and probiotics on obesity and metabolic syndrome was to be investigated in obese cloned and non-cloned pigs due to low number of animals this part of the project was not conducted. At the beginning of the nutriomics project the aim was to clone Mangalica Hungarian pigs of obese phenotype (Figure 8). Even though Mangalica are able to obtain the obese phenotype through diet, the presence of obesity related metabolic disorders are not known; furthermore the cloning of this phenotype was failed.



Figure 8 The pig models used and were considered to be used in nutriomics project. Cloned Landrace x Yorkshire from Nutriomics project (I), The Mangalica Hungarian pig (II) and the Yucatan minipig (III)

Therefore the Yucatan mini pigs were chosen to replace Mangalica, however they are a leaner phenotype and although obesity can be induced in Yucatan minipigs by selective breeding through

generations, naturally they are unable to exhibit obesity or develop obesity related metabolic disorders such as insulin resistance and hypertension (de Smet et al., 1998;Litten-Brown et al., 2010). In nutriomics project 10 Yucatan minipigs were successfully cloned, of which five were allocated as the lean phenotype and five as obese. Only seven non-cloned Yucatan pigs were produced (3 obese and 4 lean) and therefore due to low number of animals in each group and the above mentioned reasons, we chose not to use Yucatan minipigs in our study.

4.1.2 Cloned and non-cloned Landrace x Yorkshire pigs of Obese and Lean Phenotype

The cloning experiments for the studies in this thesis were performed by somatic cell nuclear transfer as mentioned before (Figure 5) and the donor cells were obtained from a 65% Landrace x 35% Yorkshire (65% L x 35% Y) sow as described previously. Five to six days after cloning the cloned embryos were transferred surgically to surrogate sows (recipients) (Kragh et al., 2004;Clausen et al., 2011). The cloned and non-cloned L x Y pigs were produced in duration of three years. From the first cloning experiment (Exp I) four live female cloned pigs of 65% L x 35% Y were produced. Three female non-cloned pigs of 36% L x 64% Y and one female control pig of 75% L x25% Y were allocated as the control group for the cloned pigs (Figure 9). All the pigs from this experiment (Exp I) were born naturally, however three clones were lost during vaginal birth and it was decided that the following sets of cloned pigs were to be delivered by caesarean section (C-section). From the second cloning experiments (Exp II), five cloned pigs and six non-cloned pigs were born by C-section. Pigs from experiment I and II were allocated as the obese group. In the last cloning experiment (Exp III) eight female cloned pigs and nine non-cloned pigs were born naturally. Figure 9 shows a detailed experimental set up in the three experiments performed in this study and the time line of nutriomics animal experiments. All the pigs in the experiments were weaned at 28 days of age and subsequently fed a standard pig-diet (Table 4).

Table 4 Energy distribution in the experimental feed for Domestic pigs, Gottingen and Ossabaw minipigs.									
	Domestic pigs	Göttinge	n minipigs	Ossabaw minipigs					
	Transition diet after weaning	Lean/obese	Lean	Obese	Lean	Obese			
Protein	18.5	19.5	19	25	18.5	8			
Fat	7.9	27	8	11	10.5	46			
Carbohydrates	72.4	53	73	64	71	43			

During the post weaning period animals from the same litter were housed together in the same pens. After the animals obtained an average weight of 45 kg or around three months of age, the pigs were transferred to facilities for individual housing and fed a wheat-based HF/HE diet (Table 4). The obese group were fed HF/HE diet ad libitum in order to induce obesity while the lean group received 60% of the feed given to *ad libitum* group. The feed was weighed before and after feeding and the pigs were maintained on these diets until they were sacrificed by captive bolt pistol. During the diet-intervention period, all the animals from experiment II and III were weighed biweekly starting a day prior to switch to experimental feed.

From Exp I, samples were collected when the animals were euthanized. These samples constituted colon with content, terminal ileum with content and cecum with content. In Exp II and III, faecal samples were gathered biweekly and tissue samples from terminal ileum and colon with content were also collected at the end of the study. The samples were immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80° C for later analyses.



Figure 9 Flow-chart of Nutriomics study.

4.1.2 The Göttingen minipigs Study

As mentioned earlier, due to challenges in obtaining pigs with obese phenotype from Nutriomics project, collaboration was made with groups at University of Copenhagen and NOVO NORDISK A/S. The Göttingen minipigs (N=14) for this study were all female and ovariectomized (Ellegaard Göttingen Minipigs A/S, Dalmose, Denmark). The pigs had been given therapeutic peptides for pharmacological studies prior to the obesity experiments but were subjected to a suitable washout before the start of obesity experiments. At around two years of age, the pigs were housed in facilities provided by the University of Copenhagen (Taastrup, Denmark) until they were euthanized at approximately three years of age. Seven females (n=7) were allocated as the obese group and seven female (n=7) were allocated as the lean control group. The obese pigs were fed Altromin 9033 (mini-pig chow, Christian Petersen A/S, Gentofte, Denmark) with ad libitum access to feed and the lean received minipig chow (Altromin 9023) 150 grams, twice a day (Table 4). At the end of the experiment the animals were weighed and the body-fat composition was measured by dual energy x-ray absorptiometry scanning (DXA-scanning) (Hologic Explorer, Santax Medico, Aarhus, Denmark). The Göttingen minipigs were euthanized by pentobarbital and were desangiunated. Colon and cecum samples with content were collected after the animals were euthanized and were frozen in liquid nitrogen and were later stored at -80° C.

4.1.3 The Ossabaw minipigs Study

The samples from female Ossabaw minipigs with polycystic ovary syndrome (metabolic syndrome group) were provided to us by Indiana University-Purdue University Indianapolis Medical Centre and Purdue University breeding colony (West Lafayette, IN, USA). The lean Ossabaw minipigs (n=4) were housed in a group at an average age of six months and received a daily standard chow consisting of 2200 kcal. The animals were provided the chow diet for a period of 10 months until euthanized at an age of 16 months. The obese group of pigs (n=4) were housed individually at an age of six months and were subsequently fed a high-energy atherogenic diet with a daily energy content of 4500-6000 kcal for a period of 8-10 months (Lee et al., 2009b). They were euthanized at the end of feeding experiments at an age of 14-16 months. Overviews of the energy distribution in both groups are mentioned in Table 4. All the pigs were euthanized by cardiectomy by a combination of intramuscular injections of tiletamine-zolazepam (5 mg kg⁻¹) and xylazine (2.2 mg kg⁻¹) while they were under anaesthesia. Samples from colon and terminal ileum including content were collected after the animals were euthanized and were immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen and subsequently stored at -80° C.

4.2 Methodological approaches for studying gut microbiota

Culturing have been one of the oldest approaches for investigating a microbial community but molecular approaches based on 16S rRNA gene such as polymerase chain reaction (PCR) are faster, easier and more precise. Techniques such as, terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism and quantitative real time PCR (qPCR) made it possible to study more complex communities. Species identification of prokaryotes has been done by these methods through identification of 16S rRNA genes. The 16S rRNA gene which consists of nine hypervariable regions that are interspersed with conserved regions is used for characterization of microbial communities. The variable regions of 16S rRNA gene encode structural features that are specific to one or more microorganism and are therefore variant (Van de Peer et al., 1996). The variant regions, V1-V9, of 16S rRNA genes are mainly used for species specific PCR primers for identification of different microbial species (Wang and Qian, 2009). The conserved regions of 16S rRNA gene are mainly involved in essential functions of the bacteria and these conserved regions are present in almost all bacteria. In the field of microbiology conserved or variable regions of 16S rRNA genes are used to design primers which are synthetic oligonucleotides that are complementary to a region in the target deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA). The conserved regions of 16S rRNA gene are used for designing universal primers while variant regions are used to design specific bacterial primers to identify specific bacteria. In the following sections, a brief description of different methods that were used in this thesis will be made.

4.2.1 DNA extraction and purification

One of the important steps before molecular analysis of a biological sample is extraction of DNA from the samples. Most data obtained from human gut microbiota has been through analysis of faecal samples. The collection of the samples are not problematic, however there may be challenges in regard to storage of the samples. Faecal samples taken freshly must be stored immediately at – 80°C to restore DNA and RNA from all the organisms present in the sample which can be challenging for human subjects due to practicalities. Studies have shown radical decrease in the total number of bacteria in faecal samples after less than 24 hours at room temperature (Ott et al., 2004). Therefore it is important to preserve the samples correctly and immediately. In order to avoid highly variable DNA content in each sample, it is also important to store the samples under equal conditions. In this thesis all samples were immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen and later stored at – 80°C. After the samples were moved on ice for DNA extraction purposes, they were than stored at – 20°C. Sampling from all the experiments were performed equally, not only to avoid bias, but to make sure that the obtained results would reflect the actual microbial community in that particular animal.

Several commercial protocols are available for DNA extraction from stool samples. Care must be taken when extracting DNA for microbial studies in order to avoid destruction of several bacterial species by lyses whilst keeping in mind that the cell wall of Gram-positive bacteria are not easily disrupted as opposed to Gram-negative bacteria. Therefore all the DNA extractions for this thesis were performed with an additional step of bead beating in order to mechanically disrupt the rigid cell walls of Grampositive bacteria. In Paper I and II the QIAamp DNA Stool Mini Kit was used in combination with a bead beating step which had previously been shown to result in extraction of high quality DNA (McOrist et al., 2002). However this method is very time consuming and has low efficiency in regard to number of samples from which DNA is extracted in a given amount of time. Many commercial automated DNA extracting techniques and kits are available, minimizing the contamination of the samples due to the automated closed system. For Paper III a new automated DNA extraction kit, Maxwell system was used. Maxwell system (Promega UK, Southampton, UK) is an automated system that is able to purify DNA in 16 samples in a very short time (\sim 49 min). In a recent comparison study of this system with other DNA purification systems, the authors reported that DNA extraction by Maxwell resulted in high quality and quantity of DNA (Foley et al., 2011). The samples used in Paper **III** were purified by Maxwell system.

After the DNA is extracted, the amount of DNA and the purity can be measured by NanoDrop spectrophotometer (ND-1000, NanoDrop Technologies Inc, USA). Absorbance can measure molecules at specific wavelengths so different molecules absorb the light at different wavelengths. The ratio of absorbance used for assessing DNA purity in a sample is 260/280 (i.e. absorbance at wavelengths 260 and 280 nm) and the accepted ratio for a pure sample is ~ 1.8 for DNA and ~2 is accepted for RNA. Ratios lower than these may indicate presence of contaminants such as proteins and phenols. In **Paper I**, **II** and **III** NanoDrop was used to measure amounts of DNA and verify purity of the extracted DNA.

4.2.2 Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)

PCR was first described by Mullis and co-workers in 1986 (Mullis K. et al., 1986) and became one of the techniques used in the field of microbiology. This technique allowed the exponential amplification of a target DNA, with the subsequent visualization of the target DNA by gel electrophoresis. For this purpose primers complementary to each strand of DNA are designed. PCR consist of three steps performed on automated thermocycler, starting with an initial denaturing step, an annealing step followed by elongation step. During the DNA amplification process, the number of DNA is doubled in each cycle. Many factors can affect the PCR reaction and therefore many parameters such as annealing temperature and magnesium chloride must be optimized for correct and optimal amplification of DNA. In this thesis PCR was performed as described in **Paper I, II** and **III**.

4.2.3 Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP)

Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP) is a molecular fingerprinting method for analysis of a microbial community. A fingerprint of a community is obtained by this method through which the diversity and evenness in complex environmental samples can be analyzed, however identification of bacteria or bacterial groups can be performed through clone libraries (Liu et al., 1997;Leser et al., 2002). In this thesis T-RFLP was used in **Papers I** and **II**. T-RFLP consists of several steps as shown in Figure 10, starting with DNA extraction and purification from samples consisting of a complex microbial community, such as faecal samples, followed by PCR amplification by a fluorescently labelled forward primer at 5'-end of the primer. The obtained PCR products are subsequently purified and digested with a restriction enzyme such as *Hhal*. A 5'- end fluorescently labelled DNA size standard (using energy transfer technology (ET)) is added to the obtained digested and cleaned up PCR products. These digested and labelled PCR products are separated by capillary gel electrophoresis automatically on a gene analyzer and the terminal restriction fragments (T-RFs) are eventually visualized (Liu et al., 1997).



Figure 10 Steps in terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP). The bacterial DNA from a sample is extracted and the bacterial DNA is amplified and fluorescently label led. The DNA is then digested at different sites by restriction enzymes. The samples are run on gene analyser and the restriction fragments (T-RFs) are visualised. Each top on Electropherogram indicates a bacterial fragment. The x-axes indicates fragment length of the T-RF and the Y-axes indicates intensity of T-RFs

At different sites of 16S rRNA gene there are different restriction sites for different species and thereby through T-RFLP, the obtained T-RFs represent different organisms. The obtained T-RF patterns are visualized as peaks in electropherogram which are then collected by the computer software and can be analyzed by simulated computer software such as BioNumerics. The obtained patterns in peak height and the area are the fluorescent T-RFs, representing the length in base-pairs. Eventually, a comparison of the obtained bands with an internal standard ladder can be made. A detailed description of T-RFLP method, the primers used for analysis of samples and data analysis can be found in **Paper I** and **II**.

4.2.4 Fluorescent in situ hybridization

Fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH) is one of the widely used techniques in environmental microbiology by which prokaryotic cells can be visualized in their natural environment. This method can be used to identify the presence or absence of bacteria in a given sample through visualization by microscopy. In this method the microbial cell in a given sample is fixed through chemical treatment and the bacterial 16S rRNA gene is subsequently hybridized with labelled oligonucleotide probes. The probes are designed so that they are labelled directly with a fluorochrome and the samples are then analyzed by laser scan microscopy. More specifically, the probes must be able to penetrate through the cells and then bind to 16S rRNA gene. The ribosomal-RNA (rRNA) oligoprobes can be designed with different specificities and these probes can be used to identify each bacteria cell by microscopy in complex environments such as the intestinal microbiota. Techniques such as T-RFLP do not give the exact picture of the microbiota and therefore in combination with other techniques such as FISH, certain strains of bacteria can be visualized and localized in a microbial environment. This technique is very useful if the localization of certain bacteria in a tissue sample is to be investigated, however quantification of prokaryotes in a given sample by counting fluorescent units is not precise Although several studies have used the method to quantify specific bacterial divisions in faecal samples (Duncan et al., 2008;Nadal et al., 2008). For example a certain probiotics strain can be observed visually by FISH if the right probe is chosen. In this thesis probes were designed to target species belonging to Prevotella in order to identify this group of bacteria in colon and terminal ileum of cloned and noncloned pigs, but the probes were never used. However, FISH was performed to visualize the bacteria belonging to two bacterial phyla, *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* in both cloned and the non-cloned pigs in cross-sections of terminal ileum and colon (with content) but the result obtained by FISH have never been published. The procedures used in this thesis to design *Prevotella* probes and protocols on FISH are found in appendix (Figure 19).

4.2.4 Quantitative real time PCR (qPCR)

Unlike conventional PCR which provides information at the end of the run, through qPCR the relative abundance of bacterial genes in different phylogenetic groups are quantified in real time, i.e. detection at the same time the gene is amplified. There are different qPCR platforms with different assays. In this thesis fluorescent chemistry, SYBR Green, was used for relative quantifications of bacteria in **Paper I** and **II**. In this method the double stranded DNA is first denatured upon heating, followed by annealing of the primers and extension step. SYBR Green binds to all newly synthesized double stranded DNA and fluoresces. This fluorescence is accumulated through the cycling and is measured at the end of each PCR cycle. The final threshold cycle values (Ct) values obtained are the fluorescent intensity generated by SYBR Green above the back ground fluorescent levels (Figure 11). The Ct values are used to quantify the amount of DNA in each sample.



Figure 11 qPCR by SYBR Green chemistry. Denaturing step (94 °C), Annealing (45-65 °C), Extension (65-75 °C) and Elongation

4.2.4.1 Relative quantification of intestinal bacteria by qPCR

In **Paper I** 16S rRNA gene DNA extracted from terminal ileum and distal colon content for quantification of the relative abundance of the phyla *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes*. DNA was extracted from pure culture of three bacteria; *Clostridium perfringens* (NCTC 8449), *Odoribacter splanchnicus* (isolate DJF_B089) and *Escherichia coli* (ATCC 25922) to establish standard curves for each primer set. To further verify if there were any inhibitors present in the samples from colon and terminal ileum, standard curves were obtained from serial dilutions of genomic DNA from two random samples (cloned and non-cloned animals). All Detailed information on primers and conditions are presented in **Paper I** and **II**. After each run on Rotor-Gene Q (Qiagene), a melting curve analysis was performed to confirm specific amplification of the target gene. The data was analyzed by ΔCt method as explained in **Paper I** and **II**.

4.2.5 High-throughput qPCR-based approach in quantification of gut bacteria in pigs

Another qPCR platform was used in order to identify bacterial groups in different phylogenetic levels (**Paper II**). The platform is designed by another Ph.D. student and at the time of this thesis the platform is still undergoing optimizations and therefore the specifics on this platform will not be mentioned in this thesis. In short, the qPCR platform is a 48.48 Dynamic Array Integrated Fluidic Circuits (Fluidigm, CA, USA) which combines 24 primers (in duplicates) with 48 samples to run 2304 simultaneous qPCR reactions. In the platform two universal primers are included and the rest of the primers are specific primers designed to target 16S rRNA gene of different bacterial phylogenetic groups. At Phyla level, it targets *Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria, Fusobacteria, Veruccomicrobia* and *Spirochaetes*, of which neither of the results obtained, were used in this study due to specificity problems. Therefore qPCR (Rotorgene, Qiagene) was additionally performed on *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* in **Paper II** and **III**. In class level the primers targeted *Bacilli, β-, γ-, δ-, and* ε -Proteobacteria. In family level the primers target *Lactobacillaceae, Streptococcaceae, Cl. Cluster I, Cl. Cluster IV, Cl. Cluster XIV, Bifidobacteriaceae* and *Enterobacteriaceae*. At genus and species level, the

primes targeted *Enterococcus, Bacteroides, Cl, perfringens* and *E-coli*, respectively. In family level, Genus and species level most of the results were used for presentation in **Paper II**. As this method has just been designed and not published at the time of this thesis was due, much information about this method is not provided. For more information on this platform it is referred to data by (Hermann-Bank *et al.* 2012, *in prep*). Figure 12 shows a heatmap obtained from one of the chip-runs which was successful, however as it is shown in the figure many samples were not detected.



Figure 12 Micro Fluidic Dynamic Array chip.

Recently a new high throughput qPCR platform was developed (Bergström et al., 2012) in which 31 primer sets targeting bacterial 16S rRNA gene at different phylogenetic was evaluated. In this method the efficiency of each amplicon group was calculated and used to determine initial concentration of each specific 16S rRNA gene and subsequently all the initial concentrations for target bacteria (specific 16S rRNA gene) were normalized against the initial concentration of universal bacteria in the same platform (Bergström et al., 2012). This made the quantification of fold-changes or fold-differences between specific groups of bacteria possible. The Fluidigm qPCR platform used in this thesis did not provide these concentrations and therefore the data was analyzed by several different methods and the only method that could provide some information other than Ct values obtained was the Livak method which is generally used for gene expression analysis (**Paper I and II**). Through this method fold-change/fold-differences were calculated between groups was calculated.

4.2.5.1 Fluidigm data analysis

Due to the fact that this method was used at its' early stages, information regarding details on the optimizations of the chip and many other factors were not provided by the author of the paper prior to publication of her paper. In this thesis, this method was merely used to verify some of the findings that had already been established by other methods such as deep sequencing in Paper III. In Paper II, fluidigm chip was used to relatively quantify, the relative abundances of some bacterial groups that were designed in this chip. The analysis of the data was performed by several methods as mentioned before and finally through literary research and consultations by others who performed RT-qPCR, Livak method was chosen for analysis (Livak and Schmittgen, 2001). This method is primarily used for gene expression data whereby relative gene expression can be analyzed and not the absolute gene expression. The assumption is that target and reference genes are amplified with 100% efficiencies and within 5% of each other's efficiencies. In this method there is a need for a calibrator or a gene that the rest of the genes are calibrated against. One of the important factors in using this method is to verify amplification efficiency of both target and reference gene so that their amplification efficiency is near 100%. In this study the lean pigs in each group and study were considered as the "Calibrator", while the obese pigs were the "test". The "target gene" was the amplified DNA by specific primer, for example "Firmicutes", while "reference gene" was considered the amplified DNA by universal primer "GB-B" in case of this chip. Here the Ct values are used to calculate Δ Ct followed by calculation of $\Delta\Delta$ Ct and 2-^{ΔΔCt}. There are three steps to the Livak method: first the normalization of the Ct value of target gene to Ct value of reference gene, secondly normalization of Δ Ct of test sample to Δ Ct of calibrator and finally the expression ratio or here the fold differences are calculated. For more detail on the calculations it is referred to appendix (Table 9).

4.2.6 Microbial community in cloned and non-cloned pigs

In January 2009 only samples from eight nutriomics pigs were available. These samples constituted of colon and terminal ileum with content. The microbiota from terminal ileum and colon of four obese cloned pigs (Exp I) and four non-cloned pigs (controls) (Exp I) were analyzed by T-RFLP. Furthermore, FISH was performed on unwashed tissue samples from cloned and non cloned pigs in Exp I. These were preliminary studies and the results obtained from T-RFLP and fluorescent in situ hybridization were not included in any paper. In the subsequent experiment, Exp II, it was decided to gather faecal samples biweekly from the five cloned and six non-cloned obese pigs (Figure 9). The faecal samples that were gathered biweekly were analyzed by T-RFLP and qPCR. These results are presented in **Paper I**. Animals from Exp II were the lean control group for the obese group. There were eight lean cloned pigs and nine non-cloned pigs in this group. Faecal samples were gathered biweekly, but unfortunately some samples were missing throughout the period in different groups, therefore

samples were analyzed from faecal samples available monthly. T-RFLP was performed on these samples. Furthermore the samples from colon and terminal ileum of all the animals, from experiment I and II were analyzed by qPCR and the new qPCR platform (Fluidigm). These results are presented in **Paper II**.

4.2.7 Deep sequencing by Illumina

Next generation sequencing is a powerful tool for characterization of microbial communities. The 16S rRNA gene is often used for taxonomic classification and characterization of these microbial communities. The two sequencing technologies 454 (Roche) and Illumina are currently the most frequently used for this purpose. In general, the 454 technology allows sequencing of products of up to about 500 bases, whereas the maximal length of sequencing is restricted to about 100 bp with the Illumina (Degnan and Ochman, 2012). On the other hand the sequencing depth (amount of sequences) using Illumina is much higher than with the 454. The Illumia HiSeq 2000 platform uses bridge amplification, i.e. the DNA fragments that are to be sequenced are attached to a glass slide by binding to DNA adaptors on the slide. There are three steps in the sequencing process by Illumina; first a sequence library must be generated, followed by cluster generation and finally sequencing. The three steps in Illumina sequencing are described briefly in the next sections.

4.2.7.1 Library generation

In the sequence library generation the ends of the DNA fragments to be sequenced are linked to adapters. The adaptor oligos are necessary for the amplification and sequencing. DNA fragments longer than approximately 100-300 base pairs are sheared to shorter fragments before ligation to the adapters (Figure 13 (1)).

4.2.7.2 Cluster generation

In the second step, each end of the single adaptor labelled DNA molecule is initially attached to a flow cell by hybridizing to fragments on the flow cell that are complementary to the sequence of the adapters. This creates a so-called bridged of the DNA fragments that should be sequenced. PCR of these molecules creates millions of copies of each strand leading to generation of clusters. After the cluster formation, the reverse strands are cleaved and removed by a washing step creating single-stranded DNA fragments anchored to the surface of flow cell. The sequencing primer is hybridized to the adaptor sequence which was previously ligated to the DNA fragment (Figure 13 (2)).

4.2.7.3 Sequencing

The clusters are sequenced on the genome analyser by a technique called cyclic reversible termination, where the extension by polymerase is performed with reversible terminators. DNA template is sequenced one base at a time by reversible terminators which are four fluorescently labelled nucleotides, deoxynucleotides that are able to reversibly terminate. Here, as the blocking group is terminated, the polymerase incorporates one labelled nucleotide at a time.

The nucleotides that failed to incorporate to the DNA are washed away. After each round of DNA synthesis the clusters are excited by a laser beam. This enables each added base to be identified through their colour Figure 13 (3).



Figure 13 Illumina sequencing steps. Step 1: Library generation, 2: Cluster generation, 3: sequencing. (Adapted from http://www.dkfz.de/gpcf/illumina_hiseq_technology.html)

4.2.7.3.1 Sequencing data analysis

Obtained data were analysed using the BION-meta software (Larsen et al., 2012). The taxonomic classification of sequences was done according to the Greengene database. Initially the sequences were de-multiplexed. De-multiplexing was performed according to the primer, the barcode sequences and was than cleaned at both ends. This was done by removal of bases that had a quality less than 96%. The identical sequences were eventually clustered and aligned into consensus sequences with a setting of 99.8% base quality. The consensus sequences that had at least 30 nucleotides were mapped into a table according to the individual barcodes.

The obtained consensus sequences were taxonomically classified against the Greengene SSU database using a word length of 8 and a match minimum of 30%. The top one percent of the obtained hits from the Greengene database was then used for taxonomical classification of the consensus sequences. In the final step the number of reads for each barcode was normalized. This was done for making valid statistical analysis that can be performed directly between individuals in each experiment.

4.2.8 General statistical analysis

Non-parametric approaches are made when data is not normally distributed. For comparing and finding the differences between two groups in non-parametric test, Mann-Whitney U test (Mann and Whitney, 1947)can be used (**Paper I**, **II** and **III**). Correlation analysis as performed in **Paper I** and **II** can be performed by Spearman Rank order correlation which is a non-parametric approach for correlation analysis. However multivariate analysis such as principal component analysis (PCA) can be used to investigate the interaction between different variables and PCA analysis was used in **Paper I** and **II**. From the normalized reads the bacterial diversity analysis was performed by Shannon-Weaver index of diversity ($H'=-\sum pi \ln(pi)$) (Hill, 1973). Most of the data was analyzed in GraphPad prism version 5.00 for Windows (GraphPad software, San Diego CA USA).The obtained sequences from Illumina was normalized by Log transformation prior to analysis and data were analyzed using one-way ANOVA or two-way ANOVA when appropriate with post hoc tests; Kruskal Wallis (McKight and Najab, 2010)and Bonferroni's post hoc tests (Cleophas and Zwinderman, 2011), and the P-values < 0.05 were considered significant. These data are presented in **Paper III**.

4.2.9 Characterization of gut microbiota in Ossabaw and Göttingen minipigs

Samples from terminal ileum and colon with content from Ossabaw minipigs were taken in USA, at Indiana University of Purdu. The DNA was extracted from the following samples: lean colon digesta (N=4), lean terminal ileum digesta (N=2), obese with MetS colon digesta (N=3) and obese terminal ileum digesta (N=3). The amounts and purity of DNA was measured by Nanodrop as described before. The obtained DNAs were subsequently PCR amplified with bar coded primers. The quality and quantity of PCR products were assessed by Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer which is a microfluidic-based platform to quantify and measure the quality of DNA, using the Agilent DNA 1000 kit (Agilent Technologies, Waldbronn, Germany). Each PCR product fragment was measured and non-template control samples were run on Agilent to verify for contamination. Finally the concentration of the DNA samples were equilibrated against the concentration of the sample with the lowest DNA concentration and the samples were subsequently pulled to one sample. The sample containing bar coded DNA from all the extracted DNA samples, was purified by using Qiagen MiniElute PCR purification kit (Qiagen GmbH, Hilden, Germany) by which any base pairs under 70 bp are removed in order to remove PCR artifacts. The samples were then sequenced and the sequencing was conducted on the Illumina HiSeq 2000 platform as described before (Illumina, Inc. San Diego, California, 92122 USA). The DNA was submitted to the National High-throughput DNA Sequencing Centre at Copenhagen University, Denmark, for sequencing on an Illumina HiSeq[™] 2000 platform.

5 General results

5.1 Result from Nutriomics project

As described in the previous chapters, the samples obtained from the first set of cloned pigs were terminal ileum, cecum and colon all with content. The cloned pigs (*n*=4) from Exp I of Nutriomics study weighed 152.3 ±8.1kg and non-cloned controls (*n*=4) weighed 156.1 ±5.3 kg. T-RFLP was per formed on DNA extracted from all of the mentioned samples and data were analysed. FISH was performed on the cross section of terminal ileum and colon, using specific probes for *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes*. The analysis of microbial community in terminal ileum and colon was performed by qPCR and high-throughput qPCR (Fluidigm) and are presented in **Paper II**. The T-RFLP data that was not included in any **Papers** are therefore presented here.

In all the experiments (Exp I, II, II), the cloned and non-cloned pigs had different phenotypes according to several blood parameters as presented by (Christensen et al., 2012)and these differences were mainly in lactate and cholesterol (*P*<0.001). However no difference was observed in glucose or insulin levels between lean and obese cloned or non-cloned pigs. The most phenotypic significant difference between lean and obese animals was their weight as presented in Table 5. The baseline weight between the lean and obese pigs was significantly different from the lean (restricted diet group) cloned and non-cloned pigs. Furthermore the weight of cloned (*n*=4) and non-cloned pigs (*n*=4) from Exp I at baseline was not provided.

,	Table 5 Weight of cloned and non-cloned pigs before the diet intervention study (Baseline) and at the end of diet
j	intervention (Endpoint) in both lean (restricted diet group) and obese (<i>ad libitum</i>) cloned and non-cloned pigs,
1	(Mean±SEM)

	Cl	oned L x Y Pigs		Non-cloned L x Y			
	Lean (<i>n</i> =9)	Obese (<i>n</i> =10)	P-value	Lean (<i>n</i> =8)	Obese (<i>n</i> =9)	P-value	
Baseline weight (kg)	65.1 (±7.4)	38 (±4.1)	< 0.009*	61.7 (±2.3)	38 (±2.3)	< 0.0001	
Endpoint weight (kg)	127.1 (±5.9)	147.5 (±5.9)	< 0.02	119.1 (±3.2)	170.1 (±5.4)	< 0.0001	

5.1.1 Experiment I: Gut microbiota of obese cloned and non-cloned pigs: (unpublished data)

The colonic and ileal microbiota in four obese cloned and four obese non-cloned pigs from Exp I were investigated by T-RFLP. Only the T-RFs between 60 and 800 bp were analyzed and comparisons of differences between cloned and non-cloned pigs' overall microbial communities at endpoint was investigated. The most predominant terminal restriction fragments (T-RFs) (bacterial load) larger than 1% revealed that the lean cloned pigs and non-cloned pigs had a different overall composition of their colonic microbiota (Figure 14), however this was not significant. One particular T-RF (218 bp) higher than all the other T-RFs in the control pigs but this was not significant (*P*<0.4). The subsequent

T-RFs were analyzed *in siloco* by using the MICA online softawas (Shyu et al., 2007) and 16S rRNA gene sequences were assigned to their taxonomic names on the Ribosomal Database project (Maidak et al., 2001). The T-RF 218 may represent bacteria belonging to the phylum *Firmicutes*. Several T-RFs' with mean relative abundance of more than one percent were present in cloned pigs and absent in non-cloned pigs.



Figure 14 Mean relative abundance of the most predominant T-RFs (>1%) in the colon samples at endpoint in cloned (clones) and non-cloned pigs (controls). The error bars represent standard deviation.

The Shannon-Weaver index of diversity was used to estimate the diversity of the bacterial fragments based on all of the initial T-RFs and comparisons of cloned and non-cloned pigs with respect to this index showed that controls had a slightly higher diversity than clones both in colon and terminal ileum (Figure 15), although this was not significant (Figure 15). Furthermore, the bacterial diversity between colon and terminal ileum was not different in cloned or non-cloned pigs.



Figure 15 Average diversity of colon and terminal ileum microbiota in each group of animals (A) Mean relative abundance of the most predominant T-RFs (>1%) in the colon samples at endpoint in clones and controls (B). The bacterial diversity was calculated based on T-RFs (bp) at endpoint in colon of controls and clones as calculated by Shannon Weaver diversity index. Results are presented in mean and the error bars represent standard deviations.

The microbiota of terminal ileum and cecum in the four obese cloned pigs and the four obese noncloned pigs were investigated by T-RFLP. The data showed that the numbers of T-RFs larger than 1% in terminal ileum and cecum were much lower than what was found in colon, while there were more T-RFs in cecum samples than terminal ileum. In all the samples (colon, ileum and cecum), one T-RF, 584 bp, in cloned pigs was larger than non-cloned pigs.



Figure 16 Mean relative abundance of the most predominant T-RFs (>1%) in the cecum samples at endpoint in cloned (clones) and non-cloned pigs (controls). The error bars represent standard deviation.

Some of the T-RFs were higher in cloned pigs as compared to controls (584 and 611) and these were analyzed *in silico* in MICA. The matched bacterial fragments to bp 584 and 611 may belong to phyla *Firmicutes*. However *in silico* analysis of T-RF bp is not precise and therefore no conclusion was made from these data.

The same purified DNA samples used in this study were later analysed by qPCR and Fluidigm. These results are presented in **Paper II**.

5.1.2 Experiment II: Gut microbiota of obese cloned and non-cloned pigs (Paper I)

In this study the faecal microbiota of the obese cloned (*n*=5) and non-cloned pigs (*n*=6) from Exp II (Figure 9) was analyzed and the results are presented in **Paper I**. Overall, the composition of the gut microbiota was not different between cloned pigs and the non-cloned pigs in Exp II. Based on T-RF profiles the cloned pigs' microbial community was neither more similar to that of non-cloned pigs, nor more divers. Furthermore, the bacterial diversity in faecal microbiota of clones and controls in Exp II did not change over the course of obesity from before the start of diet-intervention studies and at the diet-intervention study. In both cloned and non-cloned pigs the total numbers of T-RFs were increased from baseline to endpoint however the overall T-RF profiles were not significantly different between cloned and non-cloned pigs.

5.1.3 Experiment II: Bacteroidetes and Firmicutes in faecal microbiota (Paper I)

The analysis of specific phyla of bacteria that previously had been reported to be related to obesity (Ley et al., 2005), the *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes*, revealed that the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* from baseline (lean state) to endpoint (obese state) was not different (**Paper I**). Interestingly, a negative correlation was observed between weight-gain and relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in the cloned pigs during the course of diet-intervention. However at some point, the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* began to increase again but never recovered the initial values observed at baseline. The same reaction to obesity was observed in non-cloned pigs but the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* was eventually the same as the baseline values. However, a positive correlation between weight-gain and relative abundances of *Firmicutes* was observed in both obese cloned and non-cloned pigs.

5.1.4 Experiment III: Gut microbiota of lean cloned and non-cloned pigs (Paper II)

A profile of faecal microbiota of cloned and non-cloned pigs on restricted diet (the lean group) was obtained by T-RFLP. The PCA analysis of most predominant T-RFs (>1%) revealed that the lean cloned pigs and non cloned pigs had a different overall composition of their faecal microbiota throughout the study but mainly at endpoint. The PCA analysis of the raw data obtained from T-RF intensities by BioNumerics revealed separate clustering of cloned and non-cloned pigs (Figure 17). However this data was not presented in any paper as these only represent the bacterial load and intensities, which may fluctuate depending on many factors.



Figure 17. PCA analysis of all the T-RFs (intensities) as obtained by Bionumerics. The first component is the intensity and shows the difference in T-RFs or bacterial load. Cloned pigs (•), Non-cloned pigs (•)

The bacterial diversity in faecal microbiota over the course of diet intervention study and also at baseline (start of diet intervention studies) and endpoint (end of diet intervention studies) were estimated by Shannon-Weaver index. The results showed similar bacterial diversity between lean cloned and non-cloned pigs at both sampling times. Furthermore no change in the diversity of bacteria in faecal microbiota was observed over time. The overall microbial composition according to T-RFs was neither different between cloned and non-cloned pigs, nor was there a significant difference between T-RFs at baseline and end-pint. However, in non-cloned pigs, at endpoint one T-RF (584 bp) was significantly higher than all the other T-RFs. These results are presented in **Paper II**.

5.1.5 Experiment II: Gut microbiota of lean and obese cloned and non-cloned pigs (Paper II)

In **Paper II** the relative abundance of *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* in colon and terminal ileum microbiota of cloned (n=17) and non-cloned pigs (n=19) on restricted and *ad libitum* HF/HE diet was performed by qPCR. The microbiota in colon of lean cloned pigs revealed a significantly higher abundance of *Firmicutes* and a lower abundance of *Bacteroidetes* than the obese cloned pigs. The relative abundance of *Firmicutes* in colon of non-cloned pigs was also higher in lean pigs than in obese non-cloned pigs. However no difference was observed in relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* was observed in relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* was observed in colon of both obese and lean pigs as compared to terminal ileum. Briefly, there were differences in relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* in colon of the terminal ileum. Briefly, there were differences in relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* between lean and obese pigs' intestinal microbiota.

The qPCR by Fluidigm showed several differences between lean and obese pigs, both in the cloned group and non-cloned group of pigs. **Paper II** provides a detailed description of the differences observed. Briefly, in the lean cloned pigs, colon microbiota there was a higher relative abundance of *Lactobacillaceae* than in colon of lean non-cloned pigs. In obese non-cloned pigs the relative

abundance of *Lactobacillaceae* in colon was significantly higher than the lean non-cloned pigs, which implicates that the lean non-cloned pigs had low abundances of *Lactobacillaceae*.

5.2 The gut microbiota in Ossabaw and Göttingen minipigs (Paper III)

The phenotypic characteristics of lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs were different in body weight (P=0.01), and blood parameters such as triglycerides (P<0.008) and total blood cholesterol (P=0.03). In Göttingen minipigs there was a significant difference between weight of lean and obese (P<0.001) and one blood parameter, fasting insulin (P=0.01). The fasting insulin was very high in lean Göttingen minipigs s compared to obese Göttingen minipigs (Table 6).

Table 6 Blood parameters and weight in Ossaabw and Göttingen minipigs. Data from Ossabaw minipigs is adopted from(Lee et al., 2009b) and the data from Göttingen minipigs is adopted from (Moesgaard et al, *In prepn*) (Mean±SEM).

	Ossabaw minipigs			Göttingen minipigs			
	Lean (<i>n</i> =4)	Obese (<i>n</i> =4)	P-value	Lean (<i>n</i> =7)	Obese (<i>n</i> =7)	P-value	
Body weight (kg)	60.4 (±6.6)	98.3 (±2.9)	0.01	49.8 (±1.6)	90.1 (± 4)	< 0.001	
Triglycerides (mmol/l)	0.3 (±0.03)	0.5 (±0.03)	0.008	0.3 (±0.04)	0.5 (±0.07)	0.07	
Total cholesterol (mmol/l)	2.0 (±0.1)	12.9 (±2.0)	0.03	1.8 (±0.1)	2.0 (±0.1)	0.2	
Fasting blood glucose (mmol/l)	4.2 (±0.1)	4.6 (±0.2)	0.1	3.8 (±0.1)	3.7 (±0.4)	0.9	
Fasting insulin (pmol/l)	15 (±3.5)	34.7 (±7.5)	0.1	141.2 (±32.4)	39.2 (±9.9)	0.01	

In **Paper III** the intestinal microbiota of Ossabaw minipigs was characterized by Illumina sequencing. However these results are based on low number of animals in each group (*n*=4) and conclusion from these results must be made accordingly. Several differences were observed between lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs in different taxonomic levels. Furthermore, there were differences in the abundance of bacteria between colon and ileum with significantly lower abundances of *Bacteroidetes* in tetminal ileum than colon in both lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs (Table 7) (**Paper III**).

	Col	lon	Cec	um	Colon		TI			
	Obese	Lean	Obese	Lean	Obese	Lean	Obese	Lean		
Phyla (%)		Gött	ingen			Ossa	abaw		Phyla (%)	
Firmicutes	47.7	51.7	45.1	52.8	45.7	35.8	63.6	55.9	Firmicutes	
Bacteroidetes	37.0	37.6	42.2	36.7	35.9	48.7	17.4	22.6	Bacteroidetes	
Spirochaetes	7.0	5.0	6.7	5.5	5.4	4.1	11.4	13.2	Proteobacteria	
Tenericutes	5.4	3.3	3.9	2.6	6.0	6.5	2.1	3.1	Spirochaetes	
Proteobacteria	0.8	0.6	0.6	0.8	4.1	3.0	2.1	2.1	Fusobacteria	
Actinobacteria	0.3	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.9	0.5	1.9	0.8	Actinobacteria	
Fibrobacters	0.3	0.3	0.2	0.5	0.4	0.2	0.4	15	Tenericutes	
Other	14	13	11	11	1.6	1.2	11	0.8	Other	
Class (%)	Ohese	Lean	Ohese	Lean	Ohese	Lean	Ohese	Lean	Class (%)	
Clostridia	44.8	48.6	42.3	49.9	40.2	29.4	53.5	38.7	Clostridia	
Bacteroidia	36.8	37.4	42	36.6	35.7	48.5	15.9	22.5	Bacteroidia	
Snirochaetes	7	5	67	5 5	55	6.4	11.0	17.2	Bacilli	
Mollicutes	43	27	3.4	23	37	2.6	96	11 5	v-Proteohacteria	
Bacilli	2.9	3	27	2.9	6.0	65	21	31	Spirochaetes	
Frysinelotrichi	0.96	05	0.5	0.3	4.1	3.0	2.1	21	Fusohacteria	
Methanobacteria	0.70	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.9	0.6	19	1.0	R-Proteobacteria	
Actinobacteria	0.7	0.5	0.2	0.5	0.9	0.5	1.5	0.8	Actinohacteria	
Fibrobacteres	0.3	0.1	0.3	0.1	0.9	0.5	0.4	0.0	Synergistia	
R-Proteobacteria	0.3	0.3	0.3	0.5	0.2	0.4	0.4	1.3	Mollicutos	
a-Protochactoria	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.5	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.3	s-Protochactoria	
WDS-2	0.2	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.3	a-Protochactoria	
Othor	1 /	1.2	1	0.1	1.4	12	1.2	0.2	Othor	
Family	Ohoso	Loon	Ohoso	Loan	Ohoco	Loan	1.5 Oboco	Loan	Family	
(Bacteroidales)	22 A	21 <i>A</i>	21.7	10 5	19 <i>1</i> .	20.8	8 1	12 A	Provotellaceae	
Duminococcacago	16.6	195	15.2	17.0	11.1	50.0	177	115	Clostridiacoao	
Lachnospiracoao	15.0	15.7	15.2	10.2	0.2	0.1	11.5	0.8	Lachnospiraceae	
Drovotellacogo	10.6	11.0	15.2	12.0	5.6	1.2	12.7	6.5	(Clostridialos)	
(Clostridialos)	7.0	77	6.8	7.0	05	77	63	6.8	Puminococcacago	
(Closti luiales)	7.0 6 E	1.7	6.2	7.0	9.5	0.6	0.5	0.0 E 6	(Pactoroidalos)	
Downhuromonadagoago	2.0	4.7	0.5	2.0	0.0	9.0	4.0	12.0	(Batter ofuales)	
Voillonollagoago	2.9	3.0	3.0 2.1	2.9	5.2	4.0	4.5	2.0	Spinoshastassas	
Venionenaceae	1.9	2.9	2.1	2.1	0.0	0.5	2.1	3.0	Spirochaetaceae	
Clostwidiasoao	5.1 1.7	1.0	2.5	1.0	4.5	1.7	0.7	5.4 2.4	Bastonoidasoao	
Othor	1./	2.0	1.0	2.1	4.0	4.5	3.1 22 E	2.4	Othor	
Gonus	Oboso	Loon	9.7 Oboso	J.J	Oboso	Loan	Ohoso	Loan	Conus	
(Bactoroidalos)	22 A	21 A	21 7	10 5	18 /	28 2	7.6	11 5	Broyotalla	
(Puminococcacoao)	10.7	125	07	11.5	10.4	1.0	175	11.5	Clostridium	
(Lachnospiracoao)	0.2	0.2	8.6	10.0	5.6	4.2	12.7	65	(Clostridialos)	
Provotella	7.0	9.2	11 /	0.9	8.6	9.6	13.7	5.6	(Bactaroidalos)	
(Clostridialos)	7.9	9.0 7.7	6.8	7.0	2.2	9.0 4.6	4.0	12.0	Lactobacillus	
Tranonama	6.4	1.7	6.2	7.0	5.2	4.0	20	10.9	(Duminococcoco)	
(Drovotollacoao)	0.4	4.7	0.5	2.6	5.9	4.2	5.0 2.1	4.0	Tranonama	
(Flevotellaceae)	2.7	2.0	2.0	25	0.0	0.5 4 E	2.1	2.4	Pactoroidos	
Composessus	2.9	5.0 1.0	2.9 1.0	2.5	4.0	4.5	2.1	2.4	(Lashnasninasaa)	
Clostridium	1.9	1.0	1.0	2.4	5.5 1.4	5.0 1.1	3.4	3.1	Envlopingium	
Lastohasillus	1.0	2.0	1.5	2.1	1.4	1.1	3.0 1 E	2./	Epulopiscium	
Daludihactor	1.5	1.2	1.5	1.4	5.1 1 1	1.9	1.5	1.0	(Entorohactoriacoac)	
Palualbacter	1,2	1,3	1,/	1,3	1.1	0.8	3.Z	1.0	(Enterobacteriaceae)	
Ruseburia	1,2	1,2	1,4	1,0	1.5	1./	1.2	1.3	Kuminococcus	
Didulla Othor	1,2	1,3	1,1	1,0	1.0	2.0	0.8	1.0	Purubucterolaes	
ouler	22.1	20.7	19.9	10.9	24.0	22.2	30.2	30.4	other	

Table 7 The most abundant bacteria in different taxonomic levels. Abundance of bacteria are presented as percent mean relative abundance in colon and terminal ileum (TI) microbiota of Göttingen and Ossabaw mini pigs.

The analysis of colon and cecum microbiota of Göttingen minipigs revealed that the five most abundant phyla constituted 98.1% of all the obtained phyla consisted of *Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, Spirochaetes, Tenericutes* and *Proteobacteria* with *Firmicutes* having the highest abundance in cecal microbiota of lean pigs. The results obtained by Illumina sequencing on bacterial abundance in colon and cecum microbiota of Göttingen minipigs are presented in **Paper III**. Table 7 gives an overview of the abundance of bacteria in different taxonomic groups in cecum and colon of Göttingen mini pigs.

The diversity analysis by Shannon-Weaver performed on sequencing data obtained from genus, showed no difference between lean and obese colon microbiotal diversity. However in Ossabaw minipigs there seemed to be a higher diversity in obese minipigs but this was not significant (Figure 18).



Figure 18 Bacterial diversity from genus level by Shannon weaver diversity (*H'*) in Göttingen (colon and cecum) and Ossabaw minipigs (colon and terminal ileum)

The obtained data from qPCR analysis (Fluidigm) of Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs'gut microbiotas were not conclusive due to result obtained from the chip which for the most was non-detectable. The results that were than analysed showed fold differences between lean and obese Göttingen minipigs with a 7.6 fold higher abundance of Cl. cluster XIV family in the colon of obese Göttingen minipigs as compared to the lean group (P < 0.0001).

6 Papers

Paper I

Pedersen R., Andersen D., Mølbak L., Stagsted J., Boye M. "**Changes in the gut microbiota of cloned and non-cloned control pigs during development of obesity**". 2012 *Accepted in BMC Microbiology*

In this paper the composition of faecal microbiota was investigated by qPCR and T-RFLP in cloned and non-cloned pigs during a high-fat/high-energy feeding period of 136 days of *ad libitum* feeding.

The most intriguing finding was the continual increase in proportions of *Firmicutes* in the faecal microbiota during the diet-intervention period. There was a negative correlation with decrease in *Bacteridetes* and weight-gain in cloned pigs. However, this was not observed in the non-cloned pigs, in which the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* fell and stabilized again so that there was no significant difference from before the diet-intervention study and at the end of the study. T-RFLP results revealed no differences between cloned and non-cloned pigs in regard to inter-individual variation.

Main findings: HF/HE diet-induced obesity caused changes in the gut microbiota of cloned and noncloned pigs. The cloned pigs did not show a reduced biological variation as compared to non-cloned pigs.

Running head: Gut microbiota during development of obesity in cloned pigs

Changes in the gut microbiota of cloned and non-cloned control pigs during development of obesity

Rebecca Pedersen¹, Anders Daniel Andersen¹, Lars Mølbak¹", Jan Stagsted² and Mette Boye^{1*}

*Corresponding author. Mailing address: mboy@vet.dtu.dk

1: National Veterinary Institute. Technical University of Denmark. Bülowsvej 27, 1870 Frederiksberg C, Denmark.

2: Department of Food Science, University of Aarhus, Blichers Alle 20, 8830 Tjele, Denmark

"Present address: Chr. Hansen A/S, Bøge Alle 10-12, DK-2970, Hørsholm, Denmark

Email addresses:

RP: reped@vet.dtu.dk

LM: dklmb@chr-hansen.com

MB: mboy@vet.dtu.dk

AA: adaan@vet.dtu.dk

JS: Jan.Stagsted@agrsci.dk

Key words: Gut microbiota, Cloned pigs, diet-induced obesity, Bacterial diversity, *Bacteroidetes*, *Firmicutes*

ABSTRACT

Background: Obesity induced by a high-caloric diet has previously been associated with changes in the gut microbiota in mice and in humans. In this study, pigs were cloned to minimize genetic and biological variation among the animals with the aim of developing a controlled metabolomic model suitable for a diet-intervention study. Cloning of pigs may be an attractive way to reduce genetic influences when investigating the effect of diet and obesity on different physiological sites. The aim of this study was to assess and compare the changes in the composition of the gut microbiota of cloned vs. non-cloned pigs during development of obesity by a high-fat/high-caloric diet. Furthermore, we investigated the association between diet-induced obesity and the relative abundance of the phyla *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* in the fecal-microbiota. The fecal microbiota from obese cloned (n = 5) and non-cloned control pigs (n= 6) was investigated biweekly over a period of 136 days, by terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP) and quantitative real time PCR (qPCR).

Results: A positive correlation was observed between body-weight at endpoint and percent body-fat in cloned (r=0.9, P<0.0001) and in non-cloned control pigs (r=0.9, P<0.0001). Shannon Weaver and principal component analysis (PCA) of the terminal restriction fragments (T-RFs) revealed no differences in the bacterial composition or variability of the fecal microbiota between the cloned pigs or between cloned and non-cloned control pigs. Body-weight correlated positively with the relative abundance of *Firmicutes* in both cloned (r=0.37; P<0.02) and non cloned-control pigs (r=0.45; P<0.006), and negatively with the abundance of Bacteroidetes in cloned pigs (r=-0.33, P<0.04), but not in the non-cloned control pigs.

Conclusion: The cloned pigs did not have reduced inter-individual variation as compared to non-cloned pigs in regard to their gut microbiota in neither the obese nor the lean state. Diet-induced obesity was associated with an increase in the relative abundance of *Firmicutes* over time. Our results suggest that cloned pigs are not a more suitable animal model for gut microbiota-obesity related studies than non-cloned pigs. This study is the first to evaluate if cloned pigs than conventional pigs in diet-intervention, obesity and gut microbiota research

BACKGROUND

Obesity and its associated morbidities have become an increasing problem in many countries around the world. While traditionally regarded as primarily a question of a sedentary lifestyle in which energy intake

exceeds energy expenditure, new studies also point to the composition of the intestinal microbiota as a potentially contributing factor. In studies of diet induced obesity and its association with the gut microbiota, it may be preferable to eliminate the influence of host genotype on the composition of the gut microbiota by choosing genetically identical animals. Some early investigations comparing the composition of the microbiota in human mono-zygotic twins (MZ) with di-zygotic twins (DZ) reported that the host genome was influencing the microbial composition in the gut [1,2]. A similar study based on 16S rRNA gene analysis indicated that bacterial community in human MZ twins was slightly more similar than in unrelated individuals [3] suggesting that genetically identical individuals harbour a similar gut microbiota. In a more recent study on the relationship between gut microbiota, diet and genetic influences in mice, the authors stated that the changes in gut microbiota were unrelated to genetically induced obesity and were merely due to high-fat (HF) diet [4]. Therefore, the influence of the host genome on the gut microbiota currently remains controversial.

When choosing an animal model for studying human diseases, it is important to choose animals that physiologically resemble humans. Pigs are good models for humans, primarily due to close resemblance of their anatomy and physiology of the digestive system and because pigs are omnivorous like humans [5,6]. Consequently, pigs are widely used in studies of human lifestyle-related diseases such as diabetes, cardiovascular disease and metabolic syndrome [7,8]. Using cloned pigs in obesity-related studies could provide a more homogenous experimental model, hence the cloning in this study was performed to minimize genetic influences and thereby reduce inter-individual variation [9].

One of the main focuses of obesity-related gut microbial studies have been to identify groups of bacteria that are correlated with the obese state, and initially the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* in the gut microbiota was linked to obesity. In pigs, as in humans [10] and other mammals [11], the two main phyla of bacteria in the gut microbiota are *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* [12,13]. Previous studies have reported a greater proportion of Firmicutes in obese mice [14] when compared with their leaner counterparts and a reduced ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* in a small group of obese humans on a weight loss regimen [15]. A similar result in a study of lean and obese pigs revealed a negative correlation between percentage of *Bacteroidetes* and body-weight [16]. Furthermore, a fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH)-based study on obese adolescents during weight loss regimens showed a decrease in the phylum *Firmicutes* [17]. However

several studies suggest a decrease in ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* in obese and overweight subjects [18] and suggest diet to be a contributing factor in shaping the gut microbial community and not the bacterial proportions [19,20]. Other observations in humans, suggest obesity to be associated with a lower bacterial diversity [3], while other studies showed no difference in the abundance of bacteria in the gut microbiota between lean and obese individuals that were on weight maintaining diet [21]. Hence this putative relationship between obesity, diet and specific phyla of bacteria in the gut microbiota is still controversial and there are few studies on the association between the gut microbiota and obesity during the development of obesity. Therefore, the focus of this paper was to investigate the gut microbiota in cloned pigs compared with non-cloned control pigs and to further elucidate if diet-induced obesity over time is associated with changes in the gut microbiota. We hypothesized that the composition of the gut microbiota would be more similar among the cloned pigs compared to non-cloned controls. The second hypothesis was that weight-gain would be related to an increase in the ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* as well as a decrease in the diversity of the gut microbiota. We therefore investigated the changes in the gut microbiota of cloned and control pigs beginning with lean pigs during a period of 136 days on a high-fat/high-caloric (HF/high-caloric) diet.

METHODS

Animals

The animals for this experiment were pigs of similar genotype of Danish Landrace and Yorkshire. Six female siblings from a normal litter (the control group) (75 % Landrace x 25 % Yorkshire) were obtained after standard artificial insemination followed by caesarian section. The cloning experiments were performed using donor cells obtained from a 65 % Landrace x 35 % Yorkshire sow as described previously [9]. The cloned embryos were then transferred surgically to surrogate sows (recipients) five to six days after cloning [9]. Two surrogate sows gave birth to five live female clones by caesarean section. Pigs were reared in the experimental stables at University of Aarhus (Tjele, Denmark). All the experimental animal studies were approved by the Danish Animal Experimental Committee.

Experimental set up and sample collection

The pigs in the experiment were weaned at 28 days of age and subsequently fed a standard pig-diet with an energy distribution of 18.5 % protein, 7.9 % fat, 72.4 % carbohydrate and 1.2 % fibre, for approximately 61

51

days. During this post weaning period animals from the same litter were housed together in the same stable. At 96 days (cloned pigs) and 89 days (non-cloned controls) of age (baseline), the pigs were transferred to facilities for individual housing and fed a wheat-based HF/high-caloric diet consisting of 19.5 % protein, 27 % fat, 53 % carbohydrates and 0.5 % fibre [22] with *ad libitum* access to the feed in order to induce obesity. The feed was weighed before and after feeding and the pigs were maintained on this diet for a period of 136 days until they were euthanized. The cloned and non-cloned control pigs were weighed biweekly starting a day prior to switch to HF/high-caloric feed and the body-fat composition of the animals was measured by computer tomography (CT) scan at the end of the experiment. During this period, fresh feces collected biweekly were snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -20°C until later analyses.

Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP)

The fecal microbiota from all the pigs were analyzed by terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP) fingerprint profiles as described previously [23]. In brief, DNA was extracted from 200 mg feces by using the QIAamp DNA Stool Mini Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to manufacturer's instructions, with an additional step of bead beating in order to disrupt the cell wall of Gram-positive bacteria. The concentrations of DNA were measured in each sample by a spectrophotometer and adjusted to 5 ng µl-1 (NanoDrop Technologies, Wilmington, DE, USA). Amplification of 16S rRNA gene DNA were performed in duplicates by using 16S rRNA gene DNA bacterial specific primers, Eub-8fm (5'-

AGAGTTTGATCMTGGCTCAG- 3') labelled with 5'FAM and Eub-926r (5-

'CCGTCAATTCCTTTRAGTTT- 3') (DNA Technology, Aarhus, Denmark) [23]. Each PCR mix contained 5 µl of 10x Fermentas Taq-buffer, 4 µl MgCl2, 2.0 µl deoxyribonucleotide triphosphate (dNTP), 0.5 µl Fermentas Taq-polymerase, 0.5 µl of each primer and 35.5 µl nuclease-free water and 5 ng µl-1 DNA (final concentration of 0.2 ng). The cycling conditions were: initial denaturation at 94 0C for 6 minutes (min) followed by 32 cycles of denaturing at 940 C for 45 seconds (s), annealing at 560 C for 45 s, an extension step at 720 C for 2 min, and a final extension at 720 C for 10 min. The PCR products were subsequently verified by gel electrophoresis and purified by High Pure PCR Purification Kit (Roche Applied Sciences, Mannheim, Germany). The purified PCR product (200 ng) was digested with 2.0 µl of the restriction enzyme HhaI (Promega Corporation, Madison, USA) at 37°C for 3 h. Two µl of the digested PCR products, 10 µl formamide and 0.50 µl Megabase ET900-R Size Standard (GE Health Care, Buckinghamshire, UK) were mixed and run in duplicates on a capillary electrophoresis genetic analyzer (Genetic Analyzer 3130/3130xl, Applied Biosystems, Carlsberg, CA). The terminal restriction fragments (T-RFs), representing bacterial fragments in base pair (bp), were obtained and the analysis of T-RF profiles and alignment of T-RFs against an internal standard was performed using the BioNumerics software version 4.5 (Applied Maths, Kortrijk, Belgium).

T-RF fragments (range of 60-800 bp) with a difference less than two base pairs were considered identical. Only bands present in both duplicates were accepted as bacterial fragments from which the duplicate with the best intensity was chosen for microbial profiling. The obtained intensities of all T-RFs were imported into Microsoft Excel, and all intensities below 50 were removed. In each sample, the relative intensity of any given T-RF was calculated by dividing the intensity of the T-RF with the total intensity of all T-RFs in the sample. The most predominant T-RFs with a mean relative intensity above one percent were selected for all further analyses and procedures (except calculation of the diversity and similarity) and their identity was predicted in silico, performed in the MiCA on-line software [24] and Ribosomal Database Project Classifier (322.864 Good Quality, >1200) [25].

T-RFLP statistical analysis

All T-RFs between 60 and 800 bp were imported into the statistical software programs Stata 11.0 (StataCorp, College Station, TX), Unscrambler version 9.8 (CAMO, Oslo, Norway) and Microsoft Excel sheet were used for further analyses. Principal component analysis (PCA) was used to explore group differences in the overall microbial communities both for comparisons between cloned pigs and non-cloned controls at the different sampling points and to investigate if samples from pigs with the largest weight gain during the study period clustered together, irrespective of their genetic background. The latter was also investigated by relating the whole microbial community to the weight gain at the different sampling points, involving all predominant T-RFs simultaneously in the models. For this purpose partial least square regression (PLS-R) was used, which is a supervised model, meaning in this case that the variation in the weight (gain) data is used to actively decompose the variation in the bacterial data. In both analyses, the T-RFs were standardized (centred and

53

1/SD) prior to the modelling phase to ensure that all of them would equally influence the models, and possible outliers were inspected visually and with *Hotelling T*².

The diversity index was calculated as described previously [26]. In brief, the Shannon-Weaver index of diversity (H') based on all of the initial T-RFs was used to determine the diversity of the bacterial fragments. Group comparisons of the diversity index in cloned versus non-cloned controls were calculated at each of the sampling points. As the Shannon-Weaver index was not normally distributed Mann Whitney U test and Spearman correlation were applied. The H' values are represented in figures as mean and error bars representing standard deviations (SD). Dice similarity between groups based on all the T-RFs were calculated in BioNumerics (Applied Maths, Kortrijk, Belgium) and the results are presented as mean values. T-RFs in the figures are presented as mean and standard error of the mean (SEM). A significant difference was considered when P-value was less than 0.05 (P<0.05).

Faecal samples and bacterial strains for qPCR

The extracted DNA from the faecal samples used for the T-RFLP analyses were analyzed by qPCR as well but only samples taken monthly were chosen for qPCR analysis. Three bacterial strains (*Clostridium perfringens* (NCTC 8449), *Odoribacter splanchnicus* (isolate DJF_B089) and *Escherichia coli* (ATCC 25922), representing the *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* phyla and general bacteria, respectively and six randomly chosen extracted DNA samples (divided equally into clones and controls) were used to optimize the PCR conditions.

qPCR primers and conditions

The 16S rRNA gene DNA primers for *Bacteroidetes* and Firmicutes used in this study were designed by Baccetti De Gregoris et al. [27] and conditions optimized for the thermocycler used (Rotor-Gene Q Real Time PCR cycler (Qiagene)). The universal primer used in this study had an amplicon length of 147 bp (S-D-Bact-0907-a-S-20 5'-AAACTCAAAGGAATTGACGG-3'; S-D-Bact-1054-a-A-20 5-' ACGAGCTGACGACAGCCATG-3') [12]. The specific primer sets for *Bacteroidetes* (798cfbF 5' CRAACAGGATTAGATACCCT'3 and cfb967R 5' GGTAAGGTTCCTCGCGTAT '3) and Firmicutes (928F-Firm 5' TGAAACTYAAAGGAATTGACG '3; 1040firmR, 5' ACCATGCACCACCTGTC '3) had an

54

amplicon length of 240 bp and 200 bp, respectively [27]. All qPCR reactions contained 12.5 μ l of SYBR® Green JumpStartTM Taq ReadyMixTM without MgCl2 (Sigma-Aldrich, Copenhagen, Denmark), 0.3 μ mol l-1 of each primer and 5 μ l of template DNA adjusted to 5 ng μ l-1. MgCl2 optimization was performed and a final concentration of 2.5 mM MgCl2 was chosen. The annealing temperature was optimized by using 16S rRNA gene DNA extracted from fecal samples and DNA extracted from different bacteria. Subsequently, all the primers and other PCR conditions were verified by conventional PCR and gel electrophoresis. A non template control (NTC) was included in each run. qPCR was performed with an initial denaturing step of 10 min at 95°C, 95°C for 30 s, 35 cycles of 56°C for 20 s and an elongation step of 72°C for 20 s. A melting curve analysis was performed after each run to detect any primer-dimers in each sample. The threshold cycle (Ct) and calculated concentrations (copies μ l-1) were determined automatically by the Rotor Gene software (Rotor-Gene Q 2.0.2 (Qiagene)).

Analysis of data from qPCR

qPCR was performed to quantify relative abundance of the phyla *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes*, respectively, present in each sample. The measured bacterial copy numbers of the 16S rRNA gene from bacteria belonging to the phylum *Bacteroidetes* and the phylum *Firmicutes* was calculated against 16S rRNA genes obtained from all bacteria and the percentage of copy numbers from the two phyla in each sample was subsequently calculated and statistically evaluated by Mann Whitney U test. Further correlation analyses were performed using Spearman correlation coefficient and P<0.05 was generally considered statistically significant. A standard curve was constructed for specific and universal primer sets and assays using tenfold serial dilutions of the extracted DNA from *C. perfringens*, *O. splanchnicus* and *E. coli* all DNA samples in the range 2.5 x10² ng μ L⁻¹ to 2.5x10⁻⁶ ng μ L⁻¹. Furthermore, serial dilutions corresponding to the previously described dilutions of genomic DNA from two random samples were used to construct standard curves, to further verify if PCR inhibitors were present in extracted DNA from faecal samples.

RESULTS

Weight of the animals

At baseline, just before the animals were transferred to the *ad libitum* high-fat (HF)/high-caloric diet, the cloned (96 days old) and non-cloned control (89 days old) pigs weighed 38 ± 4.1 kg and 37.9 ± 2.3 kg,

respectively. Daily weight-gain in cloned pigs (n=5) was 0.78 ± 0.04 kg and in control pig (n=6) 1.05 ± 0.03 kg, corresponding to a lower daily feed intake by cloned pigs than the controls. The clones weighed 143.6 ± 8.8 kg as opposed to the control pigs 179.5 ± 4.0 kg at the time they were euthanized (endpoint) and consequently the controls weighed significantly more than the clones (35.9 kg) (P<0.004) at the end of the study. CT scanning of body-fat showed that on average the obese non-cloned control pigs had a higher percentage of body-fat (41.1 ± 1.3 kg) than the obese cloned pigs (28.4 ± 2.3 kg) (P<0.004). There was a positive correlation between body-fat composition and body weight at the end of the diet-intervention study in non-cloned control pigs (r=0.9, P<0.0001) as well as in cloned pigs (r=0.9, P<0.0001) (Figure 1).

The compositional diversity of the gut microbiota

The PCA analysis of the overall composition of the gut microbiota in all animals did not reveal separate clustering of the T-RF profiles between the cloned pigs and the non-cloned controls. To test if the gut microbiota between cloned pigs was more similar than between non-cloned control pigs, a dice similarity score was calculated showing that the microbiota in cloned pigs was neither more uniform within the group nor more diverse compared to non-cloned control pigs (Figure 2A). Furthermore, there was no difference in Shannon-Weaver index between cloned and non-cloned control pigs at the start of diet-intervention (baseline) with Shannon index (H'), H'=2.6 (2.3-2.8) and H'=1.7 (1.5-2.8), respectively. Within the control group a slight increase (P<0.01) in the diversity of the gut microbiota was observed from baseline to end of diet-intervention (endpoint) (H'=3, 2.3-3.4), while no difference was observed in the cloned pig group (H'=3.3, 2.3-3.4) (Figure 2B). Furthermore, there was no correlation between diversity of microbial community as found by Shannon Weaver index and gain in weight (Figure 2B).



Figure 2 Similarity (A) and diversity (B) of gut microbiota. The similarity and diversity was calculated based on T-RFs (bp) at different age interval in non-cloned control pigs (\bullet) and cloned pigs (\bullet) by Dice similarity index and Shannon Weaver index. Results are presented in mean and the error bars represent standard deviations (SD).

The bacterial load (including all initial T-RFs between 60 and 800 bp) in the faecal microbiota of cloned pigs and non-cloned control pigs was similar throughout the intervention period, P<0.08 and P<0.3, at baseline and endpoint, respectively. In general, the T-RF profiles were similar in the cloned pigs and non-cloned pigs (Figure 3A and B). Both cloned pigs and non-cloned control pigs had 11 T-RFs with a relative abundance larger than one-percent in common at baseline and 17 T-RFs at endpoint (Figure 3A and B) but the difference in T-RFs between the cloned pigs and non-cloned control pigs was not significant (P<0.08).

In the non-cloned control group, one individual T-RF with a length of 102 bp was found higher at baseline compared to endpoint (P<0.04) (Figure 3A) and within the cloned pig group one T-RF (93 bp) was higher at endpoint than at baseline (P<0.01) (Figure 3B). At baseline in the non-cloned control group, the relative abundance of T-RF 93 bp was less than one percent and a significant increase in T-RF 93bp from baseline to endpoint (P<0.005) was observed. The *in silico* analysis of the obtained T-RFs indicated that the T-RF 93 bp and T-RF 102 bp may be bacterial fragment belonging to the phylum *Bacteroidetes*.

In the cloned pigs 28 out of the 47 most predominant T-RFs with an intensity of more than 1% represented 92% of the all the bacterial fragments present at baseline (Figure 3A). In non-cloned control pigs, 18 out of 42 bacterial fragments constituted 96 % of T-RFs at baseline. At the endpoint in cloned pigs, 26 T-RFs constituted 83% of all 85 bacterial fragments and thereby reflecting more bacterial richness as compared to baseline (42 original bacterial fragments). In controls 22 out of 82 bacterial fragments represented 82% of all bacteria in faecal samples (Figure 3A and B), indicating an increase in the total number of T-RFs from
baseline to endpoint. The differences in T-RFs observed between cloned and non-cloned control pigs were not significant.



Figure 3 The abundance of bacteria at baseline and endpoint. Mean relative abundance of the most predominant T-RFs (>1%, bp) in the faecal samples at baseline (A) and endpoint (B) in cloned pigs (\blacksquare) and non-cloned control pigs (\square). The error bars represent standard error of the mean (SEM).

Proportion of Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes in the gut microbiota by qPCR

There was no difference in the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* between cloned pigs and non-cloned control pig at baseline (P<0.1) or at endpoint (P<0.9) and the same was observed for *Firmicutes* (baseline, P<0.8; endpoint, P<0.7).

At baseline, the average relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in cloned pigs was 39% (±4) and in non-cloned control pigs 31% (±3). At endpoint, the average relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in the cloned pigs was 38.8 % ±1.4 and non-cloned control pigs 38.6% (±6). There was a negative correlation between weight-gain and relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in the cloned pigs (r= -0.33, P<0.04) (Figure 4A). In the cloned pig group a continuous and significant decrease (P<0.008) was observed in phylum *Bacteroidetes* from baseline

and throughout the weight gain (118.9 \pm 3.2 kg) period up to an age of 208 days (Figure 4A) which then began to rise again until the animals were euthanized. In the non-cloned control pigs, there was a fall in the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* starting from age 89 days (weight: 37.9 \pm 2.3 kg) until the age of 146 days (weight: 95.5 \pm 3.9 kg) from which point the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* began to increase, meaning that at age 225 days the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* was not different between baseline and endpoint (Figure 4B).



Figure 4 Correlation between weight gain and relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes*. Correlation between gain in weight and relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* as calculated by Spearman correlation in cloned pigs (A) (r=-0.33, P<0.04) and non-cloned control pigs (B) and correlation between weight-gain and relative abundance of *Firmicutes* in cloned pigs (C) (r=0.37, P<0.02) and non-cloned control pigs (D) (r=0.45, p<0.006).

In cloned pigs at baseline samples (age 96 days) and samples at age 223 days, there was a significant difference (P<0.01) in relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* between the two sampling times. This was not observed in the non-cloned control pig group. An increase in percent *Firmicutes* was observed in cloned pigs from baseline $(35\% \pm 2)$, to endpoint $(54.7\% \pm 5.4; P<0.009)$ (Figure 4C) and the same was observed in non-cloned control pigs from baseline $(37.7\% \pm 3)$ to endpoint $(57\% \pm 2.2)$ (P<0.0001) (Figure 4D). This positive correlation between the weight gain and the percentage of *Firmicutes* during the study period was observed both in cloned pigs (r= 0.37, P<0.02) and non-cloned control pigs (r=0.45, p<0.006).

DISCUSSION

In order to establish a better understanding of the underlying causes of obesity and the effect of obesity on different body sites, the cloned pigs and non-cloned control pigs employed for our study were also

investigated in regard to their immunological [28], metabolomics [22] and phenotypic characters [9]. In this study, we investigated the gut microbiota of both cloned and non-cloned control pigs by T-RFLP and found that the gut microbiota within a group of five obese clones was neither more similar nor more diverse than the microbiota within a group of six obese non-cloned control pigs of the same sex and genetic background. The metabolomic phenotyping [9] of these obese cloned and non-cloned control pigs showed that the phenotype of the cloned pigs was different from the phenotype of non-cloned control pigs [9] and that the inter-individual variation amongst these cloned pigs was not less than the inter-individual variation of the non-cloned control pigs that were siblings [22]. Hence, based on these and the findings presented in the current paper it would appear that the cloned pigs. One explanation for these results could be that in cloning by somatic cell nuclear transfer the animals inherit maternal mitochondrial DNA and even though they have the same somatic DNA, the cloned pigs possess altering phenotypes due to the maternal mitochondrial DNA effect [9]. This raises the question of whether cloned animals are more suitable animal models than conventional non-cloned animals.

The heritable component of an individual and its effect on the microbial community have been investigated before in several human studies; in particular MZ twins have been investigated to minimize the genetic influence in order to get a better understanding of the role of obesity on gut microbiota [3]. When designing an experimental model for gut microbiota related studies, it is important to remove the large variability in the microbial community across individuals, making it necessary to use larger number of animals for valid statistical analysis and interpretation. Therefore, cloned animals could have the potential of becoming good models, by reducing the number of animals needed for an experimental study and providing a less variable population, however, more optimization is needed to improve the quality of the cloned animals.

In regard to obesity related gut microbiota, we did not observe any association between weight gain and change in bacterial diversity, although there was more bacterial richness of in obese pigs. Taken together; these results point to specific changes in the bacterial community over time in both the cloned and non-cloned control pigs.

To get a better profile of the gut microbial community in relation to obesity, we compared the relative abundance of the phyla *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* in the pigs from baseline and throughout the diet intervention period until endpoint. In the case of *Firmicutes*, we observed an increase in relative abundance of this phylum from baseline to end point, in both cloned and non-cloned pigs and found a positive correlation with *Firmicutes* and weight-gain. This increase in the abundance of the phylum *Firmicutes* with increase in weight is in agreement with observations made in other studies [15]. One study points to a connection between alterations in energy intake and changes in gut microbiota such as increase in abundance of *Firmicutes* [29]. Jumpertz and colleagues [21] found that a 20 % increase in abundance of *Firmicutes* resulted in an increase in energy harvest corresponding to approximately 150 kilo calories. This suggests that the bloom in bacteria belonging to the phylum *Firmicutes* contributes to promotion of obesity and maintenance of the obese state.

The relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in the cloned pigs decreased continuously through the diet intervention period but then began steadily to increase until the animals were euthanized. The same was observed in the non-cloned control pig group and eventually the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* at end point was not different from baseline. This was unexpected, as previously it has been shown that obese subjects have less *Bacteroidetes* compared to their leaner counterparts [10,16,30]. Furthermore, one study on humans under a weight loss regiment showed [15] an increase in *Bacteroidetes*. One explanation to the observations made in our study could be that the bacteria belonging to phylum *Bacteroidetes* somehow adapt to the HF/high-caloric diet and their number at end point eventually reaches the values observed at baseline. Hildebrandt et al [29] demonstrated a decrease in *Bacteroidetes* and an increase in *Firmicutes* in the gut microbiota of mice independent of obesity but in relation to HF diet in mice [29], while other studies point to the association of HF diet and the changes in abundance of Firmicutes in mice [4]. Together, these studies suggest that the changes in gut microbiota could be due to the HF/high caloric diet and not the state of obesity. Even though we found a positive relation between weight gain and changes in the relative abundance of Firmicutes, we cannot exclude the possibility that the changes were also in relation to HF/high-caloric. Therefore, the gut microbiota could be a potential therapeutic target to fight obesity.

CONCLUSION

Here we conclude that cloned pigs do not appear to have smaller inter-individual variation as compared to the sibling non-cloned pigs with regard to their gut microbiota, and because it is both time consuming and costly, they are not more suitable than conventional pigs for gut-microbiota-obesity related studies.

Our findings agree with the hypothesis that the diet-induced obesity is related to changes in the relative abundance of Firmicutes and *Bacteroidetes* and especially an increase in proportion of the bacteria belonging to the phyla Firmicutes. We also point to HF/high-caloric diet as a contributing factor that changes the gut microbial community. To our knowledge this is the first study that has investigated the effects of diet-induced obesity on gut-microbiota in cloned pigs. More investigation is needed to optimize the cloning of experimental animals which could eventually offer a more controlled experimental model.

COMPETING INTEREST

All authors declare no financial or any other competing interest.

AUTHORS' CONTRIBUTIONS

MB, LM and RP designed the study experiments. RP carried out the experimental work, data and statistical analysis and wrote the manuscript. A.D.A performed the statistical analysis on T-RFLP Shannon-Weaver diversity and PCA and contributed to writing of the manuscript. JS designed and conducted the animal and the diet-intervention experiments. All authors read, corrected and approved the final manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by a grant from the Danish Strategic Research Council (FØSU 2101-06-0034), and The Danish Research Council FTP (09-6649307). We would like to thank Sophia Rasmussen and Joanna Amenuvor for excellent technical assistance.

REFERENCE LIST

1. Stewart JA, Chadwick VS, Murray A: Investigations into the influence of host genetics on the predominant eubacteria in the faecal microflora of children. J Med Microbiol 2005, 54: 1239-1242.

2. Zoetendal EG, Akkermans AD, kkermans-van Vliet WM, de Visser JA, de Vos WM: The host genotype affects the bacterial community in the human gastronintestinal tract. Microb Ecol Health Dis 2001, 13: 129-134.

3. Turnbaugh PJ, Hamady M, Yatsunenko T, Cantarel BL, Duncan A, Ley RE et al.: A core gut microbiome in obese and lean twins. Nature 2009, 457: 480-484.

4. Murphy EF, Cotter PD, Healy S, Marques TM, O'Sullivan O, Fouhy F et al.: Composition and energy harvesting capacity of the gut microbiota: relationship to diet, obesity and time in mouse models. Gut 2010, 59: 1635-1642.

5. Pang X, Hua X, Yang Q, Ding D, Che C, Cui L et al.: Inter-species transplantation of gut microbiota from human to pigs. ISME J 2007, 1: 156-162.

6. Guilloteau P, Zabielski R, Hammon HM, Metges CC: Nutritional programming of gastrointestinal tract development. Is the pig a good model for man? Nutrition Research Reviews 2010, 23: 4-22.

7. Neeb ZP, Edwards JM, Alloosh M, Long X, Mokelke EA, Sturek M. Metabolic Syndrome and Coronary Artery Disease in Ossabaw Compared with Yucatan Swine. Comparative Medicine 2010, 60[4], 300-315.

8. Sturek M: Ca2+ regulatory mechanisms of exercise protection against coronary artery disease in metabolic syndrome and diabetes. Journal of Applied Physiology 2011, 111: 573-586.

9. Clausen M, Christensen K, Hedemann M, Liu Y, Purup S, Schmidt M et al.: Metabolomic phenotyping of a cloned pig model. BMC Physiology 2011,11: 14.

10. Eckburg PB, Bik EM, Bernstein CN, Purdom E, Dethlefsen L, Sargent M et al.: Diversity of the human intestinal microbial flora. Science 2005, 308: 1635-1638.

11. Ley RE, Hamady M, Lozupone C, Turnbaugh PJ, Ramey RR, Bircher JS et al.: Evolution of mammals and their gut microbes. Science 2008, 320: 1647-1651.

12. Leser TD, Amenuvor JZ, Jensen TK, Lindecrona RH, Boye M, Moller K: Culture-independent analysis of gut bacteria: the pig gastrointestinal tract microbiota revisited. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 2002, 68: 673-690.

13. Lamendella R, Santo Domingo J, Ghosh S, Martinson J, Oerther D: Comparative fecal metagenomics unveils unique functional capacity of the swine gut. BMC Microbiology 2011, 11: 103.

14. Ley RE, Backhed F, Turnbaugh P, Lozupone CA, Knight RD, Gordon JI: Obesity alters gut microbial ecology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 2005, 102: 11070-11075.

15. Ley RE, Turnbaugh PJ, Klein S, Gordon JI: Microbial ecology: Human gut microbes associated with obesity. Nature 2006, 444: 1022-1023.

16. Guo X, Xia X, Tang R, Zhou J, Zhao H, Wang K: Development of a real-time PCR method for Firmicutes and *Bacteroidetes* in faces and its application to quantify intestinal population of obese and lean pigs. Letters in Applied Microbiology 2008, 47: 367-373.

17. Nadal I, Santacruz A, Marcos A, Warnberg J, Garagorri M, Moreno LA et al.: Shifts in clostridia, bacteroides and immunoglobulin-coating fecal bacteria associated with weight loss in obese adolescents. Int J Obes 2008, 33: 758-767.

18. Schwiertz A, Taras D, Schafer K, Beijer S, Bos NA, Donus C et al.: Microbiota and SCFA in Lean and Overweight Healthy Subjects. Obesity 2009, 18: 190-195.

19. Fleissner CK, Huebel N, Abd El-Bary MM, Loh G, Klaus S, Blaut M: Absence of intestinal microbiota does not protect mice from diet-induced obesity. British Journal of Nutrition 2010, 104: 919-929.

20. Duncan SH, Lobley GE, Holtrop G, Ince J, Johnstone AM, Louis P et al.: Human colonic microbiota associated with diet, obesity and weight loss. Int J Obes 2008, 32: 1720-1724.

21. Jumpertz R, Le DS, Turnbaugh PJ, Trinidad C, Bogardus C, Gordon JI et al.: Energy-balance studies reveal associations between gut microbes, caloric load, and nutrient absorption in humans. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 2011, 94: 58-65.

22. Christensen KL, Hedemann MS, Jørgensen H, Stagsted J, Knudsen KE: Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry Based Metabolomics Study of Cloned versus Normal Pigs Fed Either Restricted or *Ad Libitum* High-Energy Diets. J Proteome Res 2012, 11: 3573-3580.

23. Mølbak L, Johnsen K, Boye M, Jensen TK, Johansen M, Møller K et al.: The microbiota of pigs influenced by diet texture and severity of Lawsonia intracellularis infection. Veterinary Microbiology 2008, 128: 96-107.

24. Shyu C, Soule T, Bent S, Foster J, Forney L: MiCA: A Web-Based Tool for the Analysis of Microbial Communities Based on Terminal-Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphisms of 16S and 18S rRNA Genes. Microbial Ecology 2007, 53: 562-570.

25. Maidak BL, Cole JR, Lilburn TG, Parker Jr CT, Saxman PR, Farris RJ et al.: The RDP-II (Ribosomal Database Project). Nucleic Acids Research 2001, 29: 173-174.

26. Andersen AD, Mølbak L, Michaelsen KF, Lauritzen L: Molecular fingerprints of the human fecal microbiota from 9 to 18 months old and the effect of fish oil supplementation. Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition 2011, 53: 303-309.

27. Bacchetti De Gregoris T, Aldred N, Clare AS, Burgess JG: Improvement of phylum- and class-specific primers for real-time PCR quantification of bacterial taxa. Journal of Microbiological Methods 2011, 86: 351-356.

28. Rødgaard T, Skovgaard KSJ, Heegaard PMH: Expression of innate immune response genes in liver and three types of adipose tissue in cloned pigs. Cellular Reprograming 2012, 14: 407-417.

29. Hildebrandt MA, Hoffmann C, Sherrill-Mix SA, Keilbaugh SA, Hamady M, Chen Y-Y et al.: High-Fat Diet Determines the Composition of the Murine Gut Microbiome Independently of Obesity. Gastroenterology 2009, 137: 1716-1724.

30. Ley RE, Peterson DA, Gordon JI: Ecological and evolutionary forces shaping microbial diversity in the human intestine. Cell 2006, 124: 837-848.

Paper II

Pedersen R., Andersen AD., Stagsted J., Boye M.: **"The gut microbial composition of lean and obese cloned and non-cloned pigs on high-energy diet"**. 2012. *Submitted to Microbial Ecology*

In this paper the gut microbiota was investigated in lean cloned and non-cloned pigs' that received HF/HE diet through 17-21 weeks of intervention study. The gut microbiota from colon and terminal ileum of lean and obese, cloned and non-cloned pigs was investigated by qPCR (RotorGene) and qPCR (fluidigm). The results revealed that lean cloned and non-control pigs had a different overall composition of their gut microbiota at endpoint as estimated by PCA analysis. The ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* was higher in the lean group than the obese in colon microbiota.

Main finding: HF/HE diet changes the gut microbiota in the absence of obesity.

The gut microbial composition of lean and obese cloned and non-cloned pigs on high-energy diet

Rebecca Pedersen¹, Anders Daniel Andersen¹, Jan Stagsted² & Mette Boye¹*

*Corresponding author. Mailing address: mboy@vet.dtu.dk

- 1: National Veterinary Institute. Technical University of Denmark, Bülowsvej 27, DK-1870 Frederiksberg C, Denmark
- 2: Department of Food Science, University of Aarhus, Blichers Alle 20, DK-8830, Tjele, Denmark

E-mail addresses:

- RP: reped@vet.dtu.dk
- MB: mboy@vet.dtu.dk
- AA: adaan@vet.dtu.dk
- JS: Jan.Stagsted@agrsci.dk

Abstract

Cloned animals are considered to be genetically identical and may provide a good model for obesity-related studies due to elimination of biological variations, resulting in a more controlled experimental animal model. The microbiota of colon and terminal ileum was evaluated in cloned and non-cloned control pigs that received a high-energy diet with either restricted or *ad libitum* access to feed, resulting in lean or obese phenotypes, respectively. The fecal microbiota of fean animals was investigated by terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP), whereas the intestinal microbiota of both lean and obese clones and controls was analyzed by quantitative real time PCR and a high-throughput qPCR platform (Fluidigm) tagging multiple bacteria at different phylogenetic levels. Principal component analysis (PCA) of the T-RFLP profiles revealed that lean clones and controls had a different overall composition of their gut microbiota at endpoint. The bacterial diversity, however, was similar between lean clones and controls over time as estimated from T-RFLP profiles by the Shannon-Weaver index. The colon of lean clones contained relatively more *Firmicutes* and less *Bacteroidetes* than obese clones as estimated by qPCR. Analyses of intestinal microbiota by Fluidigm showed differences in specific bacterial groups between lean and obese animals. Our results show that the overall composition but not the diversity of the fecal microbiota differed between lean cloned and lean control pigs. The gutmicrobial analysis of all the lean pigs suggests that high-fat/high-energy diet is associated with changes in the gut microbiota in the absence of obesity.

Key words

Cloned pigs, biological variation, obesity, high-fat/high-energy diet, gut microbiota

Background

Animals are frequently used as models for human obesity-related studies and therefore it is important that these animals have human-like physiology, in order to understand the underlying causes of obesity in humans. Rodents are the animals of choice for many experimental and interventional studies in relation to human diseases even though pigs have more similarities to humans especially in regard to gastrointestinal physiology. The reason for the use of rodents as animal models is because rodents are easily produced in large numbers and are cost effective while this may be difficult in case of larger animals such as pigs [1]. In nutritional and obesity related studies, rodents are frequently used as animal models especially in studying obesity related gut microbiota [2-4]. Despite this fact, efforts have been made to use pigs as animal models for studying obesity and gut microbiota [5,6]. Pigs are generally considered good animal

models for studying human diseases due to their similar physiology as humans [7] but one factor in such experimental studies is biological variations between animals. Cloning of animals such as pigs may provide an animal model with smaller inter-individual variation than normally bred siblings thereby enhancing experimental control and standardization and also possibly reducing the number of animals needed in experimental studies. Cloning of pigs has been performed previously mainly by somatic cell nuclear transfer [8-11] but this method often results in low number of cloned animals due to loss of embryos either during the gestation period or death of the piglets shortly after birth [10,12]. It has been suggested that cloning gives rise to altered metabolic characteristics [13,14], skin abnormalities [11] and other physiological defects [15], which may limit the use of cloned animals as experimental models.

Although pigs have been used to investigate the effect of obesity on gut microbiota, the numbers of studies are limited. As mentioned before, rodents are more frequently used animal models in obesity-gut microbiota studies and recently one of the ground breaking studies in this subject was performed using germ-free mice by Bäckhed and colleagues [16]. The germ-free mice had an increase in body-fat percent after being colonized with the gut microbiota of conventionally raised mice [16], although germ-free mice have been shown to be protected against diet-induced obesity [3]. These studies reveal that the gut microbiota is an important factor that affects energy storage in the body, possibly in part due to an increased energy-harvest by the microbiota. Other studies have shown that the microbiota influences the energy balance, thereby possibly playing a role in development of obesity [17]. Furthermore, obesity-related gut microbiota has also been shown to be associated with a reduction in bacterial diversity [18]. In high-fat (HF) dietinduced obesity, nutrient load presumably affects the composition of the microbiota as shown in mice, humans and pigs [2,4,5]. This in turn causes changes in the dominance of one or more bacterial division, especially reducing the number of bacteria belonging to the phyla Bacteroidetes and increasing the number of bacteria belonging to the phyla Firmicutes. Both Bacteroidetes and Firmicutes produce short chain fatty acids (SCFA) from digestion of otherwise indigestible dietary compounds which in turn provide their host with extra energy [17,19]. These studies together suggest that the microbiota of obese individuals extracts energy from the diet more efficiently than the microbiota of lean individuals. Other studies have been performed to find this putative relation between diet-induced obesity and changes in specific groups of bacteria [20,21]. Recently an association between obesity and an increase in Lactobacillus reuteri was found in humans [20] but the correlation between specific bacterial species and obesity remains unclear. This relation between the composition of the microbiota and obesity needs further investigation in order to increase understanding of cause and effect in the complex interaction between microbiota, body-fat, diet and age.

The aims of the current study was to investigate i) if the microbiota of cloned pigs have smaller biological variation than that of non-cloned pigs; ii) the interaction between diet, age and obesity using cloned pigs and non-cloned pigs of both lean and obese phenotypes, iii) to what extent the bacterial diversity and the initial composition of the microbiota is changed in lean cloned and non-cloned pigs fed a restricted high-energy diet and iiv) the relative abundance of different phylogenetic groups of bacteria in colon and terminal ileum in lean and obese, cloned and non-cloned pigs.

Methods

Animals

The cloning experiments were performed as described previously [13,22] using donor cells obtained from cultured ear fibroblasts from a Danish Landrace (L) x Yorkshire (Y) (65% x 35%) sow. The cloned embryos were subsequently transferred surgically to surrogate sows (recipients) five to six days after cloning [13]. Five surrogate sows gave birth to a total of 17 female cloned pigs, during a period of three years. The non-cloned pigs (n=19) (75% L x 25% Y) were obtained from 6 sows after standard artificial insemination. The pigs were reared in the experimental stables at University of Aarhus (Tjele, Denmark) and the studies were approved by the Danish Animal Experimental Committee.

Experimental set up

The cloned pigs (n=8) (clones) and non-cloned pigs (n=9) (controls) that were allocated as the lean group were delivered vaginally and the pigs were subsequently nursed by the sows for four weeks. After weaning all pigs received a standard pig diet with an energy distribution of 18.5% protein, 7.9% fat, 72.4% carbohydrate and 1.2% fibre, until the cloned pigs were 22 weeks old and the non-cloned pigs were 19 weeks old. After this period, the pigs were housed individually and fed a wheat-based high-fat/high-energy (HF/HE) experimental diet consisting of 19.5% protein, 27% fat, 53% carbohydrates and 0.5% fibre [14] in restricted amounts for 17 and 21 weeks, respectively. The lean group of pigs received the same diet as the pigs in the obese group (*ad libitum*) but restricted to 60% of the feed consumed by the *ad libitum* group.

The pigs that were allocated as the obese group, consisted of cloned pigs (n=9) (clones) and non-cloned pigs (n=10) (controls) which were given HF/HE diet with *ad libitum* access to feed. In this group, four cloned pigs and four noncloned pigs were vaginally delivered while the remaining pigs were delivered by caesarean section. All the pigs were nursed for four weeks and subsequently received standard diet for the next nine weeks. The pigs were then housed individually and received a HE diet [14] and fed *ad libitum* for the following 20 weeks. All the pigs were euthanized after 24 hours of fasting. Cloned pigs were euthanized at 39 weeks of age and the non-cloned pigs were euthanized at 40 weeks of age. At the end of the experiment, the body-fat composition of the pigs was measured by Computed Tomography (CT) scanning.

Sampling and tissue collection

Fecal samples were collected from rectum on the day before the pigs received the experimental diet (baseline samples) and samples were then collected biweekly until the animals were euthanized. The fecal samples taken at the end of the study are mentioned as endpoint samples throughout the manuscript. Tissue samples from terminal ileum and distal colon with content (digesta) were also collected at the end of the study. The samples were immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C for later analyses.

DNA extraction

DNA was extracted from the fecal samples taken every four week from lean cloned (n=8) and non-cloned pigs (n=9) starting at 22 weeks of age (baseline) until they were euthanized after the diet-intervention period (endpoint). The same DNA extraction method was used to extract DNA from digesta of distal colon and terminal ileum obtained at the end of the study from all cloned pigs (n=17) and non-cloned pigs (n=19).

The DNA was extracted from 200 mg fecal and digesta sample using the QIAamp DNA stool mini kit (QIAamp DNA Stool Mini Kit, Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to manufacturer's instructions. An additional bead beating step for 2 min was added in order to disrupt the cell wall of Gram-positive bacteria. DNA concentrations were measured by spectrophotomety (NanoDrop Technologies, Wilmington, DE, USA).

The analysis of fecal microbiota by T-RFLP

The microbiota in fecal samples from cloned pigs (n=8) and non-cloned pigs (n=9) in the lean group was characterized by terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP) as described previously [23]. The extracted DNA samples were diluted in nuclease-free water to obtain a final concentration of 5 ng μ l⁻¹ and a PCR was performed in duplicates as described previously [23]. The primers that targeted most bacterial 16S rRNA gene were, Eub-8fm (5'-AGAGTTTGATCMTGGCTCAG- 3') labeled with 5'FAM and Eub-926r (5-'CCGTCAATTCCTTTRAGTTT- 3') (DNA Technology, Aarhus, Denmark) [23]. PCR mix of a total of 50 μ l per sample consisted of 5 μ l Fermentas Taq-buffer, 4 μ l MgCl2 (25 mM), 2.0 μ l (10 μ M) deoxyribonucleotide triphosphate (dNTP), 0.5 μ l Fermentas Taq polymerase (2.5 Unit μ l-1), 0.5 μ l of each primer (20 μ M), 35.5 μ l nuclease-free water and 2 μ l DNA sample. The cycling conditions were: an initial denaturing step at 940C for 6 min followed by 32 denaturing cycles at 940 C for 45 s, annealing at 560 C for 45 s, an extension step at 720 C for 2 min, and a final extension at 720 C for 10 min. The PCR products were then verified by gel electrophoresis adding 10 μl sample pr. well. The PCR products were purified by High Pure PCR purification kit (Roche Applied Sciences, Mannheim, Germany) and 200 ng of this PCR product was digested with 2.0 μl of the restriction enzyme *Hhal* (Promega Corporation, Madison, USA) at 37°C for 3 h. A mixture of the digested PCR products (2 μl), formamide (10 μl) and 0.50 μl Megabase ET900-R size standard (GE Health Care, Buckinghamshire, UK) was subsequently run in duplicates on a capillary electrophoresis genetic analyser (Applied Biosystems Genetic Analyzer 3130/3130xl, Foster City, CA, USA).

The terminal restriction fragments (T-RFs) were analyzed using the BioNumerics software (Applied Maths, Kortrijk, Belgium). The T-RF profiles were aligned against an internal standard. T-RF fragments with difference less than two base pairs were considered identical and therefore excluded. The bands present in both duplicates were accepted as bacterial fragments and the duplicate with the best intensity was chosen for microbial profiling. T-RF profiles were subsequently identified *in silico* using the MiCA on-line software [24] and 16S rRNA gene sequences were assigned to their taxonomic names on the Ribosomal Database project [25]. All the data was transferred to Microsoft Excel for further analysis. In Microsoft Excel intensities less than 50 were removed and the relative intensity of a given T-RF, in the range of 60-800 bp, was calculated by relating the sum of the intensity of a given T-RF in the entire group of animals to that of the total intensity of all T-RFs in the samples. For both graphical presentations and principal component analysis (PCA), only the predominant T-RFs with a mean relative intensity above 1 percent were considered.

Statistical analysis of T-RF profiles

The T-RFs between 60 and 800 bp were imported into the statistical software programs Stata 11.0 (StataCorp, College Station, TX) and Unscrambler version 9.8 (CAMO, Oslo, Norway). Comparisons of group differences in the overall microbial communities between cloned and non-cloned pigs at the different sampling points were investigated with PCA. In these models, the T-RFs were standardized (centred and 1/SD) prior to the modelling phase to ensure that all the T-RFs equally influence the models, and possible outliers were inspected visually and with *Hotelling* T^2 . The Shannon-Weaver index of diversity (H') was used to estimate the diversity of the bacterial fragments as described previously [26] and was calculated based on all of the initial T-RFs. At each of the sampling points, comparisons of cloned and non-cloned pigs with respect to this index were evaluated using the Mann Whitney U-test. Group differences were considered statistically significant when P <0.05.

Quantification of Bacteroidetes and Firmicutes

Quantitative real time PCR (qPCR) was performed on 16S rRNA gene extracted from terminal ileum and distal colon content for quantification of the relative abundance of the phyla *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes*. The PCR conditions such as annealing temperature and MgCl2 were optimized. Pure cultures of three bacteria; *Clostridium perfringens* (NCTC 8449), *Odoribacter splanchnicus* (isolate DJF_B089) and *Escherichia coli* (ATCC 25922) were used to establish standard curves for each primer set. Ten fold serial dilution of all DNA samples were made from 2.5 x102 ng µL-1 to 2.5x10-6 ng µL-1. Furthermore, serial dilutions of 16S rRNA gene corresponding to the above dilutions from two random samples obtained from the colon and terminal ileum content of cloned and non-cloned pigs to construct standard curves, to further verify if PCR inhibitors were present in extracted DNA.

qPCR primers and conditions

For qPCR the phyla specific primers by Bacchetti De Gregoris et al. (2011) [27] were used. The annealing temperature and MgCl2 were optimized for the thermocycler used in this study (Rotor-Gene Q Real Time PCR cycler (Qiagene)). A universal primer set with an amplicon length of 147 bp (S-D-Bact-0907-a-S-20 5'-AAACTCAAAGGAATTGACGG-3'; S-D-Bact-1054-a-A-20 5-' ACGAGCTGACGACAGCCATG-3') [28] was used to detect all bacteria. The specific primer sets were: *Bacteroidetes* primer set with an amplicon length of 240 bp (798cfbF 5' CRAACAGGATTAGATACCCT'3 and cfb967R 5' GGTAAGGTTCCTCGCGTAT '3) and *Firmicutes* primer set with an amplicon length of 200 bp (928F-Firm 5' TGAAACTYAAAGGAATTGACG '3; 1040firmR, 5' ACCATGCACCACCTGTC '3) [27]. The qPCR reactions contained 12.5 µl of SYBR® Green JumpStart™ Taq ReadyMix™ without MgCl2 (Sigma-Aldrich, MO, USA), 0.3 µmol I-1 of each primer and 5 µl template DNA adjusted to 5 ng µL-1. MgCl2 concentration was optimized and a final concentration of 2.5 mM MgCl2 per reaction was chosen. All PCR conditions were subsequently verified by conventional PCR and gel electrophoresis. A non template control (NTC) was included in all runs to detect contamination and DNA artifacts. At the end of each run a melting curve analysis was performed for each individual sample to detect presence of primer-dimers. qPCR was performed with an initial denaturing step of 10 min at 95°C, 95°C for 30 s, 35 cycles of 56°C for 20 s and an elongation step of 72°C for 20 s. The threshold cycle (Ct) and the bacterial enumeration (DNA copies µl-1) were determined automatically by Rotor Gene software (Rotor-Gene Q 2.0.2 (Qiagene)).

A standard curve was constructed for each primer set from serial dilution of extracted DNA from specific bacteria: *C. perfringens, O. splanchnicus* and *E. coli*. The relative abundance of the 16S rRNA gene from bacteria belonging to the phylum *Bacteroidetes* and the phylum *Firmicutes* was calculated against the 16S rRNA gene obtained from all bacteria

and the relative abundance of bacteria from the two phyla in each pig was subsequently calculated. Group differences were investigated with Mann Whitney U-test and the correlation analyses were performed by Spearman's rank-order correlation in GraphPad prism version 5.00 for Windows (GraphPad software, San Diego CA USA). A statistical significance was considered when P <0.05.

Ileal and colonic microbial identification by 48.48 dynamic array

High throughput quantitative real time PCR (qPCR) was performed using a 48.48 Dynamic Array Integrated Fluidic Circuits (Fluidigm, CA, USA) which combines 24 primer sets with 48 samples to run 2304 simultaneous qPCR reactions. This Fluidigm chip was designed by (Hermann-Bank et al. 2012 (in prep)) in which the primer sets target 16S rRNA gene of different bacterial phylogenetic groups (Domain, Phyla, Class, Family, Genus and Species level, respectively) and normalizes each group according to a universal primer set. The samples consisted of 20 µM forward and reverse primers, 1x Assay loading reagent (Fluidigm, PN85000746), 1x low EDTA TE buffer (VWR, APLIA8569.0500) and master mix consisting of: 20 x DNA binding dye sample loading reagent (Fluidigm, PN 100-0388), 20 x EvaGreen DNA binding dye (Biotium, PN 31000) and 2 x Tagman master mix (Applied Biosystems). The concentrations of 16S rRNA gene were optimized and subsequently samples were adjusted to a concentration of 50 ng μ l-1. In each chip a non template control (NTC) was included to detect any contamination or non-specific amplification. For details on qPCR reaction mix and cycling conditions as well as all 24 primer sets we refer to Hermann-Bank et al. (in prep). The obtained Ct values were subsequently exported to Microsoft Excel for further analysis. The relative proportion of bacteria representing each taxon was calculated based on the Livak method [29]. Hence, the relative quantifications of the PCR signal of the target 16S rRNA gene in the obese pigs was related to that of the lean pigs which were considered to harbor the reference composition of the gut microbiota. Similarly, in comparisons between cloned and non-cloned pigs, the latter were considered to be the reference. Fold differences in the different bacterial groups are subsequently calculated by 2⁻ ^{ΔΔCt} and log2-transformed for visual appraisal in the figures. All the statistical analysis and figure arts were performed on GraphPad prism version 5.00 for Windows (GraphPad software, San Diego CA USA).

Results

Weight and body-fat lean pigs

The cloned pigs of lean phenotype weighed 65.1 kg (\pm 7.4) at beginning of the diet-intervention period (baseline; age: 22 weeks) and non-cloned pigs (age: 19 weeks) weighed 61.7 kg (\pm 1.4). The pigs were fed a restricted HF/HE diet and

were given 60% of the feed consumed by pigs fed *ad libitum* throughout the diet-intervention period. At the end of the experiment, the cloned pigs (n=8) and non-cloned pigs (n=9) weighed 127.1 kg (\pm 5.9) and 119.1 kg (\pm 3.2), respectively. In the obese group, all pigs were fed a HE diet *ad libitum* throughout the diet-intervention period. At the beginning of the experiment (baseline), the cloned pigs (age: 13 weeks) had an average weight of 38 kg (\pm 4.1) and the non-cloned pigs weighed 38 kg (\pm 2.3). By the end of the diet-intervention experiment, the obese cloned pigs (n=9) had an average weight of 147.5 kg (\pm 5.9) and obese non-cloned pigs (n=10) weighed 170.1 kg (\pm 5.4). The weight of lean non-cloned pigs was significantly lower than that of the obese non-cloned pigs (p<0.0001) and the same was observed for cloned pigs (P<0.02). CT scans of the lean and obese pigs showed that the obese non-cloned pigs had a higher percentage of body-fat than the lean non-cloned pigs (P<0.0004) and the same was observed in the obese cloned pigs (P<0.03) (Fig.1).



Fig. 1 Percent body-fat in lean and obese, cloned and non-cloned pigs (statistics performed by Mann-Whitney U test, * indicate significance for p<0.05)

The fecal microbiota of lean cloned pigs and non-cloned pigs

T-RFLP was used to profile the composition of the fecal microbiota and PCA of the most predominant terminal restriction fragments (T-RFs) (> 1%) revealed that the lean cloned pigs and non cloned pigs had a different overall composition of their fecal microbiota from the start of the experiment (baseline) until the pigs were euthanized at the age of 39 and 40 weeks (endpoint), respectively (Fig. 2). The bacterial diversity of the fecal microbiota was similar between lean cloned and non-cloned pigs at both sampling times, as estimated by the Shannon-Weaver index.



Fig. 2 Principal Component Analysis (PCA) of the most predominant T-RFs in cloned (clones) (●) and non-cloned pigs (controls) (○) at endpoint

Furthermore, there was no change in the diversity of the fecal microbiota determined every four weeks throughout the diet-intervention period in both lean cloned and non-cloned pigs. A comparison between the microbiota of the lean cloned and non-cloned pigs according to all the T-RFs (bacterial load) did not show any significant difference at baseline (P<0.7) (Fig. 3a). At endpoint one particular T-RF (584 bp) was significantly higher than all the other T-RFs in the non-cloned pigs (P<0.03) (Fig. 3b) which may represent bacteria belonging to the phylum *Firmicutes*. Based on relative abundance of all the T-RF base pairs, i.e. total bacterial abundance, no difference was observed in lean cloned pigs at sampling time before the start of diet intervention or at the end of diet-intervention and the same was observed in lean non-cloned pigs.



Fig. 3 Mean relative abundance of the most predominant T-RFs (>1%) in the fecal samples at baseline (a) and endpoint (b) in cloned (clones) (■) and non-cloned pigs (controls) (□). The error bars represent standard deviation.
Several T-RFs' with mean relative abundance of more than one percent were present in lean cloned pigs at baseline but absent at endpoint. There was a clear distinction between the individual T-RFs at baseline (Fig. 3a) and endpoint in both lean cloned pigs and lean non-cloned (Fig. 3b). The relative abundance (>1%) of T-RFs 93 bp to 100 bp at baseline was

higher than the relative abundance at endpoint in both lean cloned pigs and lean non-cloned pigs and the subsequent in silico analysis of these T-RFs indicated that these T-RFs probably represent bacteria belonging to the phylum *Bacteroidetes* (Fig. 3a).

In fecal samples from lean cloned pigs the 28 most predominant T-RFs (>1%) out of a total of 79 T-RFs represented 82% of all the original bacterial fragments at baseline (Fig. 3a). In lean non-cloned pigs at baseline, the 30 most predominant T-RFs out of 90 original bacterial fragments represented 81% of the total bacteria (Fig. 3a). At endpoint fecal samples from lean cloned pigs, 31 most predominant T-RFs constituted 83% of all 84 bacterial fragments and in lean non-cloned pigs 32 out of 74 bacterial fragments represented 80% of all bacteria in fecal samples (Fig. 3b). These results show that there were no differences in overall bacterial load between baseline or endpoint fecal samples in both lean cloned and non-cloned pigs.

Relative abundance of Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes varies between lean and obese pigs

The relative abundance of *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* in microbiota from colon and terminal ileum was not different between lean cloned and non-cloned pigs. The same was observed between obese cloned and obese non-cloned pigs. The microbiota in colon of lean vs. obese cloned pigs revealed that the lean cloned pigs had a higher abundance of *Firmicutes* (P< 0.01) (Fig.4a) and a lower abundance of *Bacteroidetes* (P<0.0007) than the obese cloned pigs (Fig. 4b). In the non-cloned group of pigs, the relative abundance of *Firmicutes* in colon was higher in lean non-cloned pigs than in obese non-cloned pigs (P<0.02) (Fig. 4a) while no difference was observed in relative abundance of the phyla *Bacteroidetes* between lean and obese non-cloned pigs (Fig. 4b).



Fig. 4 Comparison of relative abundance of *Firmicutes* (a) and *Bacteroidetes* (b) in colon of lean and obese, cloned (clones) and noncloned (controls) pigs. Obese clones (\bullet), lean clones (\blacksquare), obese controls (\circ), and lean controls (\square). Statistics performed by Mann-Whitney U test and significant differences are indicated by * for p<0.05.

The relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in colon was significantly higher than terminal ileum in both lean cloned pigs (P<0.0002) and obese cloned pigs (P<0.0004) (Fig. 5a). The same was observed in both lean non-cloned (p<0.0001) and obese non-cloned pigs (P<0.0003) (Fig. 5) (Fig. 5b). In the lean cloned pigs (Fig. 5c) as well as lean non-cloned pigs (Fig. 5d), there was no difference in the abundance of *Firmicutes* in either colon content or ileum content (Fig. 5). In the obese cloned and obese non-cloned pigs, a higher abundance of *Firmicutes* was observed in terminal ileum (P<0.03, P<0.02 respectively) than in colon (Fig. 5c-d).



Fig. 5 Comparison of relative abundance of *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* between colon and terminal ileum of lean and obese cloned (clones) and non-cloned pigs (controls). Lean clones (colon) (\blacksquare), lean clones (ileum) (\blacktriangle), obese clones (colon) (\blacksquare), obese clones (clone) (\blacksquare), lean controls (colon) (\square), lean controls (cloum) (\bigstar), obese controls (colon) (\square), lean controls (ileum) (\bigstar). Statistics performed by Mann-Whitney U test and significant differences are indicated by * for p<0.05.

The microbiota in terminal ileum and colon of lean and obese pigs

In the obese cloned pigs (colon) the relative abundance of *Lactobacillaceae* and *Cl. cluters IV* were respectively 2.6 and 2.3 fold higher as compared to lean cloned pigs, however only *Cl. cluters IV* was significantly different (P<0.03) (Fig. 6a). Overall the colonic microbiota of the obese cloned pigs had a lower abundance of ε -Proteobacterea, Streptococcaceae, *Enterobacteriaceae* (P<0.04), *Bacteroides* (P<0.03), *Cl. perfringens* and *E.coli* compared to lean cloned pigs (Fig. 6a). In terminal ileum of obese cloned pigs the relative abundances of *Streptococcaceae*, *Enterobacteriaceae* and *E.coli* were 6.3, 1.3 and 1.4 fold higher than the lean cloned pigs, respectively (Fig. 6b). In the obese non-cloned pigs the relative abundance of *Lactobacillaceae* in colon was almost 12.9 fold higher than the lean non-cloned pigs (p=0.001) (Fig. 6c). While *Streptococcaceae* (p=0.003) and *Bacteroides* (p=0.0007) were significantly lower in colon of obese non-cloned

pigs as compared to the lean non-cloned pigs (Fig. 6c). In terminal ileum of obese non-cloned pigs, the relative abundance of ε -*Proteobacterea*, *Enterobacteriaceae* and *Cl.cluster XIV* were 1.3 fold, 1.5 fold and 2 fold higher than the lean non-cloned pigs (Fig. 6d), however these were not significant.



Fig. 6 Comparison of obese and lean pigs in each group by the ratio (fold-differences) of the 16S rRNA gene of different bacteria groups in microbiota of obese cloned pigs' colon (a), ileum (b) and obese control pigs' colon (c) and ileum (d). The fold-changes are compared against the lean pigs for each group. Statistics performed by Mann-Whitney U test and significant differences are indicated by * for p<0.05.

Comparing the microbiota of cloned and non-cloned pigs, in the colon of obese cloned pigs, the relative abundance of *Lactobacillaceae*, *Cl. Cluster IV, Cl. Cluster XIV* and *Cl. perfringens* were 1.5, 1.4, 1.2 and 3.1 fold higher than the colon of obese non-cloned pigs (Fig. 7a), however these were not significant. In terminal ileum of obese cloned pigs, contained 11 (P<0.04) fold higher relative abundance of *Streptococcaceae* as compared to non-cloned pigs (Fig. 7b).



Fig. 7 Comparison of cloned and non-cloned pigs' microbiota of selected bacteria by calculating the ratio (fold-differences) of the 16S rRNA gene of different bacteria groups (colon (a) and ileum (b) of obese clones vs. obese and colon (c) and ileum (d) lean clones vs. lean controls. The fold-changes are compared against the non-cloned pigs. Statistics performed by Mann-Whitney U test and significant differences are indicated by * for p<0.05.

When comparing the lean cloned and non-cloned pigs, in colon of cloned pigs there was a 3 fold higher relative abundance of *Lactobacillaceae* (P<0.008) than in colon of control pigs (Fig. 7c). In terminal ileum of lean cloned pigs, the relative abundance of *Lactobacillaceae* was 2 fold higher; however this was not significant (Fig. 7d).

Discussion

In this study an experimental animal model employing cloned pigs was investigated in order to reduce biological variation between the pigs and to further elucidate the relation between HF/HE diet and the composition of the microbiota in fecal samples of lean pigs. We also investigated the microbiota of colon and terminal-ileum in lean and obese pigs. The same pigs have also been used by other groups in metabolomic [13,14] and innate immunological studies [30] to obtain a better understanding of the underlying causes of obesity. In our study we found that the lean cloned pigs on restricted diet had a different overall fecal microbial composition than the lean non-cloned pigs both at

the start of the diet-intervention study i.e. baseline and in particular at the end of the diet intervention period i.e. endpoint. Based on the microbial profiles of the lean cloned and non-cloned pigs we did not find any evidence of smaller biological variation among the cloned pigs as compared to non-cloned pigs which was also found previously by other groups [13,14]. There could be many reasons for the variations observed among the cloned pigs. One explanation could be that in the process of cloning, a single somatic cell nucleus is introduced to an enucleated oocyte which contains the maternal mitochondria and therefore maternal mitochondrial effect could cause the inter-individual variation between the cloned pigs. Other studies on cloned pigs have also pointed out variations in different phenotypic characters such as skin abnormalities [11] and other physiological defects [15] among the cloned pigs and compared these phenotypic characters to the non-cloned control pigs [31].

Characterization of the gut microbial community revealed that the overall levels of bacterial diversity did not change from beginning of the diet intervention period to end of the intervention study in both lean cloned pigs and lean noncloned pigs. This has been shown in a previous study where the overall bacterial diversity did not change over time while the individual bacterial divisions may change [32]. The phyla Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes were the two most abundant groups of bacteria in the microbiota of pigs [33]. By comparing the lean and obese pigs in our study, it was found that the lean cloned pigs had a higher abundance of the phyla Firmicutes and correspondingly less abundance of bacteria belonging to the phyla Bacteroidetes. The same observations were made in the lean non-cloned pigs with higher abundance of Firmicutes and lower abundance of the phyla Bacteroidetes in the lean non-cloned pigs as compared to obese non-cloned pigs. These findings are in contrast to results obtained in mice [2,34], pigs [5] and humans[4], where the lean individuals had higher abundance of Bacteroidetes as compared to their obese counterparts. As the lean animals in our study received HF/HE diet in restricted amounts, this diet could have affected the gut microbial community even in the absence of obesity and could explain the higher abundance of Firmicutes and lower abundance of Bacteroidetes found in the lean group. This suggests that ingestion of high-energy diet can affect the composition of the microbiota independent of weight or body-fat composition. Alterations in the microbial community upon switch to a high-energy diet in absence of obesity have been shown before [35] and are in agreement with these findings. Interestingly, the obese cloned pigs had a lower abundance of Firmicutes in colonic microbiota compared to lean cloned pigs despite their higher body weight and body-fat percent compared to the lean group. One explanation for these results could be alterations of metabolic parameters observed in obese cloned pigs. Clausen et al. [13] and Christensen et al. [14] found high levels of bile acid in these obese cloned pigs which could be due to alteration in mechanisms that regulates bile acid transportation due to cloning. Zhang et al. [36] have recently shown a

connection between alterations in organic anion transporting poly peptides (Oatps) that are responsible for transport of compounds such as bile and changes in the composition of gut microbiota in mice. They suggested that dysfunction of liver and bile transporting mechanisms causes overgrowth of bacteria belonging to the phyla *Bacteroidetes* and a concurrent reduction of bacterial abundance in the *Firmicutes* phyla [36]. In our study the higher proportion of *Bacteroidetes* observed in obese cloned pigs could be due to alterations or dysfunction of Oatps that could have affected bile acid transport and thereby caused the changes observed in the obese cloned pigs' microbial community. The metabolic phenotypes of these cloned pigs have been shown to be different from the non-cloned pigs [13,14] and these differences in metabolites could have affected the gut microbiota. As opposed to the cloned pigs, the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in non-cloned pigs was not different between the lean and obese non-cloned pigs which further support that the cloned and non-cloned pigs have different phenotypes.

There are conflicting reports on the obesity related changes in abundance of *Bacteroidetes*. In some studies using lean and obese mice a positive correlation between the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* and increase in weight [19,37] has been reported while other studies have shown a reduction in the number of *Bacteroidetes* in obese mice compared to lean mice [2,38]. Many factors may explain the conflicting reports on the relative proportions of *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* between different studies. One other factor is the difference in test subject or animal models used in each study and/or different methodological approaches used in different studies to quantify bacterial proportions. In this study the composition of the microbiota in lean cloned pigs has a microbial profile that resembles that of the obese animals in regard to high relative abundance of *Firmicutes* and lower relative proportions of *Bacteroidetes* perhaps due to the HF/HE diet.

We further investigated the bacterial community in different phylogenetic groups in colon and terminal ileum of lean and obese, cloned and non-cloned pigs. We found a notable increase in representation of *Bacteroidetes* in colon as compared to terminal ileum and observed the same tendency in the obese cloned and obese non-cloned pigs. These results suggest that terminal ileum has generally a lower abundance of *Bacteroidetes* than colon. The abundance of Frimicutes was higher in terminal ileum than colon in the obese pigs while this difference was not observed in the lean pigs, suggesting that HF/HE diet and obesity may result in shifts in the bacterial population along the intestinal tract.

The analysis of other bacterial groups revealed community differences between obese and lean pigs. The most noteworthy finding was the higher abundance of the *Lactobacillaceae* in obese non-cloned pigs with a 12.9 fold higher

relative abundance compared to lean non-cloned pigs. There have been reports on high abundance of *Lactobacillaceae* in fecal microbiota of obese humans [20,39]. The high level of *Lactobacillaceae* found in the microbiota in colon of obese non-cloned pigs is an important finding in regard to designing probiotics, as many probiotics strains belong to the family *Lactobacillaceae*. The relative abundances of *ε-Proteobacteria* and *Enterobacteriaceae* were higher in terminal ileum of obese non-cloned pigs and the latter was also high in cloned pigs as compared to the lean cloned pigs. Lipopolysaccharide of Gram-negative bacteria is implicated to be one of the factors resulting in a low grade inflammation observed in obese mice, called metabolic endotoxemia [40]. The hypothesis is that the diet modulates the gut microbial community resulting in activation of the inflammatory cascade by the gut bacteria causing metabolic endotoxemia [41,42]. The fold increase in the mentioned Gram-negative group of bacteria observed in obese pigs is an interesting finding and needs further investigation.

As mentioned before, the alteration of metabolic parameters in cloned pigs perhaps due to cloning can explain why obese or lean cloned pigs did not have the same fold increase in the abundance of Gram-negative bacteria as observed in obese non-cloned pigs. Taken together our results suggest that HF/HE diet results in changes in the gut microbial community in several different phylogenetic groups of bacteria. Although many studies have revealed great insights into the obesity related gut microbiota, profiling of the obese and lean gut microbiota in different bacterial phylogenetic groups may provide information that can be used to develop probiotic strains which may alter the gut microbial community in obese subjects and perhaps may reverse the metabolic disorders observed in obese subjects.

Conclusion

Here we conclude that the overall composition but not the diversity of the fecal microbiota differed between lean cloned pigs and lean non-cloned pigs. Based on gut microbial profiles of cloned pigs we did not observe smaller biological variation among the lean cloned pigs as compared to non-cloned pigs. Together our results suggest that cloned pigs do not provide a better model for diet-intervention studies than conventional non-cloned pigs, due to similar levels of biological variations and higher cost as compared to conventional pigs. Gut-microbial analyses of the lean pigs, however, support the hypothesis that HF/HE diet is associated with changes in the gut microbiota in the absence of obesity. Finally, diet induced obesity caused changes in different bacterial phyogenetic groups, specially an increase in Lactobacillacea and several Gram-negative groups of bacteria in the non-cloned pigs.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Sophia Rasmussen and Thomas Pihl for their excellent technical assistance. This work was

supported by a grant from the Danish Strategic Research Council (FØSU 2101-06-0034).

Authors' contributions

RP carried out the experimental work, data and statistical analysis and wrote the manuscript. A.D.A performed the

statistical analysis on the T-RFLP (Shannon-Weaver and PCA), JS designed and conducted the diet-intervention

experiments, MB contributed in designing of the experiments. All authors contributed in editing the manuscript and

approved the final manuscript. All the authors declare no competing interests.

Reference List

1. Litten-Brown J.C., Corson A.M., and Clarke L. (2010). Porcine models for the metabolic syndrome, digestive and bone disorders: a general overview. Animal 4: 899-920.

2. Ley R.E., Bäckhed F., Turnbaugh P., Lozupone C.A., Knight R.D., and Gordon J.I. (2005). Obesity alters gut microbial ecology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 102: 11070-11075.

3. Bäckhed F., Manchester J.K., Semenkovich C.F., and Gordon J.I. (2007). Mechanisms underlying the resistance to dietinduced obesity in germ-free mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 104: 979-984.

4. Turnbaugh P.J., Ridaura V.K., Faith J.J., Rey F.E., Knight R., and Gordon J.I. (2009). The effect of diet on the human gut microbiome: a metagenomic analysis in humanized gnotobiotic mice. Science Translational Medicine 1: 6ra14.

5. Guo X., Xia X., Tang R., Zhou J., Zhao H., and Wang K. (2008). Development of a real-time PCR method for *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* in faeces and its application to quantify intestinal population of obese and lean pigs. Letters in Applied Microbiology 47: 367-373.

6. Guo X., Xia X., Tang R., and Wang K. (2008). Real-time PCR quantification of the predominant bacterial divisions in the distal gut of Meishan and Landrace pigs. Anaerobe 14: 224-228.

7. Jensen T.W., Mazur M.J., Pettigew J.E., Perez-Mendoza V.G., Zachary J., and Schook L.B. (2010). A cloned pig model for examining atherosclerosis induced by high fat, high cholesterol diets. Animal Biotechnology 21: 179-187.

8. Archer G.S., Dindot S., Friend T.H., Walker S., Zaunbrecher G., Lawhorn B., and Piedrahita J.A. (2003). Hierarchical phenotypic and epigenetic variation in cloned swine. Biology of Reproduction 69: 430-436.

9. John J., Moffatt O., and D'Souza N. (2005). Aberrant heteroplasmic transmission of mtDNA in cloned pigs arising from double nuclear transfer. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 72: 450-460.

10. Park M.R., Cho S.K., Lee S.Y., Choi Y.J., Park J.Y., Kwon D.N., Son W.J., Paik S.S., Kim T., Han Y.M. et al. (2005). A rare and often unrecognized cerebromeningitis and hemodynamic disorder: A major cause of sudden death in somatic cell cloned piglets. Proteomics 5: 1928-1939.

11. Hwang K.C., Cho S.K., Lee S.H., Park J.Y., Kwon D.N., Choi Y.J., Park C., Kim J.H., Park K.K., Hwang S. et al. (2009). Depigmentation of skin and hair color in the somatic cell cloned pig. Dev. Dyn. 238: 1701-1708.

12. Whitworth K.M., Li R., Spate L.D., Wax D.M., Rieke A., Whyte J.J., Manandhar G., Sutovsky M., Green J.A., Sutovsky P. et al. (2009). Method of oocyte activation affects cloning efficiency in pigs. Mol. Reprod. Dev. 76: 490-500.

13. Clausen M., Christensen K., Hedemann M., Liu Y., Purup S., Schmidt M., Callesen H., Stagsted J., and Bertram H. (2011). Metabolomic phenotyping of a cloned pig model. BMC Physiology 11: 14.

14. Christensen K.L., Hedemann M.S., Jørgensen H., Stagsted J., and Knudsen K.E. (2012). Liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry based metabolomics study of cloned versus normal pigs fed either restricted or *ad libitum* high-energy diets. J. Proteome Res. 11: 3573-3580.

15. Tian X.C., Park J., Bruno R., French R., Jiang L., and Prather R.S. (2008). Altered gene expression in cloned piglets. Reprod. Fertil. Dev. 21: 60-66.

16. Bäckhed F., Ding H., Wang T., Hooper L.V., Koh G.Y., Nagy A., Semenkovich C.F., and Gordon J.I. (2004). The gut microbiota as an environmental factor that regulates fat storage. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 101: 15718-15723.

17. Jumpertz R., Le D.S., Turnbaugh P.J., Trinidad C., Bogardus C., Gordon J.I., and Krakoff J. (2011). Energy-balance studies reveal associations between gut microbes, caloric load, and nutrient absorption in humans. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 94: 58-65.

18. Turnbaugh P.J., Hamady M., Yatsunenko T., Cantarel B.L., Duncan A., Ley R.E., Sogin M.L., Jones W.J., Roe B.A., Affourtit J.P. et al. (2009). A core gut microbiome in obese and lean twins. Nature 457: 480-484.

19. Schwiertz A., Taras D., Schafer K., Beijer S., Bos N.A., Donus C., and Hardt P.D. (2009). Microbiota and SCFA in lean and overweight healthy subjects. Obesity 18: 190-195.

20. Million M., Maraninchi M., Henry M., Armougom F., Richet H., Carrieri P., Valero R., Raccah D., Vialettes B., and Raoult D. (2012). Obesity-associated gut microbiota is enriched in *Lactobacillus reuteri* and depleted in *Bifidobacterium animalis* and *Methanobrevibacter smithii*. Int J Obes 36: 817-825.

21. Ferrer M., Ruiz A., Lanza F., Haange S.B., Oberbach A., Till H., Bargiela R., Campoy C., Segura M.T., Richter M. et al. (2012). Microbiota from the distal guts of lean and obese adolescents exhibit partial functional redundancy besides clear differences in community structure. Environmental Microbiology.

22. Kragh P.M., Vajta G., Corydon T.J., Purup S., Bolund L., and Callesen H. (2004). Production of transgenic porcine blastocysts by hand-made cloning. Reprod. Fertil. Dev. 16: 315-318.

23. Mølbak L., Johnsen K., Boye M., Jensen T.K., Johansen M., Møller K., and Leser T.D. (2008). The microbiota of pigs influenced by diet texture and severity of *Lawsonia intracellularis* infection. Veterinary Microbiology 128: 96-107.

24. Shyu C., Soule T., Bent S., Foster J., and Forney L. (2007). MiCA: A Web-Based Tool for the Analysis of Microbial Communities Based on Terminal-Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphisms of 16S and 18S rRNA Genes. Microbial Ecology 53: 562-570.

25. Maidak B.L., Cole J.R., Lilburn T.G., Parker Jr C.T., Saxman P.R., Farris R.J., Garrity G.M., Olsen G.J., Schmidt T.M., and Tiedje J.M. (2001). The RDP-II (Ribosomal Database Project). Nucleic Acids Research 29: 173-174.

26. Andersen A.D., Mølbak L., Michaelsen K.F., and Lauritzen L. (2011). Molecular Fingerprints of the Human Fecal Microbiota From 9 to 18 Months Old and the Effect of Fish Oil Supplementation. Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition 53: 303-309.

27. Bacchetti De Gregoris T., Aldred N., Clare A.S., and Burgess J.G. (2011). Improvement of phylum- and class-specific primers for real-time PCR quantification of bacterial taxa. Journal of Microbiological Methods 86: 351-356.

28. Leser T.D., Amenuvor J.Z., Jensen T.K., Lindecrona R.H., Boye M., and Moller K. (2002). Culture-independent analysis of gut bacteria: the pig gastrointestinal tract microbiota revisited. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 68: 673-690.

29. Livak K.J. and Schmittgen T.D. (2001). Analysis of relative gene expression data using Real-Time Quantitative PCR and the 2-ΔΔCt Method. Methods 25: 402-408.

30. Rødgaard T, Skovgaard K S.J., and Heegaard P.M.H. (2012). Expression of innate immune response genes in liver and three types of adipose tissue in cloned pigs. Cellular Reprograming 14.

31. Archer G.S., Dindot S., Friend T.H., Walker S., Zaunbrecher G., Lawhorn B., and Piedrahita J.A. (2003). Hierarchical phenotypic and epigenetic variation in cloned swine. Biology of Reproduction 69: 430-436.

32. Ley R.E., Turnbaugh P.J., Klein S., and Gordon J.I. (2006). Microbial ecology: Human gut microbes associated obesity. Nature 444: 1022-1023.

33. Lamendella R., Santo Domingo J., Ghosh S., Martinson J., and Oerther D. (2011). Comparative fecal metagenomics unveils unique functional capacity of the swine gut. BMC Microbiology 11: 103.

34. Murphy E.F., Cotter P.D., Healy S., Marques T.M., O'Sullivan O., Fouhy F., Clarke S.F., O'Toole P.W., Quigley E.M., Stanton C. et al. (2010). Composition and energy harvesting capacity of the gut microbiota: relationship to diet, obesity and time in mouse models. Gut 59: 1635-1642.

35. Hildebrandt M.A., Hoffmann C., Sherrill-Mix S.A., Keilbaugh S.A., Hamady M., Chen Y.-Y., Knight R., Ahima R.S., Bushman F., and Wu G.D. (2009). High-Fat Diet Determines the Composition of the Murine Gut Microbiome Independently of Obesity. Gastroenterology 137: 1716-1724.

36. Zhang Y., Limaye P.B., Lehman-McKeeman L.D., and Klaassen C.D. (2012). Dysfunction of organic anion transporting polypeptide 1a1 alters intestinal bacteria and bile acid metabolism in mice. PLoS ONE 7: e34522.

37. Collado M.C., Isolauri E., Laitinen K., and Salminen S. (2008). Distinct composition of gut microbiota during pregnancy in overweight and normal-weight women. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 88: 894-899.

38. Murphy E.F., Cotter P.D., Hogan A., O'Sullivan O., Joyce A., Fouhy F., Clarke S.F., Marques T.M., O'Toole P.W., Stanton C. et al. (2012). Divergent metabolic outcomes arising from targeted manipulation of the gut microbiota in diet-induced obesity. Gut.

39. Armougom F., Henry M., Vialettes B., Raccah D., and Raoult D. (2009). Monitoring Bacterial Community of Human Gut Microbiota Reveals an Increase in Lactobacillus in Obese Patients and Methanogens in Anorexic Patients. PLoS ONE 4: e7125.

40. Cani P.D., Amar J., Iglesias M.A., Poggi M., Knauf C., Bastelica D., Neyrinck A.M., Fava F., Tuohy K.M., Chabo C. Et al. (2007). Metabolic Endotoxemia Initiates Obesity and Insulin Resistance. Diabetes 56: 1761-1772.

41. Creely S.J., McTernan P.G., Kusminski C.M., Fisher f., Da Silva N.F., Khanolkar M., Evans M., Harte A.L., and Kumar S.(2007). Lipopolysaccharide activates an innate immune system response in human adipose tissue in obesity and type 2 diabetes. American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism 292: E740-E747.

42. Cani P.D., Delzenne N.M., Amar J., and Burcelin R. (2008). Role of gut microflora in the development of obesity and insulin resistance following high-fat diet feeding. Pathol. Biol. (Paris) 56: 305-309.

Paper III

Pedersen R., Ingerslev HC., Cirera S., Sturek M., Alloosh M., Christoffersen BØ., Moesgaard SG., Larsen N., Boye M. **"Characterization of gut microbiota in Ossabaw minipigs and Göttingen minipigs as models of obesity and metabolic syndrome".** 2012. *Submitted to PloSOne*

In this paper the intestinal microbiota was characterised by sequencing (Illumina), qPCR (Rotorgene) and high-throughput qPCR (Fluidigm), in Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs that are animal models of obesity and metabolic syndrome, respectively.

The sequence analysis revealed several differences in different taxonomic levels between lean and obese Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs. High abundances of *Firmicutes* and lower *Bacteroidetes* was observed in obese Ossabaw minipigs' microbiota as compared to lean Ossabaws. In Göttingen minipigs, the lean group had higher abundance of *Firmicutes* with no difference between lean and obese in relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in cecum or colon.

Main finding: Diet-induced obesity caused changes in the gut microbiota of Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs; however there were differences between the changes induced by HF/HE diet and normal chow *ad libitum* diet.

Short title: Gut microbiota in pig models of Metabolic Syndrome

Characterisation of gut microbiota in Ossabaw minipigs and Göttingen minipigs as models of metabolic syndrome

Rebecca Pedersen¹, Hans-Christian Ingerslev¹, Michael Sturek², Mouhamad Alloosh², Susanna Cirera³, Berit Ø. Christoffersen⁴, Sophia G. Moesgaard⁴, Niels Larsen⁵, Mette Boye^{1*}

1: National Veterinary Institute, Technical University of Denmark, Bülowsvej 27, 1870 Frederiksberg C, Denmark.

2: Department of Cellular & Integrative Physiology, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, 46202 IN, USA.

3: Department of Veterinary Clinical and Animal Sciences, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, University of Copenhagen, 1870 Frederiksberg C, Denmark.

4: Novo Nordisk A/S, 2760 Maaløv, Denmark.

- 5: Danish Genome Institute, Skt. Lucas Kirkeplads 8, 8000 Aarhus C, Denmark.
- RP: reped@vet.dtu.dk
- HCI: <u>hain@vet.dtu.dk</u>
- MS: msturek@iu.edu
- MA: malloosh@iu.edu
- SCS: scs@sund.ku.dk
- BØC: <u>bqc@novonordisk.com</u>
- SGM: <u>somo@novonordisk.com</u>
- NL: niels@genomics.dk
- MB: mboy@vet.dtu.dk

*Corresponding author. Mailing address: mboy@vet.dtu.dk

Abstract

Background: Recent evidence suggests that the gut microbiota is an important contributing factor to obesity and obesity related metabolic disorders, known as the metabolic syndrome. The aim of this study was to assess and characterise the intestinal microbiota in two pig models of obesity namely Göttingen minipigs and the Ossabaw minipigs.

Methods and Findings: : The cecal, ileal and colonic microbiota from lean and obese Osabaw and Göttingen minipigs were investigated by Illumina-based sequencing and by high throughput qPCR, targeting the 16S rRNA gene in different phylogenetic groups of bacteria. The weight gain through the study was significant in obese Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs. The lean Göttingen minipigs' cecal microbiota contained significantly higher abundance of Firmicutes (P < 0.006), *Akkermensia* (P < 0.01) and *Methanovibribacter* (P < 0.01) than obese Göttingen minipigs. The obese Göttingen cecum had higher abundances of the phyla Spirochaetes (P < 0.03), Tenericutes (P < 0.004), Verrucomicrobia (P < 0.005) and the genus *Bacteroides* (P < 0.001) compared to lean minipigs. The relative proportion of *Clostridium cluster XIV* was 7.6-fold higher in caecal microbiota of obese Göttingen minipigs as compared to lean. Obese Ossabaw minipigs had a higher abundance of Firmicutes in terminal ileum and lower abundance of Bacteroidetes in colon than lean Ossabaw minipigs (P < 0.01). Obese Ossabaws had significantly lower abundances of the genera *Prevotella* and *Lactobacillus* and higher abundance of *Clostridium* in their colon than the lean Ossabaws. Overall, the Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs displayed different microbial communities in response to diet-induced obesity in the different sections of their intestine.

Conclusion: Obesity-related changes in the composition of the gut microbiota were found in lean versus obese Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs. In both pig models diet seems to be the defining factor that shapes the gut microbiota as observed by changes in different bacteria at different phylogenetic levels.

Introduction

Obesity in humans has reached epidemic proportions worldwide, which is mainly due to a combination of inactive lifestyle and increased energy intake [1]. Obesity is a condition characterised by accumulation of fat in adipose tissue and a state of metabolic imbalance. The morbid conditions related to obesity such as abdominal obesity, insulin resistance and glucose intolerance, hypertension and dyslipidemia are together called the metabolic syndrome (MetS) [2]. Obesity and its co-associated morbidities namely cardiovascular disease, type-2 diabetes (T2D), fatty liver disease and hypertension are a great economic burden in affected countries. Recently, the gut microbiota has been implicated as one of the influencing factors that further promotes obesity and metabolic disorders in obese subjects [3,4]. The gut microbiota is affected by dietary changes and is considered to be an environmental factor affecting the energy balance and whole body

metabolism which may contribute to obesity and its metabolic disorders [3,5,6]. Recent studies have shown an altered gut microbiota characterised by reduced diversity in diet induced obese and diabetic mice as well as diabetic humans [6–10]. Other studies in mice have demonstrated changes in the composition of the gut microbiota independent of the obese state and in response to high-fat/high-energy diet, suggesting other mechanisms that may contribute to obesity and metabolic syndrome [11,12]. In addition, Cani and colleagues [13–15] have provided evidence of a causal role of gut microbiota in the low grade inflammation in the gut of mice. The gut microbiota may lead to low grade inflammation induced by the lipopolysaccharides (LPS) present on the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria, causing activation of the innate immune response [16]. This low grade inflammation is connected to low, but constant levels of LPS in the circulation and to increased levels of adiposity and insulin resistance [13]. Together these findings suggest that high-fat diet (HFD) and obesity are associated with gut microbiota dysbiosis leading to alterations of gut barrier and resulting in an increased level of circulating LPS and a low grade inflammation (reviewed in [17]). However most of these studies are performed in mice that are genetically obese (ob/ob mice) and due to the many differences between humans and mice these findings may not be translated directly to humans [18]. Therefore, other animal models may provide better models for obesity-gutmicrobiota related studies. Pigs are generally considered to be excellent biomedical models for nutritional studies and their gastrointestinal tract and physiology have similarities to humans, making pig an excellent animal model in obesity related studies [18]. Pigs have previously been used in a few obesity studies to investigate their gut microbiota [19,20]. Minipigs have a potential of becoming excellent animal models for gut microbiota related studies, due to their smaller size than domestic pigs. In this study we investigate the composition of the gut microbiota in relation to obesity and MetS in two pig models, Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs. Female Ossabaw minipigs when fed high-fat/cholesterol, high-caloric diet develop symptoms of MetS with abdominal adiposity, glucose intolerance, insulin resistance and cardiovascular disease (CVD) [21– 23] and therefore Ossabaw minipigs are considered one of the relevant animal models for obesity and MetS [24]. Göttingen minipigs are also used in diabetes research and are proposed to be good animal models for studying obesity and metabolic disorders caused by obesity [25–27]. To our knowledge the gut microbiota of Ossabaw minipigs have not been characterised previously either in lean or obese states. Therefore, the objective of this study was to investigate the effect of obesity/high-energy diet on the composition of the gut microbiota in the two pig models of obesity. In Ossabaw minipigs the dietary regimen was very different between lean and obese animals and any differences found between these two groups will be a combined effect of obesity and different diet. In the Göttingen minipigs the diets did not differ much between lean and obese minipigs, and group differences will most likely primarily be due to differences in obesity. We characterised the gut microbiota of Ossabaw and Göttingen minipigs by Illumina-based sequencing and further confirmed our findings using a high-throughput quantitative real time PCR (qPCR) platform.

Materials and Methods

The studies in Göttingen minipigs were designed and performed at Copenhagen University in Denmark. The Ossabaw minipig studies were designed and performed at Indiana University School of Medicine. The diet and design of the two studies are somewhat different, however in this study we characterised the gut microbiota in the two pig models separately.

Ethics statement

All the Ossabaw minipig experiments were approved by the Indiana University Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) (3645). The experiments meet the terms and the guidelines for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals and the American Veterinary Medical Association Panel on Euthanasia. The Danish Animal Experiments Inspectorate, Ministry of Food, Agriculture and Fisheries approved the experiments involving the Göttingen minipigs.

Göttingen minipigs study

Female Göttingen minipigs (n = 14) that were ovariectomized (Ellegaard Göttingen Minipigs A/S, Dalmose, Denmark) were subsequently housed at two years of age in facilities provided by the University of Copenhagen (Taastrup, Denmark) until they were euthanized at approximately 41-47 months of age. Of the 14 minipigs, seven were allocated as the obese group. The obese minipigs had been given therapeutic peptides for pharmacological studies prior to the obesity experiments but were subjected to a suitable washout period before the start of the present experiments. The lean group (n = 7) were fed restrictively with 150 g of minipig chow (Altromin 9023, Christian Petersen A/S, Gentofte, Denmark), twice a day consisting of 19% protein, 8% fat and 73% carbohydrates. The obese group (n = 7) were fed ad libitum Altromin 9033 (minipig chow, Christian Petersen A/S, Gentofte, Denmark) consisting of 25% protein, 11% fat, 64% carbohydrates. At approximately 122 days before the end of the experiment the animals were weighed biweekly and the body-fat composition was measured by dual energy x-ray absorptiometry scanning (DXAscanning) (Hologic Explorer, Santax Medico, Aarhus, Denmark) at the end of experiment and the absolute mass of fat tissue was obtained by using the scanner software package (Cirera et al., 2012) and the absolute mass of fat tissue was obtained by using the scanner software package. All the animals were euthanized by pentobarbital. Colon and cecum samples with content were collected after the animals were euthanized. The samples were immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen and were subsequently stored at -80°C until further analyses.

Ossabaw minipigs study

The samples provided for this study were obtained from female Ossabaw minipigs that belong to Indiana University School of Medicine and Purdue University breeding colony (West Lafayette, IN, USA). The lean

Ossabaw minipigs (n = 4) received a daily diet (standard chow) with a total caloric content of 2200 kcal and the calories provided by macronutrients were: protein 18.4%, fat 10.5% and carbohydrates 71.0%. The obese group of minipigs (n = 4) received a high-energy diet of 4500-6000 kcal daily provided by: 16.3% protein, 42.9% fat and 40.8% carbohydrates (of which 20 % came from fructose). Both groups were housed individually at an age of six months, were fed the respective diets for a period of 8-10 months, and were euthanized at the end of feeding experiments at an age of 14-16 months. All the minipigs were euthanized by cardiectomy while under anaesthesia by a combination of intramuscular injections of tiletamine-zolazepam (5 mg kg⁻¹), xylazine (2.2 mg kg⁻¹) and isoflurane (5%). Samples from colon and terminal ileum both including content were collected after the animals were euthanized and were immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen and subsequently stored at -80° C until further analyses.

DNA extraction and purification

The DNA was extracted from colon and cecum digesta of lean (n = 7) and obese (n = 7) Göttingen minipigs and from colon and terminal ileum digesta of Ossabaw lean (n = 4) and obese (n = 4) minipigs. Digesta from colon, terminal ileum and cecum (200 mg each) was used for DNA extraction by Maxwell® 16 Cell DNA Purification Kit (Promega Corporation, Madison, WI, USA) according to manufacturer's instructions with an additional bead beating step in order to disrupt the cell wall of Gram-positive bacteria.

PCR conditions

The DNA samples were used for amplification of the V5 region of the 16S rRNA gene. The PCR reactions were performed in duplicates of 49 µl per reaction consisting of 5 µL 5 X GoldTaq buffer (Applied Biosystems, Branchburg, NJ, USA), 20 µM of each forward and reverse primers, 2 µL dNTP (10 mM), 4 µL MgCl2 (25 mM), 0.5 µL AmpliTaq Gold® DNA Polymerase (5 U/ µL) (Applied Biosystems), 31.5 µL H2O and 2 µl DNA of 100 ng µl⁻¹. The PCR cycling conditions were an initial denaturing step of 94 °C for 6 min, followed by 30 cycles of 94°C for 45 s, 57°C for 45 s, 72°C for 45 s and a final extension step at 74°C for 10 min. The amplification was performed using the V5 universal primer set, forward primer 804F (5'- GGATTAGATACCCNGGTAGTC-3') and reverse primer 926R (5'- CCGTCAATTCCTTTRAGTTT-3') were performed in T3 Thermocycler (Biometra GmbH, D-37079 Göttingen, Germany). The quantity and quality of the resulting PCR products were then assessed on an Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer using the Agilent DNA 1000 kit (Agilent Technologies, Waldbronn, Germany). The amplified DNA was purified for primers and detergents using a Qiagen MinElute PCR purification kit (Qiagen GmbH, Hilden, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions and then pooled together and finally 3.6 ng of DNA were submitted to the National High-Throughput DNA Sequencing Centre at Copenhagen University, Denmark, for sequencing on an Illumina HiSeqTM 2000 platform.

Sequence analysis

The obtained sequences were sorted and normalized by BION-meta software with the taxonomic classification according to the Greengene Database [29]. In brief, the sequences were initially de-multiplexed according to the primer- and barcode sequences. Subsequently they were cleaned at both ends by removal of bases of a quality less than 96%. Identical sequences were further clustered and aligned into consensus sequences with a setting of 99.8% base quality. Consensus sequences of at least 40 nucleotides in length were further mapped into a table according to the individual barcodes. Finally, the consensus sequences were taxonomically classified against the Greengene SSU database using a word length of 8 and a match minimum of 30%. The top one percent of the obtained hits from the Greengene database was then used for taxonomical classification of the consensus sequences. The number of reads for each barcode was further normalized making it possible to do statistical analysis directly between individuals in the experiment. The Shannon-Weaver index of diversity (H') was further calculated manually to estimate the diversity of the bacteria at genus level from the obtained normalized sequences. Obtained data were statistically analysed in GraphPad prism version 5.00 for Windows (GraphPad software, San Diego, CA USA). Prior to analysis, data were log transformed for normalizations and analysed using one-way ANOVA or two-way ANOVA when appropriate. The Kruskal Wallis or Bonferroni's post hoc test was further used to test for differences among groups. P-values < 0.05 were considered significant. The abundances of bacteria in figures are represented as mean and error bars representing standard deviations.

Microbial identification by 48.48 dynamic array

High throughput qPCR was performed by a 48.48 Dynamic Array Integrated Fluidic Circuits (Fluidigm, CA, USA). This platform combines 24 primer sets in duplicates (48 primers) with 48 samples to run 2304 simultaneous qPCR reactions. In this chip, individual primer sets target the 16S rRNA gene DNA of different bacterial phylogenetic groups (Domain, Phyla, Class, Family, Genus and Species level) Hermann-Bank et al. (2012, in prep). Each sample consisted of 20 µmol I⁻¹ forward and reverse primers, 1x Assay loading reagent (Fluidigm, PN85000746), 1x low EDTA TE buffer (AppliChem GmBH, Darmstadt Germany) and master mix consisting of; 20 X DNA binding dye sample loading reagent (Fluidigm, PN 100-0388), 20 X EvaGreen® DNA binding dye (Biotium, Heyward CA, USA,) and 2 x Taqman master mix (Applied Biosystems). The 16S rRNA gene DNA concentrations were optimized and equilibrated to a concentration of 50ng/ µl. In each run a non template control (NTC) was included to detect any contamination or non-specific reactions were excluded. The obtained Ct values from the finally accepted values were subsequently exported to Microsoft Excel for further analysis. The relative proportion of bacteria representing each taxon was calculated based

on the Livak method. Hence, the relative quantifications of the PCR signal of the target 16S rRNA gene in the obese minipigs in each group was related to that of the lean minipigs which were considered to harbour the reference composition of the gut microbiota. Fold differences in the different bacterial groups were subsequently calculated by $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ [30]. All the statistical analysis were performed on GraphPad Prism version 5.00 for Windows (GraphPad software, San Diego, CA ,USA). The statistical analysis were performed by Mann-Whitney U test and significant differences were considered when P < 0.05.

Results

Phenotype of the Göttingen and Ossabaw minipigs

The lean Göttingen minipigs (n = 7) weighed 50.3 ± 1.6 kg when the animals were euthanized, while the obese Göttingen minipigs (n = 7) weighed 92.6 ± 5.2 kg. Approximately four weeks prior to euthanasia and at the time of DXA scanning, the body weight of the lean minipigs was 49 ± 1.6 kg with a body-fat percent of 26% (± 4) and the obese minipigs had an average body weight of 87 ± 5.3 kg with a body-fat percent of 42% (± 4). The difference between body-fat and body weight in lean and obese minipigs was significant (P < 0.001)[28]. There was no significant difference in blood triglycerides, total cholesterol and fasting blood glucose between lean and obese Göttingen minipigs. However there was a significant difference in fasting blood insulin levels between lean and obese Göttingen minipigs (P < 0.01) (Table 1).

The lean Ossabaw minipigs (n = 4) at six months of age weighed 43.3 ± 6.6 kg and by the end of the experiment, at an age of 16 months they weighed 60.4 ± 7.5 kg. At six months of age the obese Ossabaw minipigs (n = 4) weighed 42.8 ± 2.4 kg and at the end of experiments they weighed 98.3 ± 2.9 kg. The difference between body weight in lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs was significant (P < 0.01). The obese Ossabaw minipigs displayed MetS with total blood cholesterol and triglycerides higher than the lean Ossabaw minipigs (P<0.005 and P<0.01, respectively). Even though the fasting blood glucose levels showed a trend toward being higher in obese than in lean minipigs and a similar trend was observed in blood insulin levels in obese (34.7 pmol l⁻¹) and in lean (15 pmol l⁻¹) the differences were not significant (P<0.1) [23,31].

Sequence analysis

Obtained sequence files were analysed using the Bion software. A total of 603,926,924 reads were obtained from the Illumina sequencing. After de-multiplexing according to primer and barcode sequences a total of approximately 469 mill remaining reads were 3' and 5' trimmed according to base quality. Sequences below a quality of 96 % were removed. The number of sequences used for taxonomical classification was 339,826,026 reads. Out of these 99.9% of the sequences were classified according to the Greengene SSU database.
I. Characterization of the intestinal microbiota in Göttingen minipigs

In Göttingen minipigs the five most abundant phyla constituted 98.1% of all the obtained phyla (Figure 1A). The most abundant sequences obtained at phyla level were the Firmicutes consisting of 49.3% of all the normalized reads and the second most abundant phyla, the Bacteroidetes constituted 38.3% of all the normalized reads. Spirochaetes, Tenericutes and Proteobacteria constituted 6%, 3.8% and 0.6 % of all the normalized reads, respectively. The diversity analysis of colonic and cecal microbiota from the obtained sequences at genus level showed no difference between lean and obese Göttingen minipigs. At phyla level, the abundance of Firmicutes was higher in cecal microbiota of lean minipigs than the obese minipigs (P < 0.006) while no significant difference was observed in Bacteroidetes between the two groups of minipigs (Figure 1B).



Figure 1. Abundance of phyla in colonic and cecal microbiota of lean and obese Göttingen minipigs. (A-D) Deep sequencing analysis in different genera in colon and cecum of lean and obese minipigs. The percentages are calculated from all identified sequences in each group.

The abundance of Spirochaetes was higher in colonic microbiota of obese minipigs (P<0.03) as compared to lean minipigs. The abundance of Tenericutes was higher in both cecal and colonic microbiota of obese minipigs as compared to lean minipigs (P < 0.004, P = 0.04) (Figure 1 C). A higher abundance of Actinobacteria was observed in lean cecal microbiota of Göttingen minipigs (P = 0.01). In other phyla, there was a significant difference in the abundance of Verricomicrobia between lean and obese minipigs' cecum (P = 0.005), with the obese cecum containing a higher abundance of the bacteria belonging to this phyla (Figure 1 D). In both lean and obese minipigs, the cecal microbiota consisted mainly of Firmicutes while the colonic microbiota had a higher abundance of Bacteroidetes. The ratio of Firmicutes to Bacteroidetes was significantly higher in cecal (P< 0.0005) and colon (P<0.0001) microbiota of lean Göttingen minipigs. In obese Göttingen minipigs only cecal microbiota had higher ratio of Firmicutes to Bacteroidetes (P<0.0006). At family level, the 15 most abundant families of bacteria constituted 94.7% of all bacteria and unknown Bacteroidales, Ruminococcaceae, Lachnospiraceae, Prevotellaceae and unknown Clostridiales were the most abundant families (Figure 2 A).



Figure 2 Abundance of different bacterial family in colonic and cecal microbiota of lean and obese Göttingen minipigs. (A-B) Sequencing analysis in different genera in colon and cecum of lean and obese minipigs. The percentages are calculated from all identified sequences in each group. Parentheses indicate unknown Family.

There was no difference in the microbiota in neither colon nor cecum between lean and obese minipigs in abundance of *Lactobacillaceae* and *Enterobacteriaceae*. A higher abundance of *Streptococcaceae* (P = 0.02) and *Bifidobacteriaceae* (P = 0.04) was observed in cecum samples from lean pigs. The abundance of *Methanobacteriaceae* was higher in colonic microbiota of obese pigs than the lean pigs (P < 0.01). There were several differences between lean and obese cecal microbiota in bacteria belonging to different families (Figure 2 B). At genus level, the 50 most predominant genera consisted of 97.5% of the entire genera represented from all the obtained reads (normalized reads). The most predominant genera were unknown genera belonging to order *Bacteroidales (Bacteroidales), Unknown (Ruminococcaceae), Unknown (Lachnospiraceae)*, constituting 21.2%, 11.1% and 9.5% of all the normalized reads obtained at genus level, respectively (Figure 3 A). The genus *Prevotella* constituted 9.4% of all the normalized reads. Several small unknown genera had a higher abundance in cecum of obese minipigs (Figure 3 B and C) while there were no significant differences between the two group in colonic microbiota. Several genus belonging the phylum Tenericutes were significantly higher in the obese cecal microbiota such as unknown genus (Anaeroplasmataceae) (P < 0.001), RF39 (P < 0.01), *unknown (Erysipelotrichaceae)* (P < 0.001) and *unknown (Tenericutes)* (P < 0.001) (Figure 3 B). Of other bacteria in obese cecal microbiota with significant difference were *Sphaerochaeta* (P < 0.05), *unknown (Alphaproteobacteria)* (P < 0.001), *YS2 (Cyanobacteria)* (<0.001), *Unknown (Pirellulales)* (P < 0.001). *Methanobrevibacter* (P < 0.01) and *unknown 6-proteobacteria* (*Alcaligenaceae*) had a higher abundance in lean cecal microbiota (Figure 3 C).



Figure 3 Abundance of different genera in colonic and cecal microbiota of lean and obese Göttingen minipigs. (A-F) Deep sequencing analysis in different genera in colon and cecum of lean and obese Göttingen minipigs. The presented percentages are calculated from all identified sequences in each group. Parentheses indicates unknown genus.

The lean minipigs had a higher abundance of *Clostridium* in cecum as compared to the obese minipigs (P = 0.01) (Figure 3 D) and the cecal microbiota of obese minipigs had a higher abundance of *Bacteroides* compared to lean minipigs (P = 0.01) (Figure 3 D). A higher abundance of the genus *Akkermensia* was observed in cecum of lean minipigs as compared to obese minipigs (P < 0.01) (Figure 3 E). The colonic and cecal microbiota of obese minipigs was different in abundance of *Prevotella* which were higher in obese cecal microbiota (P < 0.0001) (Figure 3 F).

II. Characterization of the intestinal microbiota in Ossabaw minipigs

To characterise the intestinal microbiota of lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs, the colonic and ileal microbiota were sequenced. Overall, the ten most abundant phyla constituted 99.7% of all the phyla obtained from Illumina sequencing (Figure 4 A). The statistical analyses were performed from the six most abundant phyla, constituting 98.4% of all the phyla obtained. These phyla were the Firmicutes consisting of 54.57% of all the normalized reads followed by Bacteroidetes with 27.34% of all the normalized reads. The next most abundant phyla were Proteobacteria (8.4%), Spirochaetes (3.6%), Fusobacteria (3%), Actinobacteria (1.3%) and Tenericutes (0.5%), respectively. The diversity analysis of colonic and ileal microbiota from the obtained sequences at genus level showed no difference between lean and obese minipigs.

A



Figure 4 Microbial profiles of colon vary between lean and obese (MetS) Ossabaw minipigs. Sequencing analysis on selected phyla (A, B) in terminal ileum (TI) and colon of lean minipigs and obese minipigs. The percentages are calculated from all identified sequences in each group.

A higher relative abundance of Firmicutes and a relative lower abundance of Bacteroidetes were observed in both colon and ileal microbiota in obese minipigs as compared to lean minipigs (P < 0.01) (Figure 4 B). The abundance of Bacteroidetes and Firmicutes were reversed in lean minipigs, with lean minipigs' microbiota in colon consisting of 48.7% Bacteroidetes and 35.8% Firmicutes, while the obese minipigs had 45.7% Firmicutes and 35.9% Bacteroidetes in their colonic microbiota. Within the lean minipigs a higher relative abundance of Bacteroidetes was observed in colon compared to terminal ileum (P = 0.002). There was a trend towards higher abundances of Proteobacteria and Spirochaetes in obese minipigs' colon as compared to lean.

At class level the 10 most abundant classes constituted 98.2% of all the classes obtained from the normalized reads. Statistical analysis was performed on *Clostridia, Bacteroidia, Bacilli, α-, β-, δ-, γ,ε-Proteobacteria, Mollicutes* and *Actinobacteria*. There was a higher abundance of *Clostridia* in microbiota from colon in obese minipigs as compared to lean minipigs colonic microbiota (P < 0.04) and a higher abundance of *Bacteroidia* in lean colon with 48.5% (±9.8) of all bacteria as compared to colon samples from obese minipigs (35.5% (±14)). The class *Bacilli* belongs to the phyla *Firmicutes*, were highest in abundance in terminal ileum of obese minipigs (P < 0.0001). Overall the abundance of *θ-Proteobacteria* was higher in the microbiota from terminal ileum of both lean and obese minipigs compared to colon (P = 0.02). The families Prevotellaceae, Clostridiaceae and Lachnospiraceae together constituting 39.2% of all the normalized reads obtained at family level (Figure 5A). Prevotellaceae was more abundant in lean minipigs than in obese minipigs with a mean relative abundance of 30.8% and 19.4%, respectively (Figure 5 B). There was a higher abundance of Lactobacillaceae in terminal ileum of lean minipigs (P < 0.003) and generally higher in terminal ileum than colon (Figure 5 A).





Figure 5 Different microbial profiles in microbiota of lean (Lean) and obese Ossabaw minipigs (MetS) at family level. Sequencing analysis in different phyla (A, B) in terminal ileum (TI) and colon of lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs. The percentages are calculated from all identified sequences in each group. Parentheses indicate unknown Family.

At genus level, the 50 most predominant genera consisted of 93.1% of the entire genera present in all obtained normalized reads. The two most abundant genera were Prevotella and Clostridium both consisting of 16.1% and 11.7% of all the normalized reads, respectively (Figure 6 A). In lean minipigs, the colonic microbiota had a higher abundance of Prevotella (P < 0.01) with a mean relative abundance of 28% (±5.5) while the obese minipigs had a mean relative abundance of 18.3% (±4.0) (Figure 6 B). However, Clostridium was more abundant in colonic microbiota of obese minipigs (P < 0.01) than lean minipigs (Figure 6 B).



Figure 6 Abundance of different genera in colonic and ileal microbiota of lean and obese (MetS) Ossabaw minipigs. (A-D) Sequencing analysis in different genera in terminal ileum (TI) and colon of lean and obese minipigs. The percentages are calculated from all identified sequences in each group.

Lactobacillus, the fifth most abundant genus obtained from all the normalized reads, constituted 5% of the entire genera. There was a significant difference between the abundance of *Lactobacillus* within the microbiota from colon of lean minipigs having a higher abundance than to the microbiota from obese minipigs (P < 0.0001) (Figure 6 B). The abundance of two lactate producing bacteria belonging to *Streptococcus* were higher in obese minipigs than in lean minipigs (P = 0.03; P = 0.02, respectively) (Figure 6 C). Overall, the abundance of *Streptococcus* was higher in terminal ileum than colon in both lean and obese group (P < 0.01). There were several differences in bacteria belonging to different genera between the

microbiota in colon and terminal ileum in both lean and obese minipigs. Generally *Parabacteroides* was more abundant in colon than terminall ileum (Figure 6 D).

III. Fold-differences between lean and obese minipigs in selected groups of bacteria

The obtained results from high throughput qPCR show several differences between lean and obese minipigs in both Göttingen minipigs and Ossabaw minipigs. There were many groups of bacteria that were not detectable by this qPCR system, such as *Verrucomicrobia*, *Bifidobacteriaceae*, *Cl. cluster I*, δ -, β -, γ -*Proteobacteria*, *Enterococcus* and *E.coli*. *Actinobacteria* had a 5 fold higher relative abundance in colon and terminal ileum of obese Ossabaw minipigs than lean minipigs, however this was not significant. A 4 fold higher abundance of bacteria belonging to the genus *Bacteroides* was observed in terminal ileum and colon of obese Ossabaw minipigs (Table 1).

Table 1 Fold-differences between lean and obese minipigs in relative abundance of bacteria in different phylogenetic groups in cecal
and colonic microbiota of obese Göttingen minipigs and in ileal and colonic microbiota of obese Ossabaw minipigs, estimated by
qPCR dynamic array. (* indicates values with significant difference)

	Göttingen-Cecum	Göttingen-Colon	Ossabaw-TI	Ossabaw-Colon
Firmicutes	1	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
Bacteroidetes	<2	7.6	<2	1
Actinobacteria	<1	<1	5.0	5.5
Fusobacteria	N.D.	1	N.D.	N.D.
Verrucomicrobia	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
Spirocheates	3.3	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
Bacilli	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
B- and γ-Proteobacteria	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
δ-Proteobacteria	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
ε-Proteobacteria	N.D.	2	N.D.	N.D.
Lactobacillaceae	<1	<1	1	<1
Streptoccocceae	<1	<1	N.D.	N.D.
Cl.Cluster I	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
Cl. Cluster IV	<1	N.D.	<2	<1
Cl.Cluster XIV	<1	7.6 [*]	<1	<1
Bifidobacteriaceae	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
Enterobacteriaceae	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
Enterococcus	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.
Bacteroides	N.D.	N.D.	4.6	4.3
Cl. Perfringens	N.D.	3.5	N.D.	N.D.
E.coli	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.	N.D.

In the obese Göttingen colon microbiota, there was a 7.8 fold higher abundance of *Bacteroidetes* as than in the lean minipigs; however this was not significant (Table 1). The only significant difference was found in relative abundance of bacteria belonging to the *Cl. cluster XIV* family, with a 7.6 fold higher abundance in colon of obese Göttingen minipigs as compared to the lean group (P < 0.0001).

Discussion

In this study we aimed to characterise the composition of the intestinal microbiota of two pig models of obesity and the effect of diet and adiposity on gut microbial community in these pigs. Göttingen minipigs have been used as obesity models and displayed minor abnormalities in glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity (Larsen et al., 2002), however the metabolic changes in lean and obese Göttingen minipigs on the diets used in the present study are not well described. Ossabaw minipigs have been used as animal models in studies of obesity related metabolic disorders such as cardiovascular disease and are predisposed to insulin resistance in response to obesity and high-fat feeding, which is unique in Ossabaw minipigs as opposed to other animal models (Neeb et al., 2010). Lee *et al.* (Lee et al., 2009b) reported several differences in blood parameters such as cholesterol and triglycerides between lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs. The Ossabaw minipigs used in our study displayed metabolic syndrome with abdominal and visceral adiposity, high blood triglyceride levels and high total blood cholesterol (Lee et al., 2009b). To our knowledge the Ossabaw minipigs intestinal microbiota has not been characterised before and this is the first study that investigated the relation between obesity and intestinal microbial community in Ossabaw minipigs by16S rRNA gene sequencing using the Illumina technology.

Here we report that the gut microbiota in relation to obesity was different between lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs. Our data suggest that obesity or HFD have affected the gut microbiota of obese Ossabaw minipigs since they had an overall different gut microbial community as compared to their lean counterparts. HFD has previously been shown to affect the gut microbiota both in obesity and independent of the obese state (Hildebrandt et al., 2009) and ingestion of HFD has been implicated in causing metabolic disorders observed in obese pigs and mice (Larsen et al., 2002; Cani et al., 2008). In our study the obese Ossabaw minipigs received HFD which could also have caused the differences observed between lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs. At phyla level the only significant differences between the lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs were observed in abundance of *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* with higher abundance of *Firmicutes* in obese minipigs and higher abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in lean minipigs. Our results are in agreement with studies in obese humans (Ley et al., 2006b), mice (Ley et al., 2005) and pigs (Guo et al., 2008a) that displayed only obesity, while the results contradicts several human studies in subject with T2D (Schwiertz et al., 2009;Larsen et al., 2010). However at lower taxonomic levels, more differences were observed between lean and obese Ossabaw minipigs. A marked difference was observed in the abundance of the Prevotellaceae and Lactobacillaceae, especially genera Prevotella and Lactobacillus, which had higher abundance in lean Ossabaw minipigs while these results are opposite to the findings reported previously with higher abundance of *Prevotella* in diabetic humans and mice (Larsen et al., 2010;Serino et al., 2012b). Our results are in agreement with those reported by Turnbaugh et al. (Turnbaugh et al., 2006), indicating that the state

of obesity shapes the gut microbiota. However diet is also a factor that may have caused the changes we observed here. Furthermore, the abundance of *Lactobacillus* was significantly lower in colon of obese Ossabaw minipigs as compared to lean minipigs and this result has been shown before in mice fed a HFD (Lam et al., 2012) implicating diet as another factor that shapes the intestinal microbiota. HFD has been implicated in changing the gut permeability by modulating the gut microbiota. A positive correlation has been observed between higher abundances of *Lactobacillus* and colonic transepithelial resistance (Lam et al., 2012). The lean Ossabaw minipigs had a higher abundance of *Lactobacillus* in their colonic microbiota compared to obese and do not display metabolic dysfunction as compared to obese Ossabaw minipigs. The low abundance of *Lactobacillus* observed in obese Ossabaw minipigs could have caused changes in their intestinal permeability; however the intestinal permeability was not measured in our study. Increased gut permeability has been postulated to be related to metabolic endotoxemia, causing metabolic dysfunctions such as T2D. In case of *Lactobacillus*, the gut microbiota may have contributed in shaping the metabolic profile observed in obese Ossabaw minipigs by changing the gut permeability. Together our results suggest that the obese Ossabaw minipigs' intestinal microbial community display a profile that resembles the intestinal microbial community display a profile that resembles the

We also attempted to characterise the Göttingen minipigs cecal and colonic microbiota in relation to obesity which was induced by overeating and not high-fat/high-energy diet. In the cecum microbiota of Göttingen minipigs there were several differences related to their metabolic state, while no differences were seen in the microbiota in colon. Interestingly the ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* was opposite to the findings in Ossabaw minipigs since lean Göttingen minipigs had a higher abundance of *Firmicutes* relative to Bacteroidetes. These results are however in agreement with the findings in diabetic mice and humans (Serino et al., 2012b;Larsen et al., 2010). One of the interesting findings was the higher abundance of bacteria belonging to phyla Tenericutes (class Mollicutes) in obese Göttingen minipigs compared to their lean counterparts. The bacteria belonging to this phylum have previously been implicated to be increased in dietinduced obese mice (Turnbaugh et al., 2008). Noteworthy was the differences observed in Bacteroides between lean and obese Göttingen minipigs, with higher abundances in obese minipigs which has previously been reported to be connected to gut microbiota of T2D in humans (Larsen et al., 2010). Shortly, the cecal microbiota of obese Göttingen minipigs was different from that of lean minipigs with higher abundance of bacteria belonging to phyla Bacteroidetes, Spirochaetes, Tenericutes and Verrucomicrobia, indicating a specific gut microbial profile in obese Göttingen minipigs. We also identified genera with higher abundances in lean Göttingen minipigs, namely Akkermensia and Methanovibrobacter. Species belonging to Akkermensia have been shown to play a protective role in the gut microbiota of mice against autoimmune disease such as type 1 diabetes (Hansen et al., 2012) and species belonging to the Methanovibribacter, have been connected to a lean phenotype (Armougom et al., 2009). Recent studies have shown that the species

Methanovibribacter smithii co-occurs with several other species such as species in the genus *Clostridia*. Together, these findings can be used to approach the obesity-related gut microbiota by exploring how the microbial community co-occur in periods of high energy feed and how this diet affects the community and its' stability over a period of time. Such information can be used to develop probiotic strains to change the gut microbial community into a composition that protects against increased gut permeability, low grade inflammation and obesity and the related metabolic disorders

According to our data the gut microbiota of obese Ossabaw minipigs intestinal microbiota displays the characteristic of obese gut microbiota and not MetS. However it must be mentioned that the data in Ossabaw minipigs is based on a small number of animals and therefore a larger population would provide a better understanding of the Ossabaw minipig gut microbial community. Obese Göttingen minipigs display a specific gut microbiota that has previously been connected to metabolic disorders such as T2D. Even though obese Göttingen minipigs do not display metabolic disorders in proportions to that of obese Ossabaw minipigs, their gut microbial profile have similarities to those found previously in T2D mice. Therefore Göttingen minipigs have great potential for being used in obesity related gut microbial studies. Here it seems that certain group of bacteria flourish best under HFD conditions such as *Firmicutes* as observed in Ossabaw minipigs, while others such as the genus *Bacteroides* flourished due to obesity under other diet condition as observed in obese Göttingen minipigs.

In conclusion, our data suggest diet as an important factor that shapes the gut microbial community as shown in Ossabaw minipigs. Obesity is connected to radical changes in several bacterial groups as observed in obese Göttingen minipigs. Here we show that both Ossabaw and Göttingen minipigs may be useful animal models in studying gut microbiota and provide a better understanding of obesity and metabolic syndrome and the relationship to the gut microbiota. Together, these findings can be used to approach the obesityrelated gut microbiota to develop probiotic strains.

Author's disclosure statement

RP carried out the sampling from Göttingen minipigs and the experimental work, data and statistical analysis and wrote the manuscript. MB contributed to the designing of experiments and editing of the manuscript. HCl contributed to sequence data analysis and editing of the manuscript. SCS, SGM and BØC performed the animal experiments regarding Göttingen minipigs. MA and MS performed the animal experiments regarding Ossabaw minipigs. NC contributed with the Bion software used for sequence analysis. All authors have read and approved the final manuscript. All the authors have contributed to editing of the manuscript. All the authors declare no competing interests.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Anastasia Isbrandt, Sophia Rasmussen and Thomas Pihl for their excellent technical assistance. James Byrd is acknowledged for help with tissue sampling of Ossabaw minipigs. The lean Göttingen minipigs were funded by the SHARE Foundation and Danielsen's Foundation. Ossabaw minipig studies were funded by the United States National Institutes of Health grant HL062552. The characterization of Göttingen minipigs and Ossabaw minipig has only been possible due to collaborations between research groups at Copenhagen University, Novo Nordisk A/S and Indiana University School of Medicine. The study sponsors have no involvement in the publication of this article

Reference

- WHO (2012) World Health Organization. Obesity and overweight. Fact sheet № 311. Obesity: Preventing And Managing The Global Epidemic. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization. Updated May 2012. Accessed August 2012.: WHO Web site. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs311/en/.
 - 2. Grundy SM, Brewer HB, Cleeman JI, Smith SC, Lenfant C (2004) Definition of Metabolic Syndrome. Circulation 109: 433-438.
 - Bäckhed F, Ding H, Wang T, Hooper LV, Koh GY, Nagy A, Semenkovich CF, Gordon JI (2004) The gut microbiota as an environmental factor that regulates fat storage. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 101: 15718-15723.
 - 4. Bäckhed F, Manchester JK, Semenkovich CF, Gordon JI (2007) Mechanisms underlying the resistance to dietinduced obesity in germ-free mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 104: 979-984.
 - Jumpertz R, Le DS, Turnbaugh PJ, Trinidad C, Bogardus C, Gordon JI, Krakoff J (2011) Energy-balance studies reveal associations between gut microbes, caloric load, and nutrient absorption in humans. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 94: 58-65.
 - 6. Ley RE, Bäckhed F, Turnbaugh P, Lozupone CA, Knight RD, Gordon JI (2005) Obesity alters gut microbial ecology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 102: 11070-11075.
 - Larsen N, Vogensen FK, van den Berg FWJ, Nielsen DS, Andreasen AS, Pedersen BK, Al-Soud WA, Sørensen SJ, Hansen LH, Jakobsen M (2010) Gut Microbiota in Human Adults with Type 2 Diabetes Differs from Non-Diabetic Adults. PLoS ONE 5: e9085. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0009085.
 - 8. Ley RE, Turnbaugh PJ, Klein S, Gordon JI (2006) Microbial ecology: Human gut microbes associated with obesity. Nature 444: 1022-1023. 10.1038/4441022a.
 - Turnbaugh PJ, Bäckhed F, Fulton L, Gordon JI (2008) Diet-Induced Obesity Is Linked to Marked but Reversible Alterations in the Mouse Distal Gut Microbiome. Cell Host & amp; Microbe 3: 213-223. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2008.02.015.
 - 10. Turnbaugh PJ, Ley RE, Mahowald MA, Magrini V, Mardis ER, Gordon JI (2006) An obesity-associated gut microbiome with increased capacity for energy harvest. Nature 444: 1027-1131. 10.1038/nature05414.
 - Hildebrandt MA, Hoffmann C, Sherrill-Mix SA, Keilbaugh SA, Hamady M, Chen Y-Y, Knight R, Ahima RS, Bushman F, Wu GD (2009) High-Fat Diet Determines the Composition of the Murine Gut Microbiome Independently of Obesity. Gastroenterology 137: 1716-1724. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2009.08.042.

- Murphy EF, Cotter PD, Healy S, Marques TM, O'Sullivan O, Fouhy F, Clarke SF, O'Toole PW, Quigley EM, Stanton C, Ross PR, O'Doherty RM, Shanahan F (2010) Composition and energy harvesting capacity of the gut microbiota: relationship to diet, obesity and time in mouse models. Gut 59: 1635-1642.
- Cani PD, Amar J, Iglesias MA, Poggi M, Knauf C, Bastelica D, Neyrinck AM, Fava F, Tuohy KM, Chabo C, Waget A, Delmée E, Cousin B, Sulpice T, Chamontin B, Ferrières, Jean, Tanti J-F, Gibson GR, Casteilla L, Delzenne NM, Alessi MC, Burcelin R (2007) Metabolic Endotoxemia Initiates Obesity and Insulin Resistance. Diabetes 56: 1761-1772.
- Cani PD, Bibiloni R, Knauf C, Waget A, Neyrinck AM, Delzenne NM, Burcelin R (2008) Changes in gut microbiota control metabolic endotoxemia-induced inflammation in high-fat diet-induced obesity and diabetes in mice. Diabetes 57: 1470-1481.
- Cani P, Neyrinck A, Fava F, Knauf C, Burcelin R, Tuohy K, Gibson G, Delzenne N (2007) Selective increases of bifidobacteria in gut microflora improve high-fat-diet-induced diabetes in mice through a mechanism associated with endotoxaemia. Diabetologia 50: 2374-2383.
- Creely SJ, McTernan PG, Kusminski CM, Fisher f, Da Silva NF, Khanolkar M, Evans M, Harte AL, Kumar S (2007) Lipopolysaccharide activates an innate immune system response in human adipose tissue in obesity and type 2 diabetes. American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism 292: E740-E747.
- 17. Cani PD, Delzenne NM (2011) The gut microbiome as therapeutic target. Pharmacology & amp; Therapeutics 130: 202-212. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2011.01.012.
- 18. Litten-Brown JC, Corson AM, Clarke L (2010) Porcine models for the metabolic syndrome, digestive and bone disorders: a general overview. animal 4: 899-920.
- Guo X, Xia X, Tang R, Zhou J, Zhao H, Wang K (2008) Development of a real-time PCR method for Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes in faeces and its application to quantify intestinal population of obese and lean pigs. Letters in Applied Microbiology 47: 367-373. 10.1111/j.1472-765X.2008.02408.x.
- 20. Guo X, Xia X, Tang R, Wang K (2008) Real-time PCR quantification of the predominant bacterial divisions in the distal gut of Meishan and Landrace pigs. Anaerobe 14: 224-228. doi: 10.1016/j.anaerobe.2008.04.001.
- Dyson MC, Alloosh M, Vuchetich JP, Mokelke EA, Sturek M (2006) Components of Metabolic Syndrome and Coronary Artery Disease in Female Ossabaw Swine Fed Excess Atherogenic Diet. Comparative Medicine 56: 35-45.
- 22. Neeb ZP, Edwards JM, Alloosh M, Long X, Mokelke EA, Sturek M (2010) Metabolic Syndrome and Coronary Artery Disease in Ossabaw Compared with Yucatan Swine. Comparative Medicine 60: 300-315.
- Lee L, Alloosh M, Saxena R, Van Alstine W, Watkins BA, Klaunig JE, Sturek M, Chalasani N (2009) Nutritional model of steatohepatitis and metabolic syndrome in the Ossabaw miniature swine. Hepatology 50: 56-67. 10.1002/hep.22904.
- 24. Bellinger DA, Merricks EP, Nichols TC (2006) Swine models of type 2 diabetes:Insulin resistance, glucose tolerance and cardiovascular complications. ILAR J 47: 243-258.
- Johansen T, Hansen HS, Richelsen B, Malmlöf K (2001) The Obese Gottingen Minipig as a Model of the Metabolic Syndrome: Dietary Effects on Obesity, Insulin Sensitivity, and Growth Hormone Profile. Comparative Medicine 51: 150-155.
- Larsen M, Rolin B, Wilken M, Carr R, Svendsen O (2002) High-Fat High-Energy Feeding Impairs Fasting Glucose and Increases Fasting Insulin Levels in the Göttingen Minipig. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 967: 414-423. 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2002.tb04297.x.

- 27. Larsen MO, Juhl CB, Pørksen N, Gotfredsen CF, Carr RD, Ribel U, Wilken M, Rolin B (2005) b-Cell function and islet morphology in normal, obese, and obese b-cell mass-reduced Göttingen minipigs. American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism 288: E412-E421.
- Cirera S, Jensen Ms, Elbrønd VS, Moesgaard SG, Christoffersen BØ, Skovgaard K, Bruun CV, Mortensen PV, Jørgensen CB, Fredholm M (2012) Expression studies of six human obesity-related genes in seven tissues from divergent pig breeds. Immunity In Prep.
- 29. Larsen N, Ingerslev H-C, Molbak L, Ahrens P, Boye M (2012) BION-meta, a 16S/23S sequence classification pipeline. In preparation.
- 30. Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD (2001) Analysis of Relative Gene Expression Data Using Real-Time Quantitative PCR and the 2GêÆ+ö+öCT Method. Methods 25: 402-408. doi: 10.1006/meth.2001.1262.
- 31. Long X, Bratz IN, Alloosh M, Edwards JM, Sturek M (2010) Short-term exercise training prevents micro- and macrovascular disease following coronary stenting. Journal of Applied Physiology 108: 1766-1774.
- 32. Cani PD, Delzenne NM, Amar J, Burcelin R (2008) Role of gut microflora in the development of obesity and insulin resistance following high-fat diet feeding. Pathol Biol (Paris) 56: 305-309. 10.1016/j.patbio.2007.09.008.
- 33. Schwiertz A, Taras D, Schafer K, Beijer S, Bos NA, Donus C, Hardt PD (2009) Microbiota and SCFA in Lean and Overweight Healthy Subjects. Obesity 18: 190-195.
- 34. Serino M, Luche E, Gres S, Baylac A, Bergé M, Cenac C, Waget A, Klopp P, Iacovoni J, Klopp C, Mariette J, Bouchez O, Lluch J, Ouarné F, Monsan P, Valet P, Roques C, Amar J, Bouloumié A, Théodorou V, Burcelin R (2012) Metabolic adaptation to a high-fat diet is associated with a change in the gut microbiota. Gut 61: 543-553.
- 35. Lam YY, Ha CWY, Campbell CR, Mitchell AJ, Dinudom A, Oscarsson J, Cook DI, Hunt NH, Caterson ID, Holmes AJ, Storlien LH (2012) Increased Gut Permeability and Microbiota Change Associate with Mesenteric Fat Inflammation and Metabolic Dysfunction in Diet-Induced Obese Mice. PLoS ONE 7: e34233. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0034233.
- Hansen C, Krych L, Nielsen D, Vogensen F, Hansen L, Sørensen S, Buschard K, Hansen A (2012) Early life treatment with vancomycin propagates Akkermansia muciniphila and reduces diabetes incidence in the NOD mouse. Diabetologia 55: 2285-2294.
- Armougom F, Henry M, Vialettes B, Raccah D, Raoult D (2009) Monitoring Bacterial Community of Human Gut Microbiota Reveals an Increase in Lactobacillus in Obese Patients and Methanogens in Anorexic Patients. PLoS ONE 4: e7125. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0007125.

7 Discussion

In this section the methodological aspects of the study that has not been discussed in the article, will be discussed. The biological aspects of the study in the different animal studies that were not discussed in the articles will be discussed here as well.

7.1 General discussion

In this study different methods have been used to obtain a profile of the composition of the gut microbiota in three different pig models of obesity with different genetic background and diet. Therefore, the gut microbiota of the three pig models cannot be compared or conclusions drawn accordingly without considering these factors. However, the three pig models provide an insight into the gut microbial community in these animals and the effect of diet and obesity on the bacterial communities that reside in their intestinal tract. Not only were the three experimental designs different but also the methods used to study the composition of their gut microbiota were different as well.

In the Nutriomics study of cloned lean and obese pigs, T-RFLP was performed to obtain a profile of the gut microbial community in faecal samples obtained biweekly. T-RFLP is suitable when analyzing and comparing microbial communities. Furthermore, T-RFLP can be used to monitor changes in the composition and structure of a microbial community. However, identification of bacteria is not precise by *in silico* analysis. This is not only due to bacterial sequences that are yet to be identified and the incomplete sequence databases, but also the universal primer 8f, is not as specific and is not as universal as it should be, therefore may not have covered all the bacteria (Schütte et al., 2008). The *in silico* analysis was performed by online programs such as MICA and RDP and as expected many T-RFs were not identified and therefore the bacterial identifications were not possible. Most of the results obtained by T-RFLP were used for studying the bacterial diversity and comparing the gut microbial community from the obtained T-RFs in all the animals. Therefore use of clone libraries is necessary in bacterial identification. These methodological limitations made it necessary to use other methods such as qPCR. In this thesis qPCR was performed to identify the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* (**Paper I paper II**).

The results obtained from the qPCR runs were satisfactory, although it must be mentioned that some things could have been done differently. A standard curve was constructed from nano-gram genomic DNA for each run, however this standard curve would have given a more precise bacterial copy number and absolute values if it was constructed from known plasmids containing cloned target sequences and subsequently the plasmid templates corresponding to copy numbers of target rRNA gene sequences. Nonetheless, in comparing the abundance of two bacterial phyla in the gut microbiota from two

treatment groups (e.g. lean vs. diet-induced obese), to identify changes in these bacterial groups, absolute quantifications may not be necessary (Larsen et al., 2011).

Another qPCR method was used for identification of bacteria at different phylogenetic levels. This highthroughput qPCR was recently designed (Herman-Bank et al. 2012, *in prep*) and at the time it was used in this thesis. This method has undergone several optimizations which were only known to the designer of the platform. Several difficulties were experienced using this qPCR platform, firstly the data obtained from each chip was very low in output and there were many unspecific amplifications as well as lack of amplification even by the universal primers as shown in Figure 12. Secondly there were no standard curves in order to quantify the Ct values relatively and PCR efficiency was unknown. At the time the chip was used for the studies in this paper, a standard curve could not be constructed due to the limited knowledge about the technique. Instead the Ct values were relatively quantified against the universal primer. Therefore the data that was detectable and could be analyzed showed a fold-change or folddifference between two different groups of animals Finally, sequencing by Illumina may therefore present a better alternative to the above mentioned methods, providing large amounts of data and giving a better picture of a gut microbiota as compared to other techniques.

7.1.1 Host genome and gut microbiota: The cloned pig as animal model

The hypothesis in the cloning study was that cloning of pigs would reduce inter-individual variations and thereby provide a unique animal model. Obesity being a multi factorial disease would need a study model with minimal genetic variation between test subjects; therefore animals with identical genotype may provide a good model. Furthermore, the cloned pigs were to provide a model for obesity related gut microbiota studies. However, in **Paper I** it was reported that the obese cloned pigs did not have less inter-individual variation as compared to their non-cloned counterparts, at least in regard to gut microbiota studies (Clausen et al., 2011;Christensen et al., 2012). Nevertheless, in **Paper II**, from the profiling of gut microbial community by T-RFLP, it was found that the lean cloned pigs clustered differently than their non-cloned counterparts (Figure 2, **Paper II**). This was observed by multivariate analysis through PCA.

Through qPCR analysis we observed less variation in both lean and obese cloned pigs with regard to the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* in both colon and terminal ileum (figure 4b and 5a in **Paper II**). This was not expected as we had not observed less variation in the cloned pigs' in neither *Firmicutes* nor gut microbial profile as evaluated by PCA and diversity analysis of T-RFs. This was not discussed in **Paper II** mainly because of the many factors that may have affected the results observed here. However, other studies have shown large inter-individual variations between faecal communities which can explain why this was observed in phyla *Bacteroidetes* and not *Firmicutes* (Zoetendal et al., 1998).

The results presented in **Paper II** are from colon content as opposed to faecal content and based on all obese cloned pigs (*n*=9), while qPCR results from faecal samples presented in **Paper I** are based on only five cloned pigs. As both cloned and non-cloned pigs were housed individually upon start of dietintervention studies and were fed the same diet, these two factors can be excluded. Studies on human monozygotic twins have revealed similar degree of variation in the gut microbiota between the twin siblings which have been argued to be due to early environmental exposures which shapes the structure of adult individuals (Turnbaugh et al., 2009a). The early environmental factors could be argued as one factor that may have affected the results observed here. Other studies on the same pigs have however shown differences between cloned and non-cloned pigs. Rødgaard et al. (2012) showed that the obese cloned pigs had even higher inter-individual variations in subset of serum proteins than non-cloned pigs and cloning affected the expression of several innate immune genes. Furthermore, it was shown that the number of genes that respond to obesity was decreased in cloned pigs as compared to the non-cloned pigs. These studies were performed on different adipose tissue and lever but not on intestinal tissue (Rødgaard et al., 2012). If it is assumed that the same changes in innate immune genes observed in cloned pigs apply for the intestinal immune genes as well, this could explain the differences observed between cloned and non-cloned pigs. In fact recent studies have revealed that the microbial ecology of the gut is affected by host genotype and innate immune system (Walter and Ley, 2011). Nonetheless, the results in this thesis may reflect the genetic relatedness among the cloned pigs and thereby a less variation in the abundance of *Bacteroidetes*. The reason to why this was not observed in other bacterial groups is yet to be discovered.

7.1.2 Diet and gut microbiota

Diet has been shown to have an effect on composition of the gut microbiota in humans (Jumpertz et al., 2011) and mice (Hildebrandt et al., 2009). The diet for the animals in the Nutriomics project consisted of HF/HE diet which caused obesity in all pigs when fed *ad libitum*. The cloned pigs in the *ad libitum* group however did not gain as much weight as the non-cloned pigs even though they had the same weight at the start of the diet-intervention study. This was shown to be mainly due to smaller amounts of food intake as compared to non-cloned pigs (Christensen et al., 2012). Nevertheless the gut microbiota from cloned pigs showed a change in composition from lean to obese state with a progressive increase in *Firmicutes* as shown in other time-line studies (Murphy et al., 2010)(**Paper I**). As expected, the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* fell, although only halfway into the diet intervention study at which point it began to increase gradually until the end of the study in both cloned and non-cloned pigs, which was not anticipated. This was mainly observed in the non-cloned pigs and may show that *Bacteroidetes* somehow adapt to the environment in the gut that was caused by HF/HE diet. Studies in mice have revealed that a microbiome dominated by bacteria belonging to the phyla *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* consist of genes that encodes several enzymes involved in digestion of

indigestible polysaccharides (Turnbaugh et al., 2006). Here it could be argued that the increase in both *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* observed in this thesis would hypothetically point to co-colonization of some bacteria belonging to the two phyla that may be able to reinforce the state of obesity by providing their host with extra energy obtained from digestion of indigestible carbohydrates. In fact in one study it was shown that bacterial co-colonization would increase their efficiency in fermentation of polysaccahrides and lead to increased adiposity (Samuel and Gordon, 2006). Although, it could be possible that the microbial community adapts to diet over time and therefore the timeline studies performed in this study are important in understanding of the dynamics of the gut microbiota. Metagenomic approaches would have increase the understanding of bacteria in their complex communities and may have provided a better understanding of the interaction between diet, gut microbiota and the role of collective genome of bacteria in development of obesity.

7.1.3 Göttingen minipigs: diet-obesity-gut microbiota

In **Paper III** the gut microbiota of Göttingen minipigs was characterized by next generation sequencing and overall the results showed a gut microbiota in obese state that was different than the two other pig models of obesity studied in this thesis. The Göttingen minipigs unlike Ossabaw minipigs and L x Y pigs were fed a normal chow consisting of a little more protein and fat than the lean group and fed *ad libitum* (Table 4). Interestingly their microbiota was different in the obese state than the other two pig models. However, the results obtained were from cecal and colon microbiota. The significant differences at genus level between lean and obese cecal microbiota was observed mainly in Gram-negative bacteria (Paper III). Even at phyla level the obese Göttingen minipigs had a higher abundance of Gram-negative bacteria such as *Tenericutes* and *Veruccomicrobia* (Paper III) than the lean Göttingen minipigs. These are interesting findings as the LPS of Gram-negative bacteria are implicated in causing metabolic endotoxemia which eventually leads to metabolic syndrome. This is because LPS induces inflammatory responses through which many cytokines are released that play a role in insulin resistance. Even though insulin resistance was not observed in these pigs, it is still noteworthy that the state of obesity and excessive feeding affects the composition of the gut microbiota and that it is not only HFD that can affect the gut microbiota. According to the results obtained in this thesis, it is suggested that the state of diet-induced obesity causes changes in gut microbial community which may reinforce the state of obesity. It is therefore important to find the role of the bacteria present in the microbiota in digestion and gut permeability of obese Göttingen minipigs. Here the hypothesis that obesity causes changes in the gut microbiota of obese Göttingen minipigs, and that their gut microbiota displayed a specific profile dissimilar to that of their lean counter parts, regardless of diet, is confirmed.

7.1.4 Ossabaw minipigs: HFD-obesity-gut microbiota

In **Paper III** the gut microbiota of Ossabaw minipigs was characterized by next generation illumina sequencing. However the results were based on a low number of animals. Nevertheless, the obese Ossabaw minipigs displayed a distinct microbiota from the lean Ossabaw minipigs. Indeed, two genera were identified in the gut microbiota of obese Ossabaw minipigs that had significantly lower abundances, namely *Prevotella* and *Lactobacillus*. These results are opposite of what has been found in T2D humans and genetically diabetic mice (Serino et al., 2012b;Larsen et al., 2010). However, the results are in agreement with other reports in obese humans (Ley et al., 2006b). Lower abundances of *Lactobacillus* have been shown to be correlated with decreased transepithelial resistance which may eventually lead to low grade inflammation through increased level of LPS and eventually cause MetS as discussed in **Paper III**. Most of the investigations on obesity induced metabolic endotoxemia have been done in mice models which have fewer similarities to humans than pigs and therefore this needs further investigation in pig models.

Other genera that have particularly been connected to T2D, such as an increase in genus *Oscillibacter* in HF diet-induced mice (Lam et al., 2012), were also investigated in this study. However, this was not observed in Ossabaw minipigs. Here it is important to note the many differences between mice and pigs and therefore it can be argued that the results obtained here may be better related to humans than mice, although this needs further investigation.

It is important to understand the contribution of the microbial community to metabolism of nutrients and their role in host energy balance. Studies have shown that nutrients affect the composition of the microbiota which causes changes in the dominance of some bacterial divisions, such as *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* that produce SCFA from digestion of otherwise indigestible dietary compounds which in turn provide their host with extra energy (Jumpertz et al., 2011;Schwiertz et al., 2009). In a more recent study it was reported that the abundance of *Firmicutes* was positively correlated with calorie intake and that the gut microbiota had a significant impact on energy balance in a Zebrafish model (Semova et al., 2012). One of the interesting findings by Semova et al. (2012) was that the microbiota plays a crucial role in stimulation of fatty acids uptake from intestinal epithelium and formation of lipid droplets in liver. These findings further confirm not only type of diet (HF/HE or carbohydrate rich) but also the nutrient load and calorie intake play a vital role in development and maintenance of obesity.

7.1.5 The animal model suitable for human studies: Firmicutes-Bacteroidetes dogma

In order to evaluate if an animal model is suitable for human studies in a niche such as gut microbiota studies, it is important to investigate the composition of the gut microbiota in the unaffected animal e.g. lean animals and the effect of a treatment on the animal. Here it will be discussed and argued which pig model have a gut microbiota in lean state that resembles that of humans. In **Paper II** the lean cloned

and non-cloned pigs gut microbiota was investigated. It was hypothesised that specific groups of bacteria in the gut microbiota bloom in response to either the state of obesity or HF/HE diet or both. In **Paper II** we confirmed that diet changes the gut microbial community in response to HF/HE diet and obesity. The lean cloned and non-cloned pigs that received HF/HE diet in restricted amounts, displayed a gut microbiota with high ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* despite being fed restrictively. The lean pigs had therefore characteristics of the obesity related microbiota in mice and humans described in the literature (Ley et al., 2005;Ley et al., 2006b). However other studies have shown that the gut microbiota in mice which received HF/HE diet was changed in lean state as discussed in Paper II (Hildebrandt et al., 2009). The same was observed in the lean Göttingen minipigs' cecal and colon microbiota with higher abundances of *Firmicutes* and lower abundance of *Bacteroidetes* compared to obese minipigs, however the later was not statistically significant (Paper III). The diet cannot be argued as the causative factor that could explain why the lean Göttingen minipigs had higher abundances of Firmicutes than the obese, as there was no significant difference between the lean and obese minipigs' chow. The lean Ossabaw minipigs in contrast, had higher abundances of *Bacteroidetes* and lower abundances of *Firmicutes* in their microbiota from colon and terminal ileum (Figure 4 Paper III). These results have been observed in other obesity-gut microbiota studies in pigs (Guo et al., 2008b;Guo et al., 2008a). In humans the normal microbiota in lean individuals as compared to obese individuals in case of *Firmicutes/Bacteroidetes* is consistent with animal models, with higher abundance of *Bacteroidetes* and lower abundance of *Firmicutes*. While the reports in on the abundance of these two phyla are different in different studies (Ley et al., 2006b;Zhang et al., 2009;Nadal et al., 2008;Santacruz, 2009). Nonetheless, based on the studies in this thesis and other reports, the gut microbiota seems to react to alterations in nutrient load and may therefore modulate absorption of nutrients (Jumpertz et al., 2011). The conflicting reports just mentioned, make it necessary to investigate the gut microbiota at lower taxonomical levels. It must be kept in mind that the pig models used in this thesis had different genetic backgrounds, diets and age and the number of pigs in each group varied and therefore it is difficult to make a comparison.

7.1.6 Gut microbiota along the intestinal tract

It was hypothesized that the intestinal microbiota is affected by diet and obesity in terminal ileum and colon in L x Y pigs and Ossabaw pigs. However due to very low number of animals in the Ossabaw group the statistical power of the data is low with only two ileal samples in the lean group and four samples in the obese group. Still, based on these low numbers of samples, there were significantly higher abundances of *Bacteroidetes* in colon than in terminal ileum both in lean and obese Ossabaw pigs just like the observations made in L x Y pigs, (**Paper II**). The same was observed in genus *Prevotella*, belonging to the phyla *Bacteroidetes*. These results together suggest site specification for this group of bacteria.

Most of the significant differences in Göttingen minipigs were observed from the ceal microbiota as compared to colon microbiota. The cecal microbiota may provide a better profile of the microbial community, as most of the fermentation processes by bacteria has been detected in cecum (reviewed in (Neish, 2009)). The results obtained in this thesis therefore suggest that the cecal microbiota is a better site to study microbial community.

8 Conclusive remarks and future Perspectives

According to the results obtained in this thesis, the cloned pigs did not display a smaller inter-individual phenotypic variation as compared to the non-cloned pigs and therefore the cloned pig does not provide a more suitable animal model than conventional pig for gut-microbiota-obesity related studies. Additional investigation is needed to optimize the cloning of experimental animals which could eventually offer a more controlled experimental model. However as it is now, it is not recommended to use cloned pigs in intervention studies. The method is low in efficiency, takes a long time and is costly and therefore non-cloned pigs may provide a better animal model.

HF/HE diet caused alterations in the gut microbiota of cloned and non-cloned pigs both in presence and absence of obesity. In lean cloned and non-cloned pigs, the overall composition but not the diversity of the faecal microbiota differed between the two groups, however this was not observed in the obese group. Therefore it is suggested that either obesity or excessive feeding or both may have camouflaged the cloning effect that was otherwise observed in the lean cloned group and not the obese cloned group. The findings from the gut-microbial community of cloned and non-cloned pigs agree with the hypothesis that the diet-induced obesity is related to changes in the ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* and especially a bloom in the phyla *Firmicutes* during the course of obesity as observed in the obese cloned and non-cloned pigs, there was a correlation between increase in weight and relative abundance of *Firmicutes*. However, stabilization was observed in phyla *Bacteroidetes* over time. Hereby, diet is suggested to be the contributing factor causing changes in the gut microbiota and not obesity per se.

The gut microbial community of obese Göttingen minipigs displayed a very different profile than their lean counterparts. In Göttingen minipigs, obesity was connected to a radical change in several Gramnegative bacteria groups at both phyla and genus level in their cecal microbiota.

The gut microbiota of obese Ossabaw minipigs displays the characteristic of the gut microbiota found in obese subjects and not T2D. However the data in Ossabaw minipigs is based on a small number of animals and a larger number of animals in each group would provide a better understanding of the Ossabaw minipig's gut microbial community. However here it is suggested that the Ossabaw minipigs provide a better model of obesity and its metabolic disorders, not only based on the gut microbial profile but also due to increased blood parameters such as cholesterol and triglycerides in response to HF/HE diet.

One of the limitations of the studies performed in this thesis is that the different breed of pigs received different feed and their microbiota was investigated at different sites along the GI tract. Furthermore, there was low number of animals in each study which makes it difficult to conclude based on these small numbers.

Based on different observations made in phyla level in gut microbiota of the three pig models used in this study it seems necessary to investigate the microbial community in their respective niche and at lower taxonomic levels such as genus and if possible on the species level, given that the characterisation of bacteria at phyla level may give superficial information.

Overall, it is concluded that diet is a defining factor in gut microbial ecology and obesity as shown by three different animal experiments.

In an ideal experimental set up it would be preferable to choose four treatment groups in the same breed of animals. This is to assess the effect of different diets not only based on fat percent in the diet but also to investigate how quantity of feed and excessive calories would affect the gut microbial community. This could be done by giving each group one of the following diets so that together there would be four treatment groups: group 1; HF/HE diet fed *ad libitum*, Group 2; HF/HE diet in restricted quantities, Group 3; normal diet *ad libitum* and group 4; normal diet with restricted access to feed. Furthermore, it is suggested to investigate the microbiota in cecum and colon which according to this study provide a better profile of the microbial community. This can ideally be combined with measurements of intestinal permeability and blood parameters such as glucose, cholesterol, triglycerides and insulin. Using this set up, a correlation between gut microbiota, diet and metabolic syndrome can be made which would perhaps identify the animal model as suitable for such intervention studies.

9 References

(1999) Comment on the provisional report from the WHO consultation. Diabet Med 16:442-443

Almgren M, Atkinson R, He J, Hilding A, Hagman E, Wolk A, Thorell A, Marcus C, Näslund E, Östenson CG, Schalling M, Lavebratt C (2012) Adenovirus-36 is associated with obesity in children and adults in sweden as determined by rapid ELISA. PLoS ONE 7:e41652

Archer GS, Dindot S, Friend TH, Walker S, Zaunbrecher G, Lawhorn B, Piedrahita JA (2003) Hierarchical Phenotypic and Epigenetic Variation in Cloned Swine. Biology of Reproduction 69:430-436

Armougom F, Henry M, Vialettes B, Raccah D, Raoult D (2009) Monitoring Bacterial Community of Human Gut Microbiota Reveals an Increase in *Lactobacillus* in Obese Patients and *Methanogens* in Anorexic Patients. PLoS ONE 4:e7125

Atkinson RL, Dhurandhar NV, Allison DB, Bowen RL, Israel BA, Albu JB, Augustus AS (2004) Human adenovirus-36 is associated with increased body weight and paradoxical reduction of serum lipids. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 29:281-286

Bacchetti De Gregoris T, Aldred N, Clare AS, Burgess JG (2011) Improvement of phylum- and class-specific primers for real-time PCR quantification of bacterial taxa. Journal of Microbiological Methods 86:351-356

Bäckhed F, Ding H, Wang T, Hooper LV, Koh GY, Nagy A, Semenkovich CF, Gordon JI (2004) The gut microbiota as an environmental factor that regulates fat storage. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 101:15718-15723

Bäckhed F, Ley RE, Sonnenburg JL, Peterson DA, Gordon JI (2005) Host-Bacterial Mutualism in the Human Intestine. Science 307:1915-1920

Bäckhed F, Manchester JK, Semenkovich CF, Gordon JI (2007) Mechanisms underlying the resistance to dietinduced obesity in germ-free mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 104:979-984

Bell LN, Lee L, Saxena R, Bemis KG, Wang M, Theodorakis JL, Vuppalanchi R, Alloosh M, Sturek M, Chalasani N (2010) Serum proteomic analysis of diet-induced steatohepatitis and metabolic syndrome in the Ossabaw miniature swine. American Journal of Physiology - Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 298:G746-G754

Bellinger DA, Merricks EP, Nichols TC (2006) Swine models of type 2 diabetes:Insulin resistance, glucose tolerance and cardiovascular complications. ILAR J 47:243-258

Bergström A, Licht TR, Wilcks A, Andersen JB, Schmidt LR, Grønlund HA, Vigsnæs LK, Michaelsen KF, Bahl MI (2012) Introducing GUt Low-Density Array (GULDA)-A validated approach for qPCR-based intestinal microbial community analysis. FEMS Microbiol Lett 337:38-47

Bernard A, Cohen R, Khuth ST, Vedrine B, Verlaeten O, Akaoka H, Giraudon P, Belin MF (1999) Alteration of the Leptin Network in Late Morbid Obesity Induced in Mice by Brain Infection with Canine Distemper Virus. Journal of Virology 73:7317-7327

Bik EM, Eckburg PB, Gill SR, Nelson KE, Purdom EA, Francois F, Perez-Perez G, Blaser MJ, Relman DA (2006) Molecular analysis of the bacterial microbiota in the human stomach. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 103:732-737

Bik EM, Long CD, Armitage GC, Loomer P, Emerson J, Mongodin EF, Nelson KE, Gill SR, Fraser-Liggett CM, Relman DA (2010) Bacterial diversity in the oral cavity of 10 healthy individuals. ISME J 4:962-974

Bjorbaek C, Kahn BB (2004) Leptin Signaling in the Central Nervous System and the Periphery. Recent Prog Horm Res 59:305-331

Blaut M, Clavel T (2007) Metabolic Diversity of the Intestinal Microbiota: Implications for Health and Disease. The Journal of Nutrition 137:751S-755S

Bloomgarden ZT (2004) Definitions of the Insulin Resistance Syndrome. Diabetes Care 27:824-830

Booijink CCGM, El-Aidy S, Rajilic-Stojanovic M, Heilig HGHJ, Troost FJ, Smidt H, Kleerebezem M, de Vos WM, Zoetendal EG (2010) High temporal and inter-individual variation detected in the human ileal microbiota. Environmental Microbiology 12:3213-3227

Booijink CC, Zoetendal EG, Kleerebezem M, de Vos WM (2007) Microbial communities in the human small intestine: coupling diversity to metagenomics. Future Microbiology 2:285-295

Bratz IN, Dick GM, Tune JD, Edwards JM, Neeb ZP, Dincer UD, Sturek M (2008) Impaired capsaicin-induced relaxation of coronary arteries in a porcine model of the metabolic syndrome. American Journal of Physiology - Heart and Circulatory Physiology 294:H2489-H2496

Brindley DN, Russell JC (2002) Animal models of insulin resistance and cardiovascular disease: some therapeutic approaches using the JCR:LA-cp rat. Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism 4:1-10

Camacho-Rea C, rechavaleta-Velasco ME, Gutiérrez CG, Olea Pérez R, Herradora Lozano MA, Pérez-Gil Romo F, Solano MdL, onso Morales RA (2010) Evaluation of metabolic, endrocrine and growth features in the Mexican hairless pig to determinate its potential as model for obesity in comparison with commercial pigs. Italian Journal of Animal Science; Vol 9, No 4 (2010)

Cani P, Neyrinck A, Fava F, Knauf C, Burcelin R, Tuohy K, Gibson G, Delzenne N (2007a) Selective increases of bifidobacteria in gut microflora improve high-fat-diet-induced diabetes in mice through a mechanism associated with endotoxaemia. Diabetologia 50:2374-2383

Cani PD, Delzenne NM, Amar J, Burcelin R (2008) Role of gut microflora in the development of obesity and insulin resistance following high-fat diet feeding. Pathol Biol (Paris) 56:305-309

Cani PD, Amar J, Iglesias MA, Poggi M, Knauf C, Bastelica D, Neyrinck AM, Fava F, Tuohy KM, Chabo C, Waget A, Delmée E, Cousin B, Sulpice T, Chamontin B, Ferrières, Jean, Tanti J-F, Gibson GR, Casteilla L, Delzenne NM, Alessi MC, Burcelin R (2007b) Metabolic Endotoxemia Initiates Obesity and Insulin Resistance. Diabetes 56:1761-1772

Cani PD, Delzenne NM (2011) The gut microbiome as therapeutic target. Pharmacology & amp; Therapeutics 130:202-212

Christensen KL, Hedemann MS, Jørgensen H, Stagsted J, Knudsen KE (2012) Liquid Chromatography–Mass Spectrometry Based Metabolomics Study of Cloned versus Normal Pigs Fed Either Restricted or Ad Libitum High-Energy Diets. J Proteome Res 11:3573-3580

Christoffersen BO, Gade LP, Golozoubova V, Svendsen O, Raun K (2010) Influence of castration-induced testosterone and estradiol deficiency on obesity and glucose metabolism in male Göttingen minipigs. Steroids 75:676-684

Christoffersen BO, Grand N, Golozoubova V, Svendsen O, Raun K (2007) Gender-associated Differences in Metabolic Syndrome-related Parameters in Gottingen Minipigs. Comparative Medicine 57:493-504

Cirera S, Jensen Ms, Elbrønd VS, Moesgaard SG, Christoffersen BØ, Skovgaard K, Bruun CV, Mortensen PV, Jørgensen CB, Fredholm M (2012) Expression studies of six human obesity-related genes in seven tissues from divergent pig breeds. Immunity *In Prep*

Clausen M, Christensen K, Hedemann M, Liu Y, Purup S, Schmidt M, Callesen H, Stagsted J, Bertram H (2011) Metabolomic phenotyping of a cloned pig model. BMC Physiology 11:14

Cleophas T, Zwinderman A (2011) Bonferroni t-Test. In: Statistical Analysis of Clinical Data on a Pocket Calculator. Springer Netherlands, pp 41-42

Costello EK, Lauber CL, Hamady M, Fierer N, Gordon JI, Knight R (2009) Bacterial Community Variation in Human Body Habitats Across Space and Time. Science 326:1694-1697

Creely SJ, McTernan PG, Kusminski CM, Fisher f, Da Silva NF, Khanolkar M, Evans M, Harte AL, Kumar S (2007) Lipopolysaccharide activates an innate immune system response in human adipose tissue in obesity and type 2 diabetes. American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism 292:E740-E747

Cummings JH (1984) Microbial Digestion of Complex Carbohydrates in Man. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society 43:35-44

de Smet BJGL, van der Zande J, van der Helm YJM, Kuntz RE, Borst C, Post MJ (1998) The atherosclerotic Yucatan animal model to study the arterial response after balloon angioplasty: the natural history of remodeling. Cardiovascular Research 39:224-232

Degnan PH, Ochman H (2012) Illumina-based analysis of microbial community diversity. ISME J 6:183-194

Després JP (2012) Abdominal Obesity and Cardiovascular Disease: Is Inflammation the Missing Link? Canadian Journal of Cardiology

Dethlefsen L, Huse S, Sogin ML, Relman DA (2008) The pervasive effects of an antibiotic on the human gut microbiota, as revealed by deep 16S rRNA sequencing. PLoS Biol 6:e280

Dewhirst FE, Chen T, Izard J, Paster BJ, Tanner ACR, Yu WH, Lakshmanan A, Wade WG (2010) The Human Oral Microbiome. Journal of Bacteriology 192:5002-5017

Duncan SH, Lobley GE, Holtrop G, Ince J, Johnstone AM, Louis P, Flint HJ (2008) Human colonic microbiota associated with diet, obesity and weight loss. Int J Obes 32:1720-1724

Dyson MC, Alloosh M, Vuchetich JP, Mokelke EA, Sturek M (2006) Components of Metabolic Syndrome and Coronary Artery Disease in Female Ossabaw Swine Fed Excess Atherogenic Diet. Comparative Medicine 56:35-45

Eckburg PB, Bik EM, Bernstein CN, Purdom E, Dethlefsen L, Sargent M, Gill SR, Nelson KE, Relman DA (2005) Diversity of the Human Intestinal Microbial Flora. Science 308:1635-1638

Edwards JM, Neeb ZP, Alloosh MA, Long X, Bratz IN, Peller CR, Byrd JP, Kumar S, Obukhov AG, Sturek M (2010) Exercise training decreases store-operated Ca²⁺entry associated with metabolic syndrome and coronary atherosclerosis. Cardiovascular Research 85:631-640

Escareno CE, Azagury DE, Flint RS, Nedder A, Thompson CC, Lautz DB (2011) Establishing a reproducible large animal survival model of laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases

Ferrer M, Ruiz A, Lanza F, Haange SB, Oberbach A, Till H, Bargiela R, Campoy C, Segura MT, Richter M, von Bergen M, Seifert J, Suarez A (2012) Microbiota from the distal guts of lean and obese adolescents exhibit partial functional redundancy besides clear differences in community structure. Environmental Microbiologyno

Flegal KM, Carroll MD Ogden CL Curtin LR. Prevalence and trends in obesity among US adults,1999–2008. (303(3)), 235-241. 2010. JAMA.

Flint HJ, Duncan SH, Scott KP, Louis P (2007) Interactions and competition within the microbial community of the human colon: links between diet and health. Environmental Microbiology 9:1101-1111

Foley C, OΓÇÖFarrelly C, Meade KG (2011) Technical note: Comparative analyses of the quality and yield of genomic DNA from invasive and noninvasive, automated and manual extraction methods. Journal of Dairy Science 94:3159-3165

Ghoshal S, Witta J, Zhong J, de Villiers W, Eckhardt E (2009) Chylomicrons promote intestinal absorption of lipopolysaccharides. Journal of Lipid Research 50:90-97

Gill SR, Pop M, DeBoy RT, Eckburg PB, Turnbaugh PJ, Samuel BS, Gordon JI, Relman DA, Fraser-Liggett CM, Nelson KE (2006) Metagenomic Analysis of the Human Distal Gut Microbiome. Science 312:1355-1359

Griffiths EA, Duffy LC, Schanbacher FL, Qiao H, Dryja D, Leavens A, Rossman J, Rich G, Dirienzo D, Ogra PL (2004) In Vivo Effects of Bifidobacteria and Lactoferrin on Gut Endotoxin Concentration and Mucosal Immunity in Balb/c Mice. Digestive Diseases and Sciences 49:579-589

Gross LS, Li L, Ford ES, Liu S (2004) Increased consumption of refined carbohydrates and the epidemic of type 2 diabetes in the United States: an ecologic assessment. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 79:774-779

Grundy SM, Brewer HB, Cleeman JI, Smith SC, Lenfant C (2004) Definition of Metabolic Syndrome. Circulation 109:433-438

Guarner F, Malagelada JR (2003) Gut flora in health and disease. Lancet 361:512-519

Guilloteau P, Zabielski R, Hammon HM, Metges CC (2010) Nutritional programming of gastrointestinal tract development. Is the pig a good model for man? Nutrition Research Reviews 23:4-22

Guo X, Xia X, Tang R, Zhou J, Zhao H, Wang K (2008a) Development of a real-time PCR method for Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes in faeces and its application to quantify intestinal population of obese and lean pigs. Letters in Applied Microbiology 47:367-373

Guo X, Xia X, Tang R, Wang K (2008b) Real-time PCR quantification of the predominant bacterial divisions in the distal gut of Meishan and Landrace pigs. Anaerobe 14:224-228

Hansen C, Krych L, Nielsen D, Vogensen F, Hansen L, Sørensen S, Buschard K, Hansen A (2012) Early life treatment with vancomycin propagates *Akkermansia muciniphila* and reduces diabetes incidence in the NOD mouse. Diabetologia 55:2285-2294

Hapfelmeier S, Lawson MAE, Slack E, Kirundi JK, Stoel M, Heikenwalder M, Cahenzli J, Velykoredko Y, Balmer ML, Endt K, Geuking MB, Curtiss R, McCoy KD, Macpherson AJ (2010) Reversible Microbial Colonization of Germ-Free Mice Reveals the Dynamics of IgA Immune Responses. Science 328:1705-1709

Harwood J (2012) The adipocyte as an endocrine organ in the regulation of metabolic homeostasis. Neuropharmacology 63:57-75

Hildebrandt MA, Hoffmann C, Sherrill–Mix SA, Keilbaugh SA, Hamady M, Chen Y-Y, Knight R, Ahima RS, Bushman F, Wu GD (2009) High-Fat Diet Determines the Composition of the Murine Gut Microbiome Independently of Obesity. Gastroenterology 137:1716-1724

Hill MO (1973) Diversity and Evenness: A Unifying Notation and Its Consequences. Ecology 54:427-432

Hong PY, Croix JA, Greenberg E, Gaskins HR, Mackie RI (2011) Pyrosequencing-Based Analysis of the Mucosal Microbiota in Healthy Individuals Reveals Ubiquitous Bacterial Groups and Micro-Heterogeneity. PLoS ONE 6:e25042

Hooper LV, Midtvedt T, Gordon JI (2002) How host-microbial interaction shape the nutrient environment of the mammalian intestine. Annu Rev Nutr 22:283-307

Hotamisligil GS (2006) Inflammation and metabolic disorders. Nature 444:860-867

Hotamisligil GS, Shargill NS, Spiegelman BM (1993) Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factor alpha: direct role in obesity-linked insulin resistance. Science 259:87-91

Hwang KC, Cho SK, Lee SH, Park JY, Kwon DN, Choi YJ, Park C, Kim JH, Park KK, Hwang S, Park SB, Kim JH (2009) Depigmentation of skin and hair color in the somatic cell cloned pig. Dev Dyn 238:1701-1708

Iqbal J, Hussain MM (2009) Intestinal lipid absorption. American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism 296:E1183-E1194

Jacobsson L (1989) Comparison of experimental hypercholesterolemia and atherosclerosis in male and female mini-pigs of the Gottingen strain. Artery 16:105-117

Jacobsson LS, Persson K, Aberg G, Andersson RG, Karlberg BE, Olsson AG (1994) Antiatherosclerotic effects of the angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors captopril and fosinopril in hypercholesterolemic minipigs. Journal of cardiovascular pharmacology 24:670-677

Johansen T, Hansen HS, Richelsen B, Malmlöf K (2001) The Obese Gottingen Minipig as a Model of the Metabolic Syndrome: Dietary Effects on Obesity, Insulin Sensitivity, and Growth Hormone Profile. Comparative Medicine 51:150-155

John J, Moffatt O, D'Souza N (2005) Aberrant heteroplasmic transmission of mtDNA in cloned pigs arising from double nuclear transfer. Mol Reprod Dev 72:450-460

Jonsson T, Ahren B, Pacini G, Sundler F, Wierup N, Steen S, Sjoberg T, Ugander M, Frostegard J, Goransson L, Lindeberg S (2006) A Paleolithic diet confers higher insulin sensitivity, lower C-reactive protein and lower blood pressure than a cereal-based diet in domestic pigs. Nutrition & Metabolism 3:39

Jumpertz R, Le DS, Turnbaugh PJ, Trinidad C, Bogardus C, Gordon JI, Krakoff J (2011) Energy-balance studies reveal associations between gut microbes, caloric load, and nutrient absorption in humans. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 94:58-65

Kararli TT (1995) Comparison of the gastrointestinal anatomy, physiology, and biochemistry of humans and commonly used laboratory animals. Biopharm Drug Dispos 16:351-380

Kawai T, Adachi O, Ogawa T, Takeda K, Akira S (1999) Unresponsiveness of MyD88-Deficient Mice to Endotoxin. Immunity 11:115-122

Kobari Y, Koto M, Tanigawa M (1991) Regression of diet-induced atherosclerosis in Göttingen Miniature Swine. Laboratory Animals 25:110-116

Koopmans S, Dekker R, Ackermans M, Sauerwein H, Serlie M, van Beusekom H, van den Heuvel M, van der Giessen W (2011) Dietary saturated fat/cholesterol, but not unsaturated fat or starch, induces C-reactive protein associated early atherosclerosis and ectopic fat deposition in diabetic pigs. Cardiovascular Diabetology 10:64

Kragh PM, Vajta G, Corydon TJ, Purup S, Bolund L, Callesen H (2004) Production of transgenic porcine blastocysts by hand-made cloning. Reprod Fertil Dev 16:315-318

Kreutz R, Alloosh M, Mansour K, Neeb Z, Kreutz Y, Flockhart D, Sturek M (2011) Morbid obesity and metabolic syndrome in Ossabaw miniature swine are associated with increased platelet reactivity. Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obesity: Targets and Therapy 4:99-105

Lam YY, Ha CWY, Campbell CR, Mitchell AJ, Dinudom A, Oscarsson J, Cook DI, Hunt NH, Caterson ID, Holmes AJ, Storlien LH (2012) Increased Gut Permeability and Microbiota Change Associate with Mesenteric Fat Inflammation and Metabolic Dysfunction in Diet-Induced Obese Mice. PLoS ONE 7:e34233

Lamendella R, Santo Domingo J, Ghosh S, Martinson J, Oerther D (2011) Comparative fecal metagenomics unveils unique functional capacity of the swine gut. BMC Microbiology 11:103

Larsen MO, Juhl CB, Pørksen N, Gotfredsen CF, Carr RD, Ribel U, Wilken M, Rolin B (2005) β –Cell function and islet morphology in normal, obese, and obese β -cell mass-reduced Göttingen minipigs. American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism 288:E412-E421

Larsen M, Rolin B, Wilken M, Carr R, Svendsen O (2002) High-Fat High-Energy Feeding Impairs Fasting Glucose and Increases Fasting Insulin Levels in the Göttingen Minipig. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 967:414-423

Larsen, N., Ingerslev, H.-C., Molbak, L., Ahrens, P., and Boye, M. BION-meta, a 16S/23S sequence classification pipeline. *In preparation*. 2012.

Larsen N, Vogensen FK, Gøbel R, Michaelsen KF, Al-Soud WA, Sørensen SJ, Hansen LH, Jakobsen M (2011) Predominant genera of fecal microbiota in children with atopic dermatitis are not altered by intake of probiotic bacteria Lactobacillus acidophilus NCFM and Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. lactis Bi-07. FEMS Microbiology Ecology 75:482-496

Larsen N, Vogensen FK, van den Berg FWJ, Nielsen DS, Andreasen AS, Pedersen BK, Al-Soud WA, Sørensen SJ, Hansen LH, Jakobsen M (2010) Gut Microbiota in Human Adults with Type 2 Diabetes Differs from Non-Diabetic Adults. PLoS ONE 5:e9085

Lee DL, Wamhoff BR, Katwa LC, Reddy HK, Voelker DJ, Dixon JL, Sturek M (2003) Increased Endothelin-Induced Ca²⁺ Signaling, Tyrosine Phosphorylation, and Coronary Artery Disease in Diabetic Dyslipidemic Swine Are Prevented by Atorvastatin. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics 306:132-140

Lee DE, Kehlenbrink S, Lee H, Hawkins M, Yudkin JS (2009a) Getting the message across: mechanisms of physiological cross talk by adipose tissue. American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology And Metabolism 296:E1210-E1229

Lee L, Alloosh M, Saxena R, Van Alstine W, Watkins BA, Klaunig JE, Sturek M, Chalasani N (2009b) Nutritional model of steatohepatitis and metabolic syndrome in the Ossabaw miniature swine. Hepatology 50:56-67

Lehrke M, Reilly MP, Millington SC, Iqbal N, Rader DJ, Lazar MA (2004) An Inflammatory Cascade Leading to Hyperresistinemia in Humans. PLoS Med 1:e45

Leser TD, Amenuvor JZ, Jensen TK, Lindecrona RH, Boye M, Møller K (2002) Culture-Independent Analysis of Gut Bacteria: the Pig Gastrointestinal Tract Microbiota Revisited. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 68:673-690

Ley RE, Bäckhed F, Turnbaugh P, Lozupone CA, Knight RD, Gordon JI (2005) Obesity alters gut microbial ecology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 102:11070-11075

Ley RE, Peterson DA, Gordon JI (2006a) Ecological and Evolutionary Forces Shaping Microbial Diversity in the Human Intestine. Cell 124:837-848

Ley RE, Turnbaugh PJ, Klein S, Gordon JI (2006b) Microbial ecology: Human gut microbes associated with obesity. Nature 444:1022-1023

Litten-Brown JC, Corson AM, Clarke L (2010) Porcine models for the metabolic syndrome, digestive and bone disorders: a general overview. Animal 4:899-920

Liu WT, Marsh TL, Cheng H, Forney LJ (1997) Characterization of microbial diversity by determining terminal restriction fragment length polymorphisms of genes encoding 16S rRNA. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 63:4516-4522

Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD (2001) Analysis of Relative Gene Expression Data Using Real-Time Quantitative PCR and the 2delta delta^{CT} Method. Methods 25:402-408

Lyons MJ, Faust IM, Hemmes RB, Buskirk DR, Hirsch J, Zabriskie JB (1982) A virally induced obesity syndrome in mice. Science 216:82-85

Maidak BL, Cole JR, Lilburn TG, Parker Jr CT, Saxman PR, Farris RJ, Garrity GM, Olsen GJ, Schmidt TM, Tiedje JM (2001) The RDP-II (Ribosomal Database Project). Nucleic Acids Research 29:173-174

Malik VS, Popkin BM, Bray GA, Despés JP, Hu FB (2010) Sugar-Sweetened Beverages, Obesity, Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus, and Cardiovascular Disease Risk. Circulation 121:1356-1364

Mann HB, Whitney DR (1947) On a Test of Whether one of Two Random Variables is Stochastically Larger than the Other. The Annals of Mathematical Statistics 18:50-60

McKight PE, Najab J (2010) Kruskal-Wallis Test. In: The Corsini Encyclopedia of Psychology. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

McOrist AL, Jackson M, Bird AR (2002) A comparison of five methods for extraction of bacterial DNA from human faecal samples. Journal of Microbiological Methods 50:131-139

Meier H, Amann R, Ludwig W, Schleifer KH (1999) Specific Oligonucleotide Probes for in situ Detection of a Major Group of Gram-positive Bacteria with low DNA G+C Content. Systematic and Applied Microbiology 22:186-196

Mey J, Grunwald J, Schaper W, Schulte H, Hauss WH (1984) About the effect of risk factors on the structure and the proliferation of arterial wall cells. Part 2: Changes in structure and proliferation of cultivated aortic endothelial cells from hypertensive minipigs. Experimental pathology 25:163-168

Miller ER, Ullrey DE (1987) The Pig as a Model for Human Nutrition. Annu Rev Nutr 7:361-382

Million M, Maraninchi M, Henry M, Armougom F, Richet H, Carrieri P, Valero R, Raccah D, Vialettes B, Raoult D (2012) Obesity-associated gut microbiota is enriched in *Lactobacillus reuteri* and depleted in *Bifidobacterium animalis* and *Methanobrevibacter smithii*. Int J Obes 36:817-825

Mølbak L, Johnsen K, Boye M, Jensen TK, Johansen M, Møller K, Leser TD (2008) The microbiota of pigs influenced by diet texture and severity of *Lawsonia intracellularis* infection. Veterinary Microbiology 128:96-107

Mullis K., Faloona F., Scharf S., Saiki R., Horn G., Erlich H. (1986) Specific enzymatic amplification of DNA in vitro: the polymerase chain reaction. Cold Spring Harbor symposia on quantitative biology 51:263-273

Murphy EF, Cotter PD, Healy S, Marques TM, O'Sullivan O, Fouhy F, Clarke SF, O'Toole PW, Quigley EM, Stanton C, Ross PR, O'Doherty RM, Shanahan F (2010) Composition and energy harvesting capacity of the gut microbiota: relationship to diet, obesity and time in mouse models. Gut 59:1635-1642

Murphy EF, Cotter PD, Hogan A, O'Sullivan O, Joyce A, Fouhy F, Clarke SF, Marques TM, O'Toole PW, Stanton C, Quigley EMM, Daly C, Ross PR, O'Doherty RM, Shanahan F (2012) Divergent metabolic outcomes arising from targeted manipulation of the gut microbiota in diet-induced obesity. Gut

Musso G, Cassader M, De Michieli F, Rosina F, Orlandi F, Gambino R (2012) Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis versus steatosis: Adipose tissue insulin resistance and dysfunctional response to fat ingestion predict liver injury and altered glucose and lipoprotein metabolism. Hepatology 56:933-942

Mystkowski P, Schwartz MW (2000) Gonadal steroids and energy homeostasis in the leptin era. Nutrition 16:937-946

Nadal I, Santacruz A, Marcos A, Warnberg J, Garagorri M, Moreno LA, Martin-Matillas M, Campoy C, Marti A, Moleres A, Delgado M, Veiga OL, Garcia-Fuentes M, Redondo CG, Sanz Y (2008) Shifts in clostridia, bacteroides and immunoglobulin-coating fecal bacteria associated with weight loss in obese adolescents. Int J Obes 33:758-767

Neeb ZP, Edwards JM, Alloosh M, Long X, Mokelke EA, Sturek M (2010) Metabolic Syndrome and Coronary Artery Disease in Ossabaw Compared with Yucatan Swine. Comparative Medicine 60:300-315

Neish AS (2009) Microbes in Gastrointestinal Health and Disease. Gastroenterology 136:65-80

O'Hara AM, Shanahan F (2006) The gut flora as a forgotten organ. EMBO Rep 7:688-693

Ott SJ, Musfeldt M, Timmis KN, Hampe J, Wenderoth DF, Schreiber S (2004) In vitro alterations of intestinal bacterial microbiota in fecal samples during storage. Diagnostic Microbiology and Infectious Disease 50:237-245

Palmer C, Bik EM, DiGiulio DB, Relman DA, Brown PO (2007) Development of the human infant intestinal microbiota. PLoS Biol 5:e177

Park MR, Cho SK, Lee SY, Choi YJ, Park JY, Kwon DN, Son WJ, Paik SS, Kim T, Han YM, Kim JH (2005) A rare and often unrecognized cerebromeningitis and hemodynamic disorder: A major cause of sudden death in somatic cell cloned piglets. PROTEOMICS 5:1928-1939

Patrice D.Cani., Nathalie M.Delzenne. (2009) The Role of the Gut Microbiota in Energy Metabolism and Metabolic Disease. Current Pharmaceutical design 15:1546-1558

Pei Z, Bini EJ, Yang L, Zhou M, Francois F, Blaser MJ (2004) Bacterial biota in the human distal esophagus. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 101:4250-4255

Penders J, Thijs C, Vink C, Stelma FF, Snijders B, Kummeling I, van den Brandt PA, Stobberingh EE (2006) Factors Influencing the Composition of the Intestinal Microbiota in Early Infancy. Pediatrics 118:511-521

Petro AE, Cotter J, Cooper DA, Peters JC, Surwit SJ, Surwit RS (2004) Fat, carbohydrate, and calories in the development of diabetes and obesity in the C57BL/6J mouse. Metabolism 53:454-457

Phillips CM, Kesse-Guyot E, McManus R, Hercberg S, Lairon D, Planells R, Roche HM (2012) High Dietary Saturated Fat Intake Accentuates Obesity Risk Associated with the Fat Mass and ObesityΓÇôAssociated Gene in Adults. The Journal of Nutrition 142:824-831

Qin J, Li R, Raes J, Arumugam M, Burgdorf KS, Manichanh C, Nielsen T, Pons N, Levenez F, Yamada T, Mende DR, Li J, Xu J, Li S, Li D, Cao J, Wang B, Liang H, Zheng H, Xie Y, Tap J, Lepage P, Bertalan M, Batto JM, Hansen T, Le Paslier D, Linneberg A, Nielsen HB, Pelletier E, Renault P, Sicheritz-Ponten T, Turner K, Zhu H, Yu C, Li S, Jian M, Zhou Y, Li Y, Zhang X, Li S, Qin N, Yang H, Wang J, Brunak S, Dore J, Guarner F, Kristiansen K, Pedersen O, Parkhill J, Weissenbach J, Bork P, Ehrlich SD, Wang J (2010) A human gut microbial gene catalogue established by metagenomic sequencing. Nature 464:59-65

Reyes A, Haynes M, Hanson N, Angly FE, Heath AC, Rohwer F, Gordon JI (2010) Viruses in the faecal microbiota of monozygotic twins and their mothers. Nature 466:334-338

Rødgaard T, Skovgaard K SJ, Heegaard P.M.H. (2012) Expression of innate immune response genes in liver and three types of adipose tissue in cloned pigs. Cellular Reprograming 14:

Rødgaard T, Skovgaard KSJ, Heegaard PMH (2012) Expression of innate immune response genes in liver and three types of adipose tissue in cloned pigs. Cellular Reprograming 14: 407-4017

Samuel BS, Gordon JI (2006) A humanized gnotobiotic mouse model of host– α rchaeal-bacterial mutualism. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 103:10011-10016

Santacruz A (2009) Interplay between weight loss and gut microbiota composition in overweight adolescents. Obesity (Silver Spring) 17:1906-1915

Schütte U, Abdo Z, Bent S, Shyu C, Williams C, Pierson J, Forney L (2008) Advances in the use of terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP) analysis of 16S rRNA genes to characterize microbial communities. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 80:365-380

Schwiertz A, Taras D, Schafer K, Beijer S, Bos NA, Donus C, Hardt PD (2009) Microbiota and SCFA in Lean and Overweight Healthy Subjects. Obesity 18:190-195

Semova I, Carten J, Stombaugh J, Mackey L, Knight R, Farber S, Rawls J (2012) Microbiota Regulate Intestinal Absorption and Metabolism of Fatty Acids in the Zebrafish. Cell Host & Camp; Microbe 12:277-288

Serino M, Fernández-Real J, Fuentes E, Queipo-Ortio M, Moreno-Navarrete J, Sánchez Á, Burcelin R, Tinahones F (2012a) The gut microbiota profile is associated with insulin action in humans. Acta Diabetologica1-9

Serino M, Luche E, Gres S, Baylac A, Bergé M, Cenac C, Waget A, Klopp P, Iacovoni J, Klopp C, Mariette J, Bouchez O, Lluch J, Ouarné F, Monsan P, Valet P, Roques C, Amar J, Bouloumié A, Théodorou V, Burcelin R (2012b) Metabolic adaptation to a high-fat diet is associated with a change in the gut microbiota. Gut 61:543-553

Shyu C, Soule T, Bent S, Foster J, Forney L (2007) MiCA: A Web-Based Tool for the Analysis of Microbial Communities Based on Terminal-Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphisms of 16S and 18S rRNA Genes. Microbial Ecology 53:562-570

Simianer H, Köhn F (2010) Genetic management of the Göttingen Minipig population. Journal of Pharmacological and Toxicological Methods 62:221-226

Sizova MV, Hohmann T, Hazen A, Paster BJ, Halem SR, Murphy CM, Panikov NS, Epstein SS (2012) New Approaches for Isolation of Previously Uncultivated Oral Bacteria. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 78:194-203

Spurlock ME, Gabler NK (2008) The Development of Porcine Models of Obesity and the Metabolic Syndrome. The Journal of Nutrition 138:397-402

Stoel M, Jiang HQ, van Diemen CC, Bun JCAM, Dammers PM, Thurnheer MC, Kroese FGM, Cebra JJ, Bos NA (2005) Restricted IgA Repertoire in Both B-1 and B-2 Cell-Derived Gut Plasmablasts. The Journal of Immunology 174:1046-1054

Sturek M, Alloosh M, Wenzel J, Byrd J, Edwards J, Lloyd P, Tune J, March K, Miller M, Mokelke E, Brisbin Jr L (2007) Ossabaw Island Miniature Swine: Cardiometabolic syndrome assessment. In: Swine in the Laboratory, null edn. CRC Press, pp 397-402

Sundhedsstyrelsen. Overweight. Web site. <u>http://www.sst.dk/Sundhed%20og%20forebyggelse/Overvaegt.aspx</u>. Accessed August 2012. 2012.

Swinburn B, Egger G, Raza F (1999) Dissecting Obesogenic Environments: The Development and Application of a Framework for Identifying and Prioritizing Environmental Interventions for Obesity. Preventive Medicine 29:563-570

Teran-Garcia M, Bouchard C (2007) Genetics of the metabolic syndrome. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 32:89-114

The Human Microbiome Project Consortium (2012) Structure, function and diversity of the healthy human microbiome. Nature 486:207-214

Thomson A, Drozdowski L, Iordache C, Thomson B, Vermeire S, Clandinin MT, Wild G (2003) REVIEW: Small Bowel Review: Normal Physiology, Part 1. Digestive Diseases and Sciences 48:1546-1564

Tian XC, Park J, Bruno R, French R, Jiang L, Prather RS (2008) Altered gene expression in cloned piglets. Reprod Fertil Dev 21:60-66

Toubro S, Astrup AV. Obesity: one of this century's greatest health challenges? 172 (7), 534-536. 2-1-0002. Ugeskr Laeger.

Trebesius K, Leitritz L, Adler K, Schubert S+, Autenrieth IB, Heesemann J+ (2000) Culture independent and rapid identification of bacterial pathogens in necrotising fasciitis and streptococcal toxic shock syndrome by fluorescence in situ hybridisation. Medical Microbiology and Immunology 188:169-175

Tremaroli V, Bäckhed F (2012) Functional interactions between the gut microbiota and host metabolism. Nature 489:242-249

Turnbaugh PJ (2006) An obesity-associated gut microbiome with increased capacity for energy harvest. Nature 444:1027-1031

Turnbaugh PJ, Bäckhed F, Fulton L, Gordon JI (2008) Diet-Induced Obesity Is Linked to Marked but Reversible Alterations in the Mouse Distal Gut Microbiome. Cell Host & amp; Microbe 3:213-223

Turnbaugh PJ, Hamady M, Yatsunenko T, Cantarel BL, Duncan A, Ley RE, Sogin ML, Jones WJ, Roe BA, Affourtit JP, Egholm M, Henrissat B, Heath AC, Knight R, Gordon JI (2009a) A core gut microbiome in obese and lean twins. Nature 457:480-484

Turnbaugh PJ, Ley RE, Mahowald MA, Magrini V, Mardis ER, Gordon JI (2006) An obesity-associated gut microbiome with increased capacity for energy harvest. Nature 444:1027-1131

Turnbaugh PJ, Ridaura VK, Faith JJ, Rey FE, Knight R, Gordon JI (2009b) The Effect of Diet on the Human Gut Microbiome: A Metagenomic Analysis in Humanized Gnotobiotic Mice. Science Translational Medicine 1:6ra14

Val-Laillet D, Guerin S, Malbert CH (2010a) Slower eating rate is independent to gastric emptying in obese minipigs. Physiology & behavior 101:462-468

Val-Laillet D, Blat S, Louveau I, Malbert CH (2010b) A computed tomography scan application to evaluate adiposity in a minipig model of human obesity. British Journal of Nutrition 104:1719-1728

Van de Peer Y, Chapelle S, De Wachter R (1996) A Quantitative Map of Nucleotide Substitution Rates in Bacterial rRNA. Nucleic Acids Research 24:3381-3391

Varga O, Harangi M, Olsson IAS, Hansen AK (2010) Contribution of animal models to the understanding of the metabolic syndrome: a systematic overview. Obesity Reviews 11:792-807

Verlaeten O, Casery C, Cavagna S, Naville D, Giraudon P, Belin MF, Begeot M, Bernard A (2007) Identification of Urop11, a novel leptin-modulated gene that is upregulated in the hypothalamus of mice with virus-induced obesity. Journal of Molecular Endocrinology 38:3-17

Walter J, Ley R (2011) The Human Gut Microbiome: Ecology and Recent Evolutionary Changes. Annu Rev Microbiol 65:411-429

Wang C, Jackson G, Jones TH, Matsumoto AM, Nehra A, Perelman MA, Swerdloff RS, Traish A, Zitzmann M, Cunningham G (2011) Low Testosterone Associated With Obesity and the Metabolic Syndrome Contributes to Sexual Dysfunction and Cardiovascular Disease Risk in Men With Type 2 Diabetes. Diabetes Care 34:1669-1675

Wang M, Ahrné S, Jeppsson B, Molin G+ (2005a) Comparison of bacterial diversity along the human intestinal tract by direct cloning and sequencing of 16S rRNA genes. FEMS Microbiology Ecology 54:219-231

Wang ML, Shin ME, Knight PA, Artis D, Silberg DG, Suh E, Wu GD (2005b) Regulation of RELM/FIZZ isoform expression by Cdx2 in response to innate and adaptive immune stimulation in the intestine. American Journal of Physiology - Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 288:G1074-G1083

Wang Y, Qian PY (2009) Conservative Fragments in Bacterial 16S rRNA Genes and Primer Design for 16S Ribosomal DNA Amplicons in Metagenomic Studies. PLoS ONE 4:e7401

Weller R, Gl+Åckner FO, Amann R (2000) 16S rRNA-Targeted Oligonucleotide Probes for the in situ Detection of Members of the Phylum Cytophaga-Flavobacterium-Bacteroides. Systematic and Applied Microbiology 23:107-114

Whitworth KM, Li R, Spate LD, Wax DM, Rieke A, Whyte JJ, Manandhar G, Sutovsky M, Green JA, Sutovsky P, Prather RS (2009) Method of oocyte activation affects cloning efficiency in pigs. Mol Reprod Dev 76:490-500

WHO. World Health Organization. Obesity and overweight. Fact sheet N^o 311. Obesity: Preventing And Managing The Global Epidemic. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization. Updated May 2012. Accessed August 2012., WHO Web site. <u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs311/en/</u>.

Wu X, Ma C, Han L, Nawaz M, Gao F, Zhang X, Yu P, Zhao C, Li L, Zhou A, Wang J, Moore J, Cherie Millar B, Xu J (2010) Molecular Characterisation of the Faecal Microbiota in Patients with Type II Diabetes. Current Microbiology 61:69-78

Yang R, Barouch LA (2007) Leptin Signaling and Obesity. Circulation Research 101:545-559

Zhang H, DiBaise JK, Zuccolo A, Kudrna D, Braidotti M, Yu Y, Parameswaran P, Crowell MD, Wing R, Rittmann BE, Krajmalnik-Brown R (2009) Human gut microbiota in obesity and after gastric bypass. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106:2365-2370

Zhang Y, Proenca R, Maffei M, Barone M, Leopold L, Friedman JM (1994) Positional cloning of the mouse obese gene and its human homologue. Nature 372:425-432

Zoetendal EG, Akkermans ADL, de Vos WM (1998) Temperature Gradient Gel Electrophoresis Analysis of 16S rRNA from Human Fecal Samples Reveals Stable and Host-Specific Communities of Active Bacteria. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 64:3854-3859

Zupancic ML, Cantarel BL, Liu Z, Drabek EF, Ryan KA, Cirimotich S, Jones C, Knight R, Walters WA, Knights D, Mongodin EF, Horenstein RB, Mitchell BD, Steinle N, Snitker S, Shuldiner AR, Fraser CM (2012) Analysis of the Gut Microbiota in the Old Order Amish and Its Relation to the Metabolic Syndrome. PLoS ONE 7:e43052

10 Appendix

10.1 Design of Probes by Arb

The sequence database and phylogeny software used here was Arb which runs on UNIX platform or LINUX. The software at the time of this study was freely available from <u>http://www.arb-home.de/</u>. Probes were evaluated by local alignment search tools such as BLAST on NCBI, Ribosomal database, Silva and Autodimer. The probes were not checked in different literature prior to design. The objective here was to select an oligonucleotide sequence complementary or specific to the region of target sequence which was 16S rRNA gene of bacteria belonging to genus *Prevotella*. The Arb probe design software was used in this case. In the Arb database bacteria hierarchy was chosen first. In the following steps the phylum *Bacteroidetes* was chosen, followed by the class *Bacteroidetes* and finally the whole genus of *Prevotella*. In Arb, in the program "probe design" a minimum amount of bases (15 bases) and the melting temperature Tm (45°C) of the probe was chosen and the probes were automatically designed by the software.

The probes' specificity was confirmed by checking them against all available 16S rRNA gene sequences for the named species in databases available such as Autodimer, silva, Ribosomal databse and BLAST in NCBI. NCBI Blast search was performed to check if the specificity of the probe.Furthermore the probes were tested for match in ribosomal database which matched the sequences found. From Silva the probe was checked to match sequences of the bacteria species by choosing probe base followed by probe check. In Autodimer the probe sequences were downloaded in FASTA format. The results obtained from aoutodimer are in the Table 8.

Name	Sequence	Length	Tm (°C)	Ex @ 260nm (cm^- 1*M^-1)	Mass (g/mol)	fGC	°C) (kcal/mol)
Prevotella 1	ACGUUGAGCGUCUAC	15	20.2	47200	3351.3	0.53	-5.8
Prevotella 2	GACGUUGAGCGUCUA	15	19.5	51200	3391.3	0.53	-5.7
Prevotella 3	CAGACGUUGAGCGUC	15	33.7	77900	3680.5	0.60	-8.5
Prevotella 4	UGCAGACGUUGAGCG	15	45.4	88100	3720.5	0.60	-11.7
Prevotella 5	GCAGACGUUGAGCGU	15	45.4	88100	3720.5	0.60	-11.7
Prevotella 6	CGUUGAGCGUCUACA	15	20.2	47200	3351.3	0.53	-5.9
Prevotella 7	UUCCGCCCACUUUGU	15	33.0	39000	2644.8	0.53	-8.6
Prevotella 8	AUUCCGCCCACUUUG	15	23.0	50500	2958.0	0.53	-6.6

Arb is a very effective software for designing probes, however when using other databases such as NCBI and Ribosomal database to design probes, it is important to note that due to the huge amount of

information in these databases, the results are somehow inaccurate and difficult to achieve. Therefore these databases are probably more useful in case of verifying the probes for the chosen species to find if the sequences match the species.

10.2 Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH)

FISH was performed to visualize the two bacteria phyla, *Bacteroidetes* and *Firmicutes* in both cloned and non-cloned pigs (controls) in cross-sections of terminal ileum and colon (with content). The tissue samples were stored in formaldehyde, paraffin-embedded and three µm cross sections of colon and terminal ileum were prepared on SuperFrost® plus slides (Menzel-Gläser, Germany). A Cy3 labelled probe targeting the 16S rRNA of the Domain bacteria (5'- GCTGCCTCCCGTAGGAGT- 3') (Eurofins MWG Operon, Ebersberg, Germany) was used in order to observe distribution of bacteria in the lumen of the intestine (Trebesius et al., 2000). The bacteria were visualized in each intestinal section *in situ* by scanning (Axon GenePix®Autoloader 4200AL, Microarray scanner) and were evaluated (GenePix® Pro 6.0 Acquisition & Analysis software) and chosen for microscopy. A FISH was then performed on a cross-section of colon and terminal ileum from the selected slides using specific probes for phylum *Firmicutes* labelled with Cy3 (LGC354B 5'-CGGAAGATTCCCTACTGC-3' and LGC354C 5'-CCGAAGATTCCCTACTGC-3'). Another probe for identification of *Bacteroides* species CFB719 (5'-AGCTGCCTT CGCAATCGG-3') (Meier et al., 1999) (Weller et al., 2000) was used separately on the cross-section of colon and terminal ileum.
10.2.1 Results

The bacteria in the lumen of colon and terminal ileum were visualized *in situ*, where some of the tissue seemed to be partially degraded due to sampling mistakes, which in turn made it difficult to distinguish the bacteria in the lumen from the bacteria in partial degraded tissue. The bacteria from both phyla were identified, either among the disintegrated tissue debris or finely embedded in the mucosal layer as shown in the figure. We were able to detect the bacteria from both phyla *in situ*, showing an abundance of *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* both in the lumen of colon and terminal ileum while no difference was observed between the clones and controls.



Figure 19 FISH of colon and terminal ileum cross-sections in three controls and one clone, the green colour is autofluorescenct tissue and red are the bacteria. A: FISH of *Firmicutes* on cross-section of terminal ileum (control), the tissue is intact and no bacteria are visible. B: FISH of *Bacteroidetes* in colon section (B), intestinal villi that is partially degraded. C: the red spots are bacteria belonging to the group *Bacteroidetes* in mucousal layer of colon close to the villi (clone). D: *Firmicutes* are visible close to partially degraded villi of terminal ileum (control).

10.3 Livak Method for relative quantification of bacterial fold-differences

Sample		Gene
	Target	References
Callibrator	C _T (Firmi,calibrator)	C _T (GB-B,calibrator)
Test	C _T (Firmi, test)	C _T (GB-B, test)
Sample		Gene
	C _t firmi (Target)	CtGB-B (References)
Control (Lean)	C _T (Firmi,Lean)	C _T (GB-B,Lean)
Test (Obese)	C _T (Firmi, Obese)	C _T (GB-B, Obese)

Table 9 The steps towards calculation of Fold-changes by Livak method.

 $\Delta Ct (lean;Callibrator)=Ct(firmi, lean)-Ct(GB-B, lean)$ $\Delta Ct (lean;Callibrator)=15 - 16.5=-1.5$ $\Delta Ct (obese;test)=Ct(firmi, obese)-Ct(GB-B, obese)$ $\Delta Ct (Obese;Test)=12 - 15.9=-3.9$ $\Delta Ct (lean;Callibrator)=15 - 16.5=-1.5$ $\Delta Ct (Obese;Test)=12 - 15.9=-3.9$ $\Delta Ct=\Delta C(test)-\Delta Ct(calibrator)$ $\Delta Ct=\Delta C(test)-\Delta Ct(calibrator)$ $\Delta Ct=\Delta C(obese)-\Delta Ct(lean)$ =-3.9 - (-1.5)=-2.4 $\Delta \Delta Ct=-2.4$ $2^{-.\Delta \Delta Ct}=Normalized expression ratio$ $2^{-(-2.4)}=5.3$

E.g. the obese have 5.3 fold more *Firmicutes* than lean.

10.4 Primers used in this study

Assay	Name	Primer 5'-3'	Study	
All Bacteria	Eub-8fm	AGAGTTTGATCMTGGCTCAG	Paper I,	(Mølbak et al., 2008)
	Eub-926r	CCGTCAATTCCTTTRAGTTT	II	
All Bacteria	S-D-Bact-0907-a-S-	AAACTCAAAGGAATTGACGG	Paper I,	(Leser et al., 2002)
	20		II	
	S-D-Bact-1054-a-A-	ACGAGCTGACGACAGCCATG		
	20			
All Bacteria	804F	GGATTAGATACCCNGGTAGTC	Paper III	(in house design)
	926R	CCGTCAATTCCTTTRAGTTT	-	
Bacteroidetes	798cfbF	CRAACAGGATTAGATACCCT	Paper I,	(Bacchetti De Gregoris et al.,
	cfb967R	GGTAAGGTTCCTCGCGTAT	II	2011)
Firmicutes	928F-Firm	TGAAACTYAAAGGAATTGACG	Paper I,	(Bacchetti De Gregoris et al.,
	1040firmR	ACCATGCACCACCTGTC	II	2011)